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THE DOMESTIC EPIDEMIC IS WORSE THAN
WE THOUGHT: A WAKE-UP CALL FOR HIV
PREVENTION

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 16, 2008

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND GOVERNMENT REFORM,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:08 a.m., in room
2154, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry A. Waxman
(chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Waxman, Kucinich, Tierney, Watson,
MecCollum, Sarbanes, Speier, Davis of Virginia, Shays, and Turner.

Also present: Representative Waters.

Staff present: Caren Auchman and Ella Hoffman, press assist-
ants; Jen Berenholz, deputy clerk; Zhongrui “JR” Deng, chief infor-
mation officer; Miriam Edelman and Mitch Smiley, special assist-
ants; Earley Green, chief clerk; Karen Lightfoot, communications
director and senior policy advisor; Karen Nelson, health policy di-
rector; Leneal Scott, information systems manager; Naomi Seiler
and Tim Westmoreland, counsels; Lawrence Halloran, minority
staff director; Jennifer Safavian, minority chief counsel for over-
sight and investigations; Ellen Brown, minority legislative director
and senior policy counsel; Jill Schmalz, minority counsel; Molly
Boyl and Adam Fromm, minority professional staff members; and
Brian McNicoll, minority communications director.

Chairman WAXMAN. The committee will come to order.

We are here today to discuss some alarming developments in the
fight against HIV and AIDS in the United States.

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention recently an-
nounced that the HIV epidemic in the United States is growing at
a rate far greater than was previously thought. The new figures
are a stark reminder that the HIV epidemic is far from over, and
that we must take new and urgent steps to strengthen our national
HIV prevention efforts.

The first cases of what later came to be identified as AIDS were
reported in Los Angeles in 1981. Over the next 2 years, the case
reports accumulated, and we learned that a distinct syndrome was
being diagnosed in different populations all across the country. By
the mid-1980’s, there were an estimated 130,000 new infections
every year in the United States.

As infections increased, so did our investment in HIV prevention
efforts. Even before the virus called HIV was identified as the
cause of AIDS, CDC experts had figured out the transmission
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routes and issued early recommendations for the prevention of in-
fection. The Federal Government started investing significant
amounts of funding in prevention and education efforts nationwide.

These investments paid off, and the infection rate dropped dra-
matically, but this is a job that is never done. This was recently
demonstrated in dramatic fashion when CDC reported that the real
infection rate is much higher than we thought. Over the past 10
years, CDC’s official estimate for annual new infections have been
about 40,000, but last month CDC announced that, in fact, there
were over 56,000 new HIV infections in 2006. The higher figure
was due to improved counting methods, not to an actual jump in
infections, but it tells us that the epidemic in the United States is
and has been growing faster than we had thought.

The message these new findings send is clear: We are not doing
enough to limit the spread of this deadly disease.

What is more, we are still seeing severe disparities in HIV’s im-
pact on different populations. Men who have sex with men con-
stitute 57 percent of new infections. Blacks, who make up about 12
percent of the total population, account for 45 percent of new HIV
infections. Hispanics are also disproportionately affected.

Part of the problem is that the Federal Government has not been
doing enough for HIV prevention in the United States. In adjusted
dollars, the CDC’s HIV prevention budget has dropped more than
20 percent since 2002. This year the administration actually asked
for a $1 million decrease in HIV funds. This didn’t make sense to
me, so I asked the Centers for Disease Control to prepare a budget
that reflects not what the White House wanted, but rather the
agency’s professional scientific judgment of what it would take to
fully implement effective HIV prevention in the United States.

As we will hear today, the administration asked for less than
half of what CDC’s scientific professionals estimate is necessary for
effective HIV prevention. Instead of listening to its own experts,
the administration requested that Congress fund HIV prevention
programs at far lower levels.

What is even more senseless is that by underfunding prevention,
the Nation will incur greater treatment costs down the road. It is
indisputable that evidence-based HIV prevention saves money in
addition to saving lives by avoiding the high cost of medical care
and lost productivity. But on this issue the administration appar-
ently prefers to be penny wise and pound foolish.

We are here today to learn from some of our Nation’s top HIV
prevention experts what a truly robust national HIV prevention
program would look like. We will hear from leaders at CDC and
NIH about how they are attempting to roll out effective programs
and research potential new ones. We will discuss barriers to evi-
dence-based HIV prevention, like the Federal needle exchange ban
and this administration’s stubborn and irrational focus on absti-
nence-only programs. And because HIV infections don’t occur in a
vacuum, we will hear recommendations from all of our witnesses
on how the Federal HIV prevention response should address the so-
cietal factors that contribute to risk, including poverty, homeless-
ness, racial and gender inequality, homophobia, and stigma related
to HIV status.
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I look forward to a constructive discussion of these questions
today, but one point should be clear from the outset: The status
quo simply isn’t acceptable. We undermine public health, betray
some of America’s most vulnerable citizens, and allow the further
spread of a deadly and still incurable disease by failing to invest
in proven prevention methods. We aren’t doing everything we can
and should, and I hope this hearing will be the first step in return-
ing the necessary spotlight, resources, and political will to HIV pre-
vention efforts in the United States.
| [The prepared statement of Chairman Henry A. Waxman fol-
ows:]
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Opening Statement of Rep. Henry A. Waxman
Chairman, Committee on Oversight and Government Reform
The Domestic Epidemic is Worse Than We Thought:

A Wake-Up Call for HIV Prevention
September 16, 2008

We’re here today to discuss some alarming developments

in the fight against HI'V and AIDS in the United States.

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention recently
announced that the HIV epidemic in the U.S. is growing at a rate
far greater than was previously thought. The new figures are a
stark reminder that the HIV epidemic is far from over, and that
we must take new and urgent steps to strengthen our national

HIV prevention efforts.

The first cases of what later came to be identified as AIDS
were reported in Los Angeles in 1981. Over the next two years,
the case reports accumulated, and we learned that a distinct
syndrome was being diagnosed in different populations all
across the country. By the mid-1980s, there were an estimated

130,000 new infections every year in the United States.
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As infections increased, so did our investment in HIV
prevention efforts. Even before the virus called HIV was
identified as the cause of AIDS, CDC’s experts had figured out
the transmission routes and issued early recommendations for
the prevention of infection. The federal government started
investing significant amounts of funding in prevention and

education efforts nationwide.

These investments paid off, and the infection rate dropped

dramatically.

But this is a job that is never done. This was recently
demonstrated in dramatic fashion when CDC reported that the

real infection rate is much higher than we thought.

Over the past ten years, CDC’s official estimate for annual
new infections has been about 40,000. But last month, CDC
announced that in fact there were over 56,000 new HIV

infections in 2006.
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The higher figure was due to improved counting methods,
not to an actual jump in infections. But it tells us that the
epidemic in the United States is — and has been — growing

faster than we had thought.

The message these new findings send is clear: we’re not

doing enough to limit the spread of this deadly disease.

What’s more, we’re still seeing severe disparities in HIV’s
impact on different populations. Men who have sex with men
constitute 57% of new infections. Blacks, who make up about
12% of the total population, account for 45% of new HIV

infections. Hispanics are also disproportionately affected.

Part of the problem is that the federal government has not
been doing enough for HIV prevention in the United States. In
adjusted dollars, the CDC’s HIV prevention budget has dropped
more than 20% since 2002. This year, the Administration

actually asked for a million-dollar decrease in HIV funds.
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This didn’t make sense to me. So I asked CDC to prepare a
budget that reflects not what the White House wanted but rather
the agency’s professional scientific judgment of what it would
take to fully implement effective HIV prevention in the United

States.

As we will hear today, the Administration asked for less
than half of what the CDC’s scientific professionals estimate is
necessary for effective HIV prevention. Instead of listening to
its own experts, the Administration requested that Congress fund

HIV prevention programs at far lower levels.

What’s even more senseless is that by underfunding
prevention, the nation will incur greater treatment costs down
the road. It is indisputable that evidence-based HIV prevention
saves money in addition to saving lives by avoiding the high
costs of medical care and lost productivity. But on this issue,
the Administration apparently prefers to be penny-wise and

pound-foolish.
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We’re here today to learn from some of the nation’s top
HIV prevention experts what a truly robust national HIV
prevention program would look like. We will hear from leaders
at CDC and NIH about how they are attempting to roll out

effective programs and research potential new ones.

We will discuss barriers to evidence-based HIV prevention,
like the federal needle exchange ban and this Administration’s
stubborn and irrational focus on abstinence-only programs. And
because HIV infections don’t occur in a vacuum, we will hear
recommendations from all of our witnesses on how the federal
HIV prevention response should address societal factors that
contribute to risk, including poverty, homelessness, racial and
gender inequality, homophobia, and stigma related to HIV

status.

I look forward to a constructive discussion of these

questions today.
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But one point should be clear from the outset: the status
quo simply isn’t acceptable. We undermine public health and
betray some of America’s most vulnerable citizens — and allow
the further spread of a deadly and still-incurable disease — by

failing to invest in proven prevention methods.

We aren’t doing everything we can and should, and I hope
this hearing will be the first step in returning the necessary
spotlight, resources, and political will to HI'V prevention efforts

in the United States.



10

Chairman WAXMAN. Before recognizing our very distinguished
panel of witnesses, I want to recognize the gentleman from Ohio
Mr. Turner for an opening statement.

Mr. TURNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for holding
this hearing to examine new data on the incidence of HIV infection
on the United States. We appreciate your longstanding dedication
to public health issues and your abiding commitment to meet the
many challenges posed by the AIDS epidemic.

Using a more sensitive surveillance tool, the Centers for Disease
Control found 56,300 new HIV infections in 2006. That is a 40 per-
cent higher incidence than previous estimates. The upward adjust-
ment does not reflect an acceleration of the epidemic, but a more
precise capability to establish between recent and longer-term in-
fections. So it still appears the epidemic has, in fact, plateaued in
terms of new infections per year over the last decade, but at a
markedly higher rate than we thought.

With this new knowledge about the path and the scope of the
epidemic, public health officials can better target efforts to prevent
the spread of the virus that causes AIDS. How to bring those pre-
vention tools to at-risk groups has always been a challenge at every
level. This more accurate data should inject a renewed sense of ur-
gency into the Federal, State, local, and private-sector partnerships
working to stop the spread of HIV. But behind the figures lurks
one deadly fact: No prevention strategy works on a person who
doesn’t know he or she is infected.

At any given time, it is estimated fully 25 percent of Americans
carrying HIV have not been diagnosed. They are far more likely to
engage in high-risk behaviors that expose still others to the silent
infection. Breaking that silence, research has proven, the power of
information is a barrier against the virus.

Once diagnosed and properly counseled, HIV-infected individuals
are significantly less likely to engage in behaviors that put others
at risk. That leaves public health officials to confront the hard
questions: Who should be offered testing? How often? And who
pays for any broader HIV screening that might detect latent or un-
known infections?

HIV/AIDS is not curable, but it is treatable. With the tools at our
disposal, we need not consign thousands of our fellow citizens each
year to the devastation of preventable HIV infection.

Since its outbreak, the United States has played a leading role
in research and treatment of HIV and AIDS. One of the witnesses
today, Anthony Fauci, is a recognized leader in unlocking the lethal
mechanisms by which the virus attacks the immune system.

This is an important hearing about the implications of this new
CDC data for public health officials and public policymakers. Mr.
Chairman, I appreciate your attention to this issue.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Turner.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Tom Davis follows:]
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Statement of Rep. Tom Davis
Ranking Republican Member
Committee on Oversight and Government Reform
“The Domestic Epidemic is Worse than We Thought:
A Wake-Up Call for HIV Prevention™
September 16, 2008

Thank you Chairman Waxman for holding this hearing to examine new data on the
incidence of HIV infection in the United States. We appreciate your longstanding dedication to
public health issues, and your abiding commitment to meet the many challenges posed by the
AIDS epidemic.

Using a more sensitive surveillance tool, the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) found
56,300 new HIV infections in 2006. That’s a forty percent higher incidence than previous
estimates. The upward adjustment does not reflect an acceleration of the epidemic, but a more
precise capability to distinguish between recent and longer term infections. So it still appears the
epidemic has in fact plateaued in terms of new infections per year over the last decade, but at a
markedly higher rate than we thought.

With this new knowledge about the path and scope of the epidemic, public heath officials
can better target efforts to prevent the spread of the virus that causes AIDS. In fact, we do know
how to prevent HIV transmission. Abstinence, safer sex practices, not sharing needles, and
proper medical treatment of pregnant women who are HIV-positive can effectively block the
most common infection pathways. How to bring those prevention tools to at-risk groups has
always been a challenge at every level. This more accurate data should inject a renewed sense
of urgency into the federal, state, local and private sector partnerships working to stop the spread
of HIV.

But behind the figures lurks one deadly fact: No prevention strategy works on a person
who doesn’t know he or she is infected. At any given time, it’s estimated fully twenty-five
percent of Americans carrying HIV have not been diagnosed. They are far more likely to engage
in the high-risk behaviors that expose still others to silent infection. Breaking that silence,
research has proven the power of information as a barrier against the virus. Once diagnosed and
properly counseled, HIV-infected individuals are significantly less likely to engage in behaviors
that put others at risk. That leaves public health officials to confront the hard questions: Who
should be offered testing? How often? And who pays for any broader HIV screening that might
detect latent or unknown infections?

Page 1 of 2
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Statement of Rep. Tom Davis
Septemberl6, 2008
Page 2 of 2

HIV/AIDS is not curable, but it is treatable. With the tools at our disposal, we need not
consign thousands of our fellow citizens each year to the devastation of preventable HIV
infection. Since its outbreak, the United States has played a leading role in research and
treatment of HIV and AIDS. One of our witnesses today, Dr. Anthony Fauci, is a recognized
leader in unlocking the lethal mechanisms by which the virus attacks the immune system. I look
forward to hearing from him, and all of today’s witnesses, about the implications of this new
CDC data for public health officials and public policy makers.



13

Chairman WAXMAN. For our first panel, we are pleased to have
Dr. Julie Gerberding, who has been the Director of the Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention since 2002. In this role she has led
the CDC in its mission of health promotion and disease prevention
in the United States and abroad.

Dr. Gerberding has contributed to numerous peer-reviewed publi-
cations and textbook chapters, and to guidelines and policies on a
range of health issues, including HIV prevention. She has served
on Federal and non-Federal advisory councils, including the CDC’s
HIV Advisory Committee, and teaches infectious disease medicine
at both Emory University and the University of California at San
Francisco.

We want to welcome you back to the committee, Dr. Gerberding,
and we are pleased that you are here, coming right from Texas
where you have been trying to deal with the tragic consequences
of the hurricane.

Dr. Gerberding is accompanied by Dr. Kevin Fenton, who, since
2005, has served as the Director of CDC’s National Center for HIV/
AIDS, Viral Hepatitis, STD and TB Prevention. He leads the U.S.
Government’s HIV surveillance and prevention efforts, interacting
with State and local agencies, community organizations and re-
searchers nationwide. Dr. Fenton has worked in HIV research, epi-
demiology and prevention since 1995, including as Director of the
HIV and Sexually Transmitted Infections Department at the
United Kingdom’s Health Protection Agency.

Dr. Anthony S. Fauci has served as the Director of the National
Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases at the National Insti-
tutes of Health since 1984. He oversees a broad range of research
on the prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of infectious diseases,
including HIV/AIDS. He continues to conduct his own research on
immune-mediated and infectious disease, and has contributed to
over 1,000 scientific publications.

Dr. Fauci served as one of the key advisors to the White House
and the Department of Health and Human Services on AIDS
issues, and is a member of The National Academy of Sciences, the
American Academy of Arts and Sciences, and the Institute of Medi-
cine. Dr. Fauci has testified on numerous occasions before this com-
mittee and other committees that I chaired in the Congress since
the early 1980’s.

And we are happy to have you here as well.

Dr. Fauci is accompanied by Dr. Thomas Insel, the Director of
the National Institute for Mental Health at NIH. In that role Dr.
Insel oversees the agency’s research on behavioral prevention
methods for HIV.

We are pleased that all of you are here today. It is the practice
of this committee that all witnesses who testify before us do so
under oath. So if you would please rise and raise your right hands.

[Witnesses sworn.]

Chairman WAXMAN. Your prepared statements will be in the
record in full. We would like to ask each of you to make your oral
presentation in around 5 minutes. We will have a clock that will
allow you to see when the 5 minutes is up. It will be green for 4
minutes, yellow for 1 minute, red when the 5 minutes has passed.
And we won’t be strict on it, but we would like that to be a guide,
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so that when you see the red light, since we have many witnesses
yet to come, we would like to ask you to try to reach your conclu-
sion so that we can ask questions and hear from the other wit-
nesses as well.

Dr. Gerberding, we are pleased to have you.

STATEMENTS OF JULIE GERBERDING, DIRECTOR, CENTERS
FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, ACCOMPANIED
BY KEVIN FENTON, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL CENTER FOR HIV/
AIDS, VIRAL HEPATITIS, STD AND TB PREVENTION, CEN-
TERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION; AND AN-
THONY S. FAUCI, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF AL-
LERGY AND INFECTIOUS DISEASE, NATIONAL INSTITUTES
OF HEALTH, ACCOMPANIED BY THOMAS INSEL, DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR MENTAL HEALTH, NATIONAL IN-
STITUTES OF HEALTH

STATEMENT OF JULIE GERBERDING

Dr. GERBERDING. Thank you very much.

I would like to start with my first slide, which is a reflection on
Ike striking in Galveston. I did visit the hurricane territory yester-
day, and for the record I would like to acknowledge the tremendous
effort of State health commissioner Dr. Lehi and the whole pan-
theon of experts in public health across the State that are perform-
ing miracles.

I think we all recognize that hurricanes represent urgent public
health threats, and when people recognize an urgent threat, they
hold nothing back in responding to it. Unfortunately, on the next
slide we have another urgency, and that is the urgent reality of
HIV/AIDS in America. Last month I spent 2 weeks at San Fran-
cisco General Hospital taking care of patients, and on my service
I had two undiagnosed AIDS patients die; I had several individuals
come in with the opportunistic infections that we started seeing in
1981 when I was an intern. And in that community, we learned
that there is an epicenter of HIV transmission among men who
have sex with men, and particularly among African Americans.

Similarly, I visited Oakland earlier this year, and found to my
astonishment—and found an even grimmer situation in terms of
HIV transmission in that community.

On my next graphic I tried to represent the progress that we
have made despite these current situations. And we are currently
proposing federally a $24.1 billion HIV budget for all AIDS-related
activities at the Federal level. Of that, 4 percent is reflected in
CDC’s prevention budget. And I think over time we have had some
good news. We are definitely seeing people live longer with HIV,
and many are thriving despite the complications of the drug treat-
ment and everything else that having a chronic illness represents.

In addition, we have made tremendous progress in perinatal
AIDS, in reducing the incidence among injection drug users and
among heterosexuals at high risk.

We have also seen the rate of transmission decline over time.
That means for every 100 HIV-infected individuals, the number of
new people that they infect has continued to drop precipitously
since the early phases of the epidemic.
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And, finally, I think studies do show that prevention interven-
tions can work. We have evidence of efficacy in at least 49 behav-
ioral interventions, and several others are on the docket for coming
forward.

Let me just quickly show you the pictures of what these statistics
look like. The red line here is the number of people in America liv-
ing with HIV, and the blue line are the number of new cases that
were reported that precipitated this hearing. And you can see that
although the number of people with HIV in our country continues
to increase, the number of new infections is holding steady over the
past several years and declining as the large picture in the United
States; meaning that our interventions are successful, or we would
see that blue line go up commensurate with the red line.

On the next graphic, you can see the picture of perinatal trans-
mission, again, evidence that prevention can work.

On the next graphic, the picture of what is happening recently
among people at high-risk heterosexual contact. And I could repeat
that for injection drug users and others.

But on the next graphic we have the sobering statistic that is my
frame for the urgent reality that we are facing, and this is the inci-
dence rates going up among men who have sex with men in the
United States.

On the next graphic I show some statistics that were released
last week which really reflect a detailed understanding of the epi-
demiology of this risk, showing that while overall the majority of
men who have sex with men and get HIV infection are White,
there is disproportionate representation of African Americans, and
particularly young African Americans and Hispanics. They are rep-
resented here way out of proportion to their prevalence in society.

And on the next graphic we have the rates of HIV infection
which use as the denominator the number of people in our society
in those categories. So you can see that African Americans have an
infection rates that is about seven times that of Whites, and His-
panics have a rate that is about three times that of Whites across
America.

So this is very serious information, and it tells us where we need
to target our prevention interventions.

So let me conclude by telling you what I think are the priorities
for those prevention interventions. We have submitted a long pro-
fessional judgment. We have tried to put everything in there we
could think of. We understand the reality of the budget, but we
wanted you to know what the universe of possibility might be. So
on the first slide, I am trying to summarize some of those interven-
tions that relate to finding the leading edge of the epidemic.

The information we just published is the first time we have ever
been able to say in real terms, where is the infection now, and how
bad is it going, and who is getting it? So we need to expand our
ability to do that so that we have that information at the commu-
nity level and can target those interventions that do work for those
individuals.

We also need to integrate services. It is great that we have rep-
resentatives from mental health, substance abuse, and a broad con-
tinuum, because there is a syndemic of these factors that come to-
gether in the concept of social justice and in social determinants of
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health that we have to address if we are going to be successful
here. And we need to conduct not just individual interventions, but
social marketing campaigns.

On the next graphic I am emphasizing the importance of finding
the people who are infected. This is Epidemiology 101, but it is
something that we still haven’t been able to do successfully in this
disease. Twenty-five percent of infected people still don’t know they
have the virus. So we need to expand access to rapid testing. And,
in particular, our Federal facilities need to move to support the
CDC guidelines and allow screening for HIV, using the protocols
that we have recommended for the routine screening. We also need
to have better tests, and we need to focus those tests on finding
people early, hopefully as they are seroconverting, because that is
the time when they pose the biggest transmission risk, and we are
missing them, and they are highly infectious, and they account for
a disproportionate part of the epidemic.

Now, my last graphic, I mentioned those aspects that relate to
the need for new tools. We don’t have all the answers here. I wish
we did. We have been working on it, but our research budget hasn’t
really allowed us to update and modernize our toolkit.

One area in particular, given the difficulties we are having with
the vaccine, are the preexposure treatment trials to determine
whether or not taking HIV drugs before you are exposed could re-
sult in an overall health benefit and a reduced risk of infection.
CDC is conducting three of those studies and are collaborating on
a fourth, and I know NIH is doing one, too, as well. So we are hop-
ing that could put a new biomedical toolkit or two in our toolbox
while we are working on some of these other measures that we
think are important.

I just want to make one final point here. AIDS is a social disease
as much as it is a viral disease, and part of bringing people to ac-
cept prevention is to create that expectation in an environment of
hope. Many of the people who are getting this infection now are
functioning in a society that offers them very little hope for edu-
cation, economic, or social attainment, and if we don’t address the
underpinnings of the problem, we are never going to be able to get
where we need to be as a Nation.

So thank you for allowing me to explode with a lot of information
in a very short period of time. But we are very, very passionate
about this and very committed to this issue.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you. It is very helpful information.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Gerberding follows:]
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Introduction:

Good morning Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee. I am Dr. Julie Louise Gerberding,
Director of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention within the Department of Health and
Human Services (HHS). Tam accompanied by Dr. Kevin Fenton, Director of CDC’s National
Center for HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis, STD, and TB Prevention. Thank you for the opportunity to
discuss the 2006 estimates of HIV incidence for the United States and the status of the domestic

HIV/AIDS epidemic.

CDC has always taken very seriously its responsibility to monitor the HIV/AIDS epidemic and to
constantly improve our nation’s ability to describe the leading edge of the epidemic. Recent
surveillance data indicate that, more than 25 years into the epidemic, HIV continues to exact a
tremendous toll here in the United States. CDC maintains a comprehensive HIV/AIDS surveillance
systern that monitors many aspects of the epidemic including incidence of new HIV infections, HIV
and AIDS diagnoses, risk behaviors associated with HIV, and deaths among persons with AIDS.
All of these components work together to provide the most complete profile of the epidemic that

our country has ever had.

To provide context for the new incidence numbers, it might be helpful to differentiate between the
various types of surveillance data CDC collects and their utility in HIV prevention. As of 2008, all
state and local health departments report HIV and AIDS diagnoses to CDC. This includes all 50
states, the District of Columbia, and 5 US dependent areas, including Puerto Rico. CDC uses
reported HIV/AIDS cases to estimate the number of unduplicated HIV and AIDS cases that are

diagnosed in a given year. Only states that have been conducting name-based HIV surveillance for
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at least 4 years are included in the estimates for HIV cases to allow for reporting adjustments and
stabilization of the data. At present, 33 states and the 5 U.S. dependent areas are included in these
estimates. This number will increase steadily in each coming years, and by 2013, data from all 50
states will be available. In 2006, nearly 39,000 estimated cases of HIV infection were identified in
the 33 states and 5 US dependent areas with mature confidential name-based HIV reporting. This
represents the number of persons who learned they were infected that year and were newly known
to be in need of HIV-related medical care and prevention programs to reduce their risk of
transmitting HIV and to contact partners who may have been unknowingly exposed to HIV. As
such, estimated HIV diagnoses are essential for planning HIV treatment and prevention programs,

resource allocation, and program evaluation.

Estimated AIDS cases and AIDS-related deaths are also critical types of surveillance data because
they represent the most severe outcomes of HIV disease and are indicators of missed opportunities.
In 2006, in states and areas with mature confidential name-based HIV reporting systems, 38% of
persons with HIV were diagnosed with AIDS within a year of learning that they have HIV. Persons
who progress to AIDS have likely been infected for years, meaning that critical opportunities to
diagnose HIV early, prevent transmission to others, and provide HIV-infected persons with
antiretroviral treatments have been missed. Across the couniry, more than 14,000 persons with
AIDS died in 2006. We know that existing HIV treatments, when started sufficiently early in the
coﬁrse of the disease dramatically slow progression to AIDS and death. These AIDS cases and

deaths should not be happening in this country at this rate.
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As important as these data are, they have not allowed us to track the epidemic in real-time because
some individuals are not diagnosed with HIV or AIDS until years after they became infected. Our
new incidence estimates give us that information—by estimating the number of individuals who
become newly infected in a given year. As you are aware, CDC recently reported 2006 incidence
estimates from this surveillance system in the Journal of the American Medical Association. These
more precise estimates are possible only because of breakthrough technology developed by CDC

that can distinguish recent from long-standing HIV infections.

CDC worked for years with state and local health departments to plan, establish and evaluate this
critical surveillance system, and we consider the publication of these estimates to be a sentinel event
in the course of the HIV/AIDS epidemic for two reasons: (1) this is the first national surveillance
system of its kind in the world and is based on direct measurement of new HIV infections; and (2)
we now have much more direct information about the leading edge of the epidemic, which will

allow us to better target our efforts to reduce the unacceptable burden of HIV/AIDS in this country.

Status of the epidemic: Incidence

The estimates from our nation’s new HIV incidence surveillance system reveal that the U.S.
epidemic is and has been worse than previously estimated. Using the new approach called
Serological Testing Algorithm for Recent HIV Seroconversion (STARHS) that distinguishes recent
from longstanding HIV infections, CDC estimates that 56,300 new HIV infections occurred in the
United States in 2006. Prior to the availability of STARHS, CDC estimated that approximately

40,000 new HIV infections occurred annually since the 1990s.
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It is important to note that the 2006 estimate does not represent an actual increase in the annual
number of new infections; rather, a separate CDC historical trend analysis published alongside the
incidence estimate suggests that the number of new HIV infections was never as low as 40,000 and
has been roughly stable since the early 2000s. Even though the analysis shows overall stability in
new HIV infections in recent years, the HIV/AIDS epidemic remains at an unacceptably high level
and has been steadily increasing among men who have sex with men (MSM): Taking a closer look

at the 2006 HIV incidence estimates, we see that:

Seventy-three percent (73%) of new HIV infections were among men. Even though many
heterosexual men are affected by HIV, most of the infections in men occur in gay and bisexual men.
In 2006, MSM represented 53% of all new HIV infections. Historical trend analyses indicate that
HIV incidence has been steadily increasing among gay and bisexual men since the early 1990s (see
Figure 1), confirming a trend suggested by prior data showing increases in risk behavior, sexually

transmitted diseases, and HIV diagnoses in this population throughout the past decade.

New CDC data released last week show that there are differences by race in the ages at which MSM
become infected. Young MSM of color are of particular concern. Among black and Latino MSM,
those ages 13-29 had the most new HIV infections, accounting for 52% of new infections among
black MSM and 43% of new infections among Latino MSM. Among all MSM, black MSM ages
13-29 had the largest number of new infections (Figure 2). Among white MSM, those ages 30-39
had the most new HIV infections, accounting for 35% of new infections among white MSM.

The new data reinforce that another group disproportionately affected by HIV is African

Americans. Although blacks constitute only 13% of the U.S. population, 45% of new HIV
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infections were among blacks. While the number is alarmingly high, historical trend analyses show
the number of infections among blacks has been roughly stable, with some fluctuations, since the
early 1990s. However, blacks are more severely affected by HIV and AIDS than any other racial or
ethnic group in the United States, with an HIV incidence rate that is 7 times higher than whites and
almost 3 times higher than Latinos (Figure 3). The new analysis shows that among African
Americans, men account for the majority of new infections and women are disproportionately
affected compared to women of other races and ethnicities. Sixty-four percent of infections among
African Americans were in men, and of those, 62% were among MSM. Thirty-five percent of
infections among African Americans were in women. Eighty-three percent of those infections

occurred through high-risk heterosexual contact.

Latinos are also disproportionately affected, and had rates of new HIV infections that were 3 times
higher than rates among whites. Latinos account for 17% of new HIV infections, but constitute
only 13% of the US population. Seventy-six percent of new HIV infections among Latinos were in
men, and of those, 72% were in MSM. Twenty-four percent of new infections among Latinos were
in women. Eighty-two percent of those infections occurred through high-risk heterosexual contact.
Overall, these data clearly show that levels of HIV infection in the U.S. are too high—and we

cannot allow the HIV epidemic in this country to continue at this rate. (See Figures 1-3)

HIV is still a problem in the U.S.: Prevention works—but challenges exist
The new HIV incidence estimate clearly shows that HIV infection is taking a greater toll on the
lives of Americans than was previously known. A large number of research studies and multiple

independent reviews show that prevention works, but too many people who are living with HIV or
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are at-risk for HIV infection are not being reached by prevention programs. For example, 25% of
people living with HIV/AIDS in the U.S. are unaware of their infection. These persons are believed

to unknowingly account for more than half of new HIV infections in the United States.

The new estimates underscore the continued challenges facing HIV prevention programs but reveal
some encouraging signs of success. For example, reductions in new infections among injecting drug
users and heterosexuals are important signs of progress. Between 1988-1990 and 2003-2006, new
HIV infections among injection drug users (IDUs) declined overall by 80 percent, and HIV
infections among heterosexuals have been declining in recent years. Additionally, dramatic
decreases in mother-to-child HIV transmission are one of the great success stories of HIV
prevention. The number of perinatally infected infants with AIDS has declined more than 95% since
the mid-1990s. This decline is due to multiple interventions, such as routine voluntary HIV testing
of pregnant women and the use of antiretroviral therapy by HIV-infected women during pregnancy

and infants after birth.

The much-welcomed success of HIV treatments means that an increasing number of people are
living with HIV than ever before. CDC currently estimates that 1- 1.2 million people are living with
HIV/AIDS in the United States. Although this large number of people living with HIV means that
there are more opportunities for HIV transmission to occur, the overall number of new HIV

infections has remained relatively stable in this decade.

In fact, a new analysis conducted by researchers at Johns Hopkins University and CDC show that

the rate of HIV transmission, that is, the number of new infections each year for every 100 persons
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living with HIV, has declined significantly. In 1984, the year before HIV testing became widely
available, there were approximately 44 new HIV infections for every 100 people living with HIV.
This rate has declined by 89% to approximately 5 new HIV infections per 100 people living with
HIV in 2006. Looking at a more recent period, from 1997 to 2006, the rate of HIV transmission
declined by approximately one-third. These declines represent the significant success of our public
health efforts to identify HIV infection early through voluntary HIV testing, linking persons who
test positive to medical care and prevention services, and the provision of prevention programs to

persons who are at-risk of contracting HIV.

Many persons at risk are not being reached by HIV prevention efforts. Recent data indicate that in
the past year, 80% of MSM have not been reached by the intensive interventions we know to be
effective. This illustrates some of the myriad challenges to preventing the spread of this discase—
reaching new generations, adapting to the evolving epidemic, and sustaining efforts for’ at-risk
persons and those living with HIV as they age. Perceptions of HIV risk and treatment options have
changed over time, and prevention barriers such as complacency, stigma, homophobia, and

substance abuse allow this disease to continue to spread.

For example, although HIV has been a threat for more than 25 years, many people who are at risk
believe they are at low risk of becoming infected or infecting their partner. Antiretroviral treatment
success contributes to these beliefs. For example, some individuals may mistakenly believe that
they or their partners cannot spread the virus when they take HIV medication or that having HIV is

a relatively minor condition with no life-threatening consequences. They may not fully understand
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the lifelong implications of HIV infection and, as a result, underestimate the serious impact that this

disease continues to have on the health and wellbeing of persons living with HIV.

The HIV epidemic exists within a backdrop of other epidemics and social problems that interact
synergistically to increase an individual’s risk for HIV infection and make it difficult to obtain high-
quality health care that includes appropriate antiretroviral treatments if an individual becomes
infected. This context includes other sexually transmitted infections, substance abuse, poor mental
health, physical and sexual assault, homelessness, destabilization of relationships due to
incarceration, poverty, racism, homophobia, and the stigma, discrimination, and secrecy that often
surround HIV and AIDS. For example, methamphetamine use is associated with significantly
increased risk of HIV transmission and acquisition, and other sexually transmitted infections
increase both infectivity and susceptibility to HIV infection. These coexisting health and social
problems continue to exacerbate the challenges associated with stopping the spread of HIV in this
country. Overall, the new incidence estimates underscore the need for accelerated progress and a

greater resolve among all Americans for HIV prevention.

Despite the inherent challenges, we have considerable evidence that prevention works. As
mentioned above, we have seen substantial declines in HIV infections among injection drug users,
heterosexuals, mother-to-child transmission, and in the overall rate of HIV transmission. An
overwhelming number of published studies and multiple independent reviews have also
documgmed that prevention works. CDC’s HIV/AIDS Prevention Research Synthesis (PRS)
Project, through its ongoing efficacy review process, identifies evidence-based HIV behavioral v

interventions to help HIV prevention planners and providers in the U.S. select interventions most

HIV/AIDS in the United States: A Look Back and a Look Forward September 16, 2008
House Oversight and Government Reform Committee Page 8



26

appropriate for their communities. In 2007, CDC published an update to the Compendium of HIV
Prevention Interventions with evidence of effectiveness, in response to prevention service providers
requesting science-based interventions that work. The 49 interventions in the Compendium have
been proven effective through research studies that showed positive behavioral and/or disease
outcomes. Studies employed rigorous research designs, with both intervention and control groups,
so that the positive outcomes could be attributed to the interventions. We expect the next update of

the Compendium to be available in December 2008.

CDC has workcd with the researchers to create user-friendly kits that contain the information and
materials necessary to implement each intervention. CDC currently supports training and
dissemination on 16 of these interventions and is working to increase this number substantially. The
dissemination of effective interventions related to effective HIV prevention is a critical part of

prevention for populations at risk for HIV.

What CDC is Doing to Address the Epidemic

CDC is firmly committed to achieving the greatest public health impact and supports a wide range
of science-based activities to monitor the course of HIV/AIDS in the United States, expand the
reach of HIV testing, increase the number of effective HIV prevention programs for persons living
with HIV and those who are at-risk for HIV infection, and assess the impact of these efforts. For
example, CDC is working in a number of different ways to reduce the number of infected
Americans who do not know their HIV status. CDC has provided over $70 million in additional
dollars this year and last to increase testing in areas with the highest number of AIDS cases among

African Americans. Grantees from these jurisdictions will be meeting in Atlanta in the fall to
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discuss their successes in implementing this program as well as challenges of providing routine
testing and to report preliminary outcome data. Additionally, CDC recommended in 2006 that all
Americans between the ages of 13 and 64 receive voluntary screening for HIV, and we are working
with key stakeholders to increase the implementation of ti’xese recommendations. CDC is conducting
evaluation projects to assess which testing strategies are most effective and cost effective in
reaching African American women and men who have undiagnosed HIV infection. Our state and
local health departments are key partners in our HIV prevention efforts and are the recipients of the
majority of CDC’s HIV funding. We will continue to work with state and local health departments
to ensure that the allocation of resources matches the local epidemics and provide health
departments with resources that can strengthen their prevention programs. For example, given the
data regarding increasing HIV infection among MSM, CDC is providing more than $4 million this
year to health departments to reassess and strengthen evidence-based prevention efforts specifically

for gay and bisexual men.

CDC is also working to increase the number of behavioral interventions with proven effectiveness,
specifically for populations that are disproportionately affected by the HIV epidemic. We are
conducting research to develop new behavioral interventions for communities hardest hit by the
epidemic and expanding training and technical assistance on effective interventions. This year
CDC will begin providing training and technical assistance to local health departments and
community-based organizations on 9 new behavioral interventions that have been scientifically
proven to reduce HIV risk behavior. One of these interventions, D-Up/, a community-level
intervention designed for and developed by black MSM, has been shown to reduce the number of

risky sex partners and rates of high-risk sex. Starting later this year, CDC will provide training on
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this intervention to more than 200 organizations. Another intervention is Modelo de Intervencion
Psicomédica (MIP), which was developed and tested in Puerto Rico in Spanish to reduce risk
among injection drug users. CDC also distributed 700 copies of Safe in the City, a 23-minute
educational video that has been proven effective in reducing new sexually transmitted diseases

(STDs) among STD clinic patients.

Additionally, CDC is working to develop and widely implement social marketing campaigns
designed to increase knowledge of HIV status and promote HIV risk reduction. One of theée
campaigns, Take Charge, Take the Test, is for African American women and has been shown to
increase HIV testing and the identification of new cases of HIV infection. A multi-million dollar
social marketing campaign aimed at increasing HIV testing among gay and bisexual men is being
developed, and planning for other campaigns is underway. CDC is also looking for new ways to
address the burden of HIV among youth. jCufdate! (Take Care of Yourself) is a small-group,
culturally based intervention to reduce HIV sexual risk among Latino youth that is currently being
readied for nationwide dissemination by CDC. Through the use of role plays, videos, music, and
interactive games, jCuidate! builds on HIV knowledge, an understanding of sexually active youth’s
vulnerability to HIV infection, attitudes and beliefs that promote healthy behaviors, and promotes

abstinence and risk reduction.

In addition, CDC is funding groundbreaking clinical trials and laboratory research to develop
effective biomedical interventions to reduce HIV transmission. This is an important area of
research, particularly for preventing HIV infection among women. CDC is currently conducting

laboratory, safety, and efficacy trials of pre-exposure prophylaxis or PrEP, which involves the use
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of antiretroviral drugs by uninfected persons in order to prevent new HIV infections. Research
suggests that PrEP is one of the most important prevention approaches being explored today.
Multiple data sources suggest the promise of PrEP. These include data on the effectiveness of drugs
to prevent transmission of HIV from mother to child during the perinatal period, data on the
effectiveness of post-exposure prophylaxis among healthcare workers, and animal studies
conducted by CDC. Animal studies have shown that PrEP can significantly reduce, and in some
cases prevent, the transmission of a virus similar to HIV in monkeys who are exposed repeatedly to
the virus. CDC is currently supporting various stages of research on PrEP in injection drug users,
high-risk heterosexuals, MSM, and serodiscordant couples (couples where one person is HIV
positive and one person is HIV negative). In addition, CDC is supporting and collaborating on
research assessing the safety of vaginal microbicides as well as studies to inform the development
of rectal microbicides. Microbicides are gels, creams, or suppositories that can kill or neutralize
viruses and bacteria. The success of male circumcision trials in the international setting also holds
potential promise in the United States. CDC is currently conducting a demonstration project to
assess the feasibility and acceptability of adult voluntary circumcision as a risk reduction strategy
for high risk heterosexual men in the US. Biomedical interventions of these types hold considerable
promise for preventing new HIV infections in the coming decade. CDC also recognizes the
continued importance of vaccine research conducted by NIH and others which ultimately may yield

a biomedical intervention with the potential to have the most cost-effective impact on the epidemic.

Further, CDC is committed to continue to expand, reassess, and improve its efforts to address
HIV/AIDS among African Americans, Latinos, gay and bisexual men of all races and ethnicities,

and all persons at risk of HIV infection. Because, as a nation, we cannot be successful in these
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prevention efforts without the support and involvement of local communities and their leaders—
CDC is working to intensify efforts to reach out to and mobilize members of disproportionately

impacted communities.

For example, CDC—along with our public health partners and leaders in the black
community—have joined forces through the Heightened National Response to the Crisis of
HIV/AIDS among African Americans (HNR) to mobilize African American communities against
HIV/AIDS, change community perceptions about HIV/AIDS and reduce stigma, promote early HIV
diagnosis and treatment, and encourage healthy behaviors that prevent the spread of HIV. Since
May 2007, 200 African American leaders have joined the HNR initiative. In May 2007, CDC
established an internal HIV/AIDS Hispanic/Latino Executive Committee (HLEC) to provide
guidance and recommendations in matters concerning the HIV epidemic in Latino communities.
Since its inception, HLEC has held a consultation with Latino leaders in HIV prevention and is

currently developing an action plan that will guide CDC’s HIV prevention efforts among Latinos.

In addition to efforts described above, CDIC is taking additional steps to respond to the U.S.
epidemic in light of the new incidence estimates. CDC is appointing an independent panel of
national experts who will review our HIV surveillance, research, and program efforts and make
recommendations for the future. This review is currently being initiated and will be completed by
mid-2009. A report from this review will be made available to the public shortly after the review is
completed. The recommendations will form the foundation for the development of a clear and
strategic road map for HIV prevention, with measurable objectives, that will gnide us through the

year 2020. CDC is also developing a resource allocation model that uses information from the new
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HIV incidence surveillance system. This model, which will be completed by mid-2009, will allow
CDC to assess whether an even greater impact could be achieved by redirecting some resources to

different populations or prevention strategies.

‘While the new incidence system allows us to better monitor the number of new infections, other
systems such as the Program Evaluation and Monitoring System (PEMS) increase accountability by
allowing grantees to collect agency, community planning, and program plan data and report back to
CDC. This accountability means collecting, evaluating, and sharing needed data on how prevention
resources are being utilized nationally. PEMS ensures that CDC receives standardized, accurate,
and thorough program data from health department and community based organizations. It allows
more comprehensive reporting of HIV prevention activities, fiscal information, and local HIV
prevention community planning efforts. These data will increase the ability to monitor the
utilization of prevention services, assess program implementation, and evaluate progress. In the
coming year, data will be linked with PART, GPRA, and Healthy People 2010 indicators to create a

comprehensive system for monitoring the progress of HIV prevention efforts.

Closing

In conclusion, CDC’s new and innovative HIV incidence surveillance system is a vital component
of HIV prevention. The use of the new system signifies a major advancement in our nation’s ability
to monitor and evaluate HIV prevention. Specifically, the new system makes the following possible:
(1) better targeting of prevention programs and resources; (2) more precision with which to measure
progress; and (3) more compelling reasons for communities to mobilize against the spread of HIV

and to take the steps needed to protect themselves and their loved ones from HIV.
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The 2006 incidence estimates emphasize the need for continued access to HIV prevention activities.
As a nation, we must agree that it is not acceptable for 56,300 Americans to be infected with HIV
annually; for HIV/AIDS to become a rite of passage for gay, bisexual men, and men who have sex
with men; for HIV/AIDS to continue to over-burden African American and Latino communities;
and for young Americans to grow up without the knowledge, skills, confidence and motivation
necessary to protect themselves against HIV for their entire lifetimes. CDC is steadfast in its
commitment to ending the epidemic; however, to achieve this goal, the HIV/AIDS epidemic in our
own backyards must be met with an even greater sense of commitment, purpose, and urgency by

affected individuals, communities, and by the nation as a whole. Thank you.
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Chairman WAXMAN. Dr. Fenton, you are just here to answer
questions?

Dr. FENTON. That is right.

Chairman WAXMAN. Well, we will have questions for you.

Dr. Fauci.

STATEMENT OF ANTHONY S. FAUCI

Dr. Fauct. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-
mittee. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify before
you here today on the role of the NIH research endeavor in HIV
prevention, the subject of this hearing. I guess the slides don’t
work, so we will go with the—are they up? OK. There they are.

OK. On the first slide shown on the board there, I want to just
emphasize that since the very early days of HIV that you described
in your opening statement, in the summer of 1981, there have been
some spectacular advances in AIDS research ranging from the ini-
tial discovery of the virus to the delineation of the pathogenesis,
natural history, but, importantly, treatment.

Now, treatment has been one of the more spectacular successes
in the development of now over 25 drugs that have transformed the
lives of HIV-infected individuals. The results of this have been
quite impressive.

On the next slide is a review paper showing the results of the
first decade of HIV written up in the Journal of Infectious Diseases
that there is a conservative estimate of about 3 million lives—years
of life have been saved in the United States alone from 1996
through 2005 on the basis of the accessibility of treatment, particu-
larly the combinations of therapies. This has been repeated and
verified in Europe, Australia, and Canada.

Now, that is the very good news. But the subject of the hearing
is what is still going on? So on the next slide, just to reiterate what
Dr. Gerberding had said, we still have a major ongoing problem
globally and even here in the United States with over one-half mil-
lion deaths, 1.1 million people infected with HIV, and, as under-
scored by Dr. Gerberding, 25 percent of them are unaware that
they are infected. And we know the majority of infections come
from an individual who does not know that he or she is infected,
transmitted to another individual.

And an example is something that is very close to home. We
make rounds three times a week at our clinic, up at the clinical
center at the NIH, and just last week a patient was presented to
me, a resident of the District of Columbia, 38 years old, who pre-
sented for the first time with advanced tuberculosis, central nerv-
ous system lymphoma, and CB4 count of 3, which is about as low
as you can get in a viral load. That person clearly was infected for
many years, has now compromised his own ability to be treated be-
cause he is so advanced, and who knows how many people that
gers%ln exposed, mainly because he did not know that he was in-
ected.

Now, on the next slide, what about prevention? The NIH and its
multiple institutes, particularly our institute, NIAID, NIMH,
NIDA, Child Health, and others, have been heavily involved in pre-
vention research. And when I say prevention research, it’s to try
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and get some of the scientific facts that would help inform some of
the activities that are implemented so well by the CDC.

On this slide we show that if you include vaccine, behavioral
change, and microbicides, about 38 percent of the NIH budget is
devoted to prevention activities. And I just want to spend a minute
to underscore some of the proven strategies as well as those that
are still investigational and for which we have remaining chal-
lenges on the next slide.

Proven HIV prevention strategies again underscores what Dr.
Gerberding mentioned, that prevention does work when it is ap-
plied and implemented. For example, preventing sexually transmit-
ted disease, cognitive behavior interventions when applied have
been shown to work. Behavioral changes regarding sexual trans-
mission are paramount in its prevention. Condom promotion. In a
study, a group of studies that were sponsored by the NIH just a
year and a half ago on adult male circumcision in an international
basis, predominantly in sub-Saharan Africa, showed anywhere
from a 55 to 65 percent prevention in males who were circumcised
that lasted for 3 to 4 years of followup and likely much more.

The prevention of blood-borne transmission. Clearly needle ex-
change programs work. There is no doubt about that. Drug treat-
ment programs, methadone and related programs have been shown
in a number of studies by the CDC and by NIDA and NIH to work.

And probably the most dramatic success story is the prevention
of mother-to-child transmission, by treating the mother during
pregnancy and the baby soon after delivery, and most recent stud-
ies, weeks to months of breast feeding have been truly a great suc-
cess story.

The next slide.

There are also some investigational prevention strategies, some
of which are in the process of being proven, others that are still
challenging. The first is the prevention and treatment of coinfec-
tions, such as tuberculosis, malaria, and other sexually transmitted
diseases. Not all STDs, or sexually transmitted diseases, when you
treat them result in a decrease in HIV transmission, but some do.
And we are now continuing our studies to try and delineate that
a little bit more clearly.

We have been challenged by topical microbicide studies. The ini-
tial studies over the past several years have proven not to be effec-
tive. They were the first generation of studies that did not incor-
porate specific anti-HIV drugs; they were merely chemicals that
would block transmission, but not in a specific anti-HIV manner.
The products that are currently in the pipeline we are cautiously
optimistic about.

The last two I want to close on is antiretrovirals as prevention
and vaccines. By an antiretroviral as prevention, we mean that if
you treat people who are infected, you could theoretically and in re-
ality decrease their ability to transmit to others. You can talk
about population studies; if you treat enough people in a popu-
lation, you will get the mean viral load in the population low
enough that you might decrease the incidence; but even more po-
tentially exciting is what we call PrEP, and Dr. Gerberding men-
tioned that on one of her slides, or preexposure prophylaxis. There
is a large study conducted by the CDC, several other studies, some



38

of which are conducted by the NIH, looking at a large number of
individuals to see if, in fact, this treatment prior to infection would
significantly block transmission.

And then there is vaccines, which in the history of viral diseases
are generally the Holy Grail of how you stop the transmission of
a viral infection. We have not been successful thus far. As shown
on this slide, at the last meeting this summer in Mexico city of the
International AIDS Society, we discussed some of the remaining
challenges and the reality that we will not have an HIV vaccine at
least for several years at best. I am cautiously optimistic that we
will, but up until the time that we do, we are going to be left with
the prevention measures that were discussed by Dr. Gerberding
and myself and in your own opening statement, Mr. Chairman.

So in the last slide, I want to emphasize that point; that when
we talk about prevention, it is not unidimensional, and it is not
one-size-fits-all. We refer to it as a comprehensive prevention tool-
box, of which a vaccine would be a major contribution. But even if
we get a vaccine that is effective, we would still have to rely very
heavily on the other prevention measures that have been discussed
in our various statements.

So I will close here, Mr. Chairman, and be happy to answer any
questions.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Dr. Fauci.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Fauci follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, thank you for giving me the opportunity
to discuss the research efforts of the National Institutes of Health (NIH), an agency of
the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, with regard to the prevention of
human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) transmission. 1 am the Director of the National
Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID), one of the many Institutes and
Centers of NIH that support research on HIV prevention. The NIH supports a broad
portfolio of HIV/AIDS research, including prevention research to understand the factors
that lead to HIV acquisition as well as studies to develop evidence-based
interventions—both biomedical and behavioral—to prevent transmission of HIV, The
President’s Budget request for fiscal year 2009 for HIV/IAIDS research at NiH is $2.9

bilfion, with more than $1.1 billion allocated for HIV prevention research.

In the quarter century since HIV was identified as the cause of the acquired immune
deficiency syndrome (AIDS), we have made extraordinary progress in understanding
the disease-causing mechanisms—or pathogenesis-—of HIV/AIDS. That this research
has led to the development of numerous drugs fo treat HIV/AIDS is perhaps the
greatest success story in NIH-funded AIDS research. NiH-supported research helped
make possible the more than 25 antiretroviral drugs (ARVs) that have transformed
HIV/AIDS in the United States from an almost uniformly fatal disease into a manageable
chronic condition. While only 30 percent of people throughout the world who should be
receiving ARVs according to standard freatment guidelines are receiving them, the
heroic efforts of many organizations and individuals are making progress in providing

access in the developing world to life-saving drugs for those infected with HiV.
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Yet despite our accomplishments in the area of treatment, HIV/AIDS continues to exact
a staggering toll. An estimated 33 million people worldwide are infected with HIV, and
approximately 2.7 million people were newly infected with HIV in 2007, according to
UNAIDS. In low- and middle-income countries for every person who commenced
antiretroviral therapy in 2007, approximately 2.5 people were newly infected. Clearly,
we cannot end the HIV/AIDS pandemic without preventing new infections. The first line
of defense against any disease, and particularly an infectious disease pandemic, is

prevention.

While the situation in the developing world dramatically .illustrates this point, the need for
prevention also applies to the epidemic here in the United States, where approximately
56,300 new HIV infections occurred in 2006, according to recent estimates from the
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Among at-risk groups, men who
have sex with men (MSM) comprise the greatest proportion—53 percent—of these new
infections. African-Americans are impacted more than any other racial or ethnic group,
accounting for 45 percent of the new infections in 2006, even though they account for
only 12-13 percent of the U.S. population. The new data do not indicate an actual
increase in the annual number of new HIV infections, but reflects a more accurate way
of measuring new infections. A CDC historical trend analysis has suggested that the

annual number of new infections has remained fairly stable for the last decade.

The Role of NIH Research in HIV Prevention September 16, 2008
House Committee on Oversight and Government Reform Page 2



42

NiIH Prevention Research

The NIH supports a broad portfolio of HIV prevention research that includes basic,
transtational, and clinical research on biomedical interventions for HIV infection as well
as basic, transiational, and clinical behavioral and social sciences research associated
with HIV risk, transmission, and acquisition. The highest priority of NIH for HIV/AIDS
research is to expand the range of modalities for preventing HIV transmission beyond

those that are currently available.

The federal investment in HIV research over the last two decades has generated a
number of successes in the area of prevention; for example, we have proven
interventions and strategies to prevent HIV transmission. Moreover, the risk factors
associated with HIV transmission have been well defined, and prevention programs
have been implemented to some extent in most nations of the world. in virtually all
developed nations and in certain developing countries such as Uganda, Brazil, and
Thailand, these prevention programs have proven effective in slowing the spread of the
HIV pandemic. Interventions implemented with varying levels of success include
courses of ARVs to prevent mother-to-child transmission of HIV; education and
outreach to at-risk populations; behavioral modification programs, such as the
promotion of abstinence, fidelity and condom use; voluntary HiV testing and counseling;
treatment for drug abuse (including drug abusers in the criminal justice system); mass

media campaigns,; screening of donated blood; and condom distribution.

The Role of NIH Research in HIV Prevention September 16, 2008
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Coordination with CDC

NIH works closely with its sister agency, CDC, in coordinating NIH’s behavioral and
biomedical prevention research activities with the prevention activities of CDC. For
example, NIH worked closely with the CDC to develop a Program Announcement,
released in May 2008, to encourage applications in dissemination, implementation, and
operational research for HIV prevention. NIH and CDC are represented on each other’s
advisory councils and on other working groups, participating in the processes to set
priorities for the two agencies, including in the area of HIV prevention. In addition, NiH
and CDC collaborate directly on prevention research. For example, NIH and CDC are
collaborating on a trial evaluating the use of rapid testing and counseling in drug abuse
programs. Lastly, NIH program staff are in frequent contact with CDC program staff on
a more informal basis, keeping CDC informed about findings of NiH-supported HIV

prevention research.

Prevention of Mother-to-Child Transmission

Mother-to-child fransmission of HIV, which can occur during pregnancy, childbirth, or
through breastfeeding, accounts for more than 90 percent of all cases of childhood HIV
infection, especially in countries where effective ARVs are not }eadily available. In
addition to the role that certain ARVs play in the treatment of HiV-infected individuals,
drug regimens have also been shown to reduce dramatically the risk of HIV
transmission from mother to child. In the United States and other developed countries,
provision of ARVs to prevent mother-to-child transmission has reduced perinatal HIV

infection rates to less than one to two percent. The NIiH-supported HIVNET 012 study
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demonstrated that a single dose of nevirapine given to the mother at the onset of labor
and a single dose of nevirapine given to the infant within 72 hours after birth reduced
dramatically the risk of perinatal transmission. This regimen has been adopted as the
standard of care in many resource-poor countries; however, widespread implementation
has been limited. in 2007, NiH-supported studies provided more tools for the
prevention of mother-to-child transmission in developing countries. This year, combined
results from the SWEN study conducted in Uganda, Ethiopia, and India and the PEPI
study in Malawi showed that extended courses of daily nevirapine administered to
newborns decreased further HIV transmission via breastfeeding and reduced mortality.
The development of safe, simple, and inexpensive interventions that would be more
globally applicable, including those to reduce transmission during breastfeeding,

remains a high pricrity for the NiH and is the subject of ongoing research.

Behavioral Interventions

A critical component of NIH prevention research is the development and testing of
behavioral interventions. These interventions may be focused on men, women, and
adolescents at high risk of acquiring HIV (primary prevention) or they may be directed
toward persons living with HIV to reduce the risk of their transmitting HIV to others
(secondary prevention). In addition, NIH supports research to better understand the
sociocultural context of HIV risk or protection, particularly in communities at high risk of

HIV acquisition.
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Data summarized from over one hundred intervention trials—with participants
numbering in the tens of thousands—indicate that behavioral modification strategies are
effective in increasing condom use, delaying initiation of sexual activity in adolescents,
and reducing acquisition of sexually transmitted diseases (STDs), these outcomes are
frequently used in behavioral intervention trials as a surrogate for HIV transmission.
One such NiH intervention trial, Project Light, was conducted at 37 urban STD clinics in
five U.S. cities, with blacks comprising 74 percént of the study participants. This
randomized clinical trial compared a seven-session cognitive-behavior intervention with
the provision of standard HIV/AIDS information and a video. The Project Light
intervention resuited in a 50 percent reduction in new gonorrhea cases among men and
an increase in condom use. Modeling of HIV infections prevented by the intervention
estimated a 40 percent reduction in primary infections—12 HiV infections were averted
per 1,000 male participants; for females, 3 infections per 1,000 participants were
averted. NIH produced a toolkit and instructional CD-ROM to facilitate dissemination of
this intervention, and the intervention materials are also available through the CDC.
This research effort is an example of many behavioral interventions that NiH has been
able to "hand off” to the CDC for dissemination and implementation by community-
based organizations and state and local health departments across the United States.
The NIH behavioral research program places a high priority on addressing at-risk
groups in the United States, including racial and ethnic populations. For example, NIH-
subported studies demonstrated the effectiveness of a four-session intervention for
women of color who lived in public housing, where rates of pregnancy and sexually

transmitted infections were high. This study not only demonstrated the effectiveness of
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this community-level intervention, but also included the development of training manuals

and resource materials for its implementation.

NIH will soon begin enrollment of 2,000 black MSM in a study of a multi-component
intervention package. The components of the experimental intervention package
include HIV counseling, testing, and referral for care; STD testing and referral for care;
screening for substance abuse and mental health issues and referral for care; and
engagement with peer health navigators to facilitate actual uptake of health care
referrals by participants. This pilot study will examine the feasibility and accéptability of
the intervention in preparation for a large-scale community-level randomized trial to test
the efficacy of the intervention in reducing HIV incidence, as opposed to surrogate

outcomes such as STD infection.

Prevention of HIV Transmission among Drug Users

Behaviors associated with drug abuse are important factors in the spread of HIV
infection in the United States. Early in the epidemic, drug abuse and HIV infection were
typically connected in people’s minds with infection via injection drug use and needie
sharing; however, this view greatly underestimates the impact that drug and other
substance abuse can have on the spread of HIV/AIDS through the dangerous risk
behaviors it engenders. Drug and alcohol intoxication affect judgment and can lead to

risky sexual behaviors that place people in danger of contracting or transmitting HIV.
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The new CDC data indicates that HIV infections among injection drug users declined
overall by 80 percent between 1988-1990 and 2003-2006. This success can be
attributed to a focus on drug abuse intervention and treatment. In addition to providing
a substitute for injection drug use, drug treatment programs provide a good setting for
reaching IDUs and their partners with HIV prevention and care messages and
interventions. These programs also can be a bridge to other needed services, such as
primary health care, mental health, or other social services. Numerous studies,
primarily focused on methadone maintenance treatment, have shown that substance
abuse treatment programs can have a dramatic effect on HIV transmission among
opiate injectors, reducing their risk as much as four- to six-fold. Drug abuse treatment
works principally because it helps IDUs decrease the number of injections or helps them
stop injecting altogether. Furthermore, less drug use leads to fewer drug-related risk
behaviors, and that, in turn, leads to fewer exposures to HIV. Among non-injection
cocaine users, drug treatment has also been shown to decrease cocaine use from an
average of ten days per month at baseline to one day per month at six months.
Reduction in cocaine use was associated with an average 40 percent decrease in HIV
risk across gender and ethnic groups, mainly as a result of fewer sexual partners and

less unprotected sex.

The Community-Based Outreach Mode! was designed to reach out-of-treatment IDUs
who are unable or unwilling to stop using and injecting drugs and who cannot or will not
access drug treatment. Compared to those in treatment, out-of-treatment 1DUs are at

significantly greater risk of HIV and other infections because they are more likely to
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inject drugs more frequently; to share drugs, syringes, and other injection equipment;
and to practice unsafe sex while under the influence of drugs. The ongoing outreach
program attempts to reduce HIV risk through education on the risk factors for HIV

transmission and by teaching effective skills in reducing those risks.

Adult Male Circumcision

Another HIV prevention strategy that has been proven effective is male circumcision.
NIH-supported researchers in Kenya and Uganda demonstrated that medically
supervised adult male circumcision reduced by more than 50 percent the risk of
heterosexual African men becoming infected ’with HIV, validating many observational
studies that saw a correlation between male circumcision and a decreased rate of HIV
infection. This protective effect is sustained for more than three years after the
procedure. The public health impact of increased access to male circumgcision is
predicted to be most pronounced in those areas with low rates of male circumcision and
high rates of heterosexually transmitted HIV. Adult male circumcision is beginning to be
implemented internationally as part of the President’'s Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief
(PEPFAR), and CDC is conducting a demonstration project to assess the feasibility and
acceptability of adult voluntary circumcision as a risk reduction strategy for high risk

heterosexual men in the United States.

Prevention and Treatment of Co-infections
Although it seems counterintuitive, HIV is a virus that thrives in situations where the

host's immune system is activated. In particular, there is considerable evidence of a
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link between other infectious diseases (e.g. STDs, malaria, and tuberculosis) and an
increased susceptibility to HIV infection or a rapid progression of HIV disease. As
such, one potential strategy to prevent HIV infection is to treat the coinfections that
activate the immune system and create a permissive environment for HIV replication;
however, this strategy is still in the conceptual phase. An NiH-supported study found
that the use of acyclovir to suppress herpes simplex virus 2 did not decrease HIV
acquisition. Despite these results, treatment of HIV coinfections as well as the use of
vaccines to prevent coinfections are active areas of study by many NIH-supported

research groups.

Antiretroviral Therapy as Prevention

Strategies for the prevention of mother-to-child transmission are one example of how
the ARVs that are so effective in treating HIV disease can also be used to prevent
disease. Another proven intervention that uses antiretroviral drugs is Post-Exposure
Prophylaxis (PEP) after occupational and non-occupational exposures to HiV. Data
from NiH-supported research informed the development of the 2005 federal guidelines
that recommend that ARVs be administered within 48-72 hours after exposure and

continued for 28 days to reduce the likelihood of HIV acquisition.

One promising area of prevention research is the concept of Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis
(PrEP), or administration of a daily dose of ARVs to individuals who are at an increased
risk of HIV infection. This strategy is based on the concept that if HIV replication can be

inhibited immediately following exposure to the virus, that permanent infection might be
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thwarted—an effective strategy for other infectious diseases, such as malaria, and in
preventing the transmission of HIV from mother to infant. Studies in animals suggest
that this approach might be feasible. Multiple clinical studies of PrEP are underway in
the United States and in different popuiations around the world, sponsored by a number
of governmental and nongovernmental organizations. For example, NIH and the Bill
and Melinda Gates Foundation are sponsoring a study in the United States and at
international sites to test the preventive effect of antiretroviral drugs in conjunction with
safe sex counseling and condom use among HIV-seronegative MSM. As data become
available from this and other studies, we will understand more about the promise of this

approach, including how it affects drug resistance and how it might impact risk behavior.

Another important aspect of HIV prevention is that of secondary prevention—rather than
preventing HIV-seronegative individuals from acquiring HIV, the goal is to prevent HIV-
infected individuals from transmitting virus to others. Certainly, behavior plays a major
role in secondary prevention, but biomedical interventions may assist in these efforts.
This might be achieved by reducing the viral load of HiV-infected individuals as a means
of rendering these persons less infectious. The most direct way to accomplish this may
be through treatment with ARVs such that viral levels are reduced to undetectable
levels. Thus far, data are inconclusive as to whether HiV-infected individuals who are
receiving ARV therapy and have undetectable levels of virus are still capable of
transmitting HIV to uninfected partners and what level of risk, if any, this poses; this

question remains an important area of study.
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An important component of ARV treatment as a means of secondary prevention is
promoting adherence to treatment regimens. NIH also supports behavioral intervention
research to assist HIV-infected persons in adhering to HIV treatment regimens. Data
from multiple studies indicate that these interventions are effective; participants
recelving these interventions are 50 percent more likely to report 95 percent adherence
to treatment regimens and 25 percent more likely to achieve an undetectable viral load

than participants in the control arm of the studies.

Microbicides

One of the most urgent needs in the area of HIV prevention is for microbicides to
prevent HIV transmission. Microbicides may be especially important for women who
are otherwise dependent on male-controlied prevention strategies, such as male
condoms. Research on microbicides is one of the highest priorities for the NiH. Thanks
to multiple governmental and nongovernmental sponsors, the research in this field is
very active. According to the Alliance for Microbicide Development, there are ongoing
clinical trials on a dozen candidate products, and preclinical testing is underway on
more than 50 other potential products. For example, an NiH-supported Phase 1/lib
safety and effectiveness trial of two different microbicide candidates is scheduled to end
this month. In addition, NIH, through its Microbicide Trials Network, is preparing to
launch the Vaginal and Oral Interventions to Control the Epidemic (VOICE) study, which
is a Phase llb study that will compare a daily pill combining two ARVs to an ARV-based

vaginal gel to prevent HIV transmission.

The Rote of NIH Research in HIV Prevention September 16, 2008
House Committee on Oversight and Government Reform Page 12



52

While new products continue to enter the microbicide candidate pipeline, the
development of microbicides poses significant challenges. Last year, two Phase liI
efficacy trials of a candidate microbicide, cellulose sulfate, were stopped due to safety
concerns. Other trials have failed to show product effectiveness or have identified
participant lack of adherence to the investigational product as a concern. Suboptimal
product adherence can compromise clinical trials; attention to other behavioral issues,
such as participant behavior during the trial, will also be critical in the accurate
interpretation of future trials that combine behavioral and biological prevention
approaches. NIH will continue to pursue research to define markers of protection and
safety for microbicide use and will continue to examine carefully all ongoing microbicide
trials for safety. Our focus for further development of microbicides will continue to be on

candidate products with strong safety profiles and potential for protection.

Vaccines

Historically, vaccines have led to some of our greatest successes in the fight against
infectious diseases, including the eradication of smallpox, the near eradication of polio,
and enormous reductions in the disease burden imposed by measles, mumps, hepatitis,
influenza, diphtheria, and many other infections. For virtually all infections, particularly
viral infections, if the patient does not die, the immune system ultimately clears the
infection and the person is immune to subsequent exposure to the infectious agent,
sometimes for life. An effective vaccine only needs to mimic the effect of natural
infection on the immune system to prevent infection and/or disease upon exposure to

the infectious agent in question. For example, the Salk vaccine against polio, which
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became available in 1955, was based on a killed polio virus. Injection of the inactivated
virus alone was sufficient to provoke an immune response that mimicked natural

immunity and was capable of blocking infection upon exposure to the live, virulent virus.

For HIV, a vaccine that mimics natural infection will likely not be good enough because
despite our considerable success in treating HIV infection and improving the length and
quality of life for people living with HIV, there is no well-documented case of anyone
being truly cured of HIV disease. In addition, except in rare cases, the body seems
incapable of mounting an effective immune response that blocks the progression of
disease in the absence of antiretroviral therapy. Thus, in order to induce a protective
immune response, an HIV vaccine must do better than natural infection. Thus far, this
has proven to be one of the most difficult scientific challenges ever confronted in
infectious disease research. Last September, two clinical trials of a promising HIV
vaccine candidate were halted after the vaccine failed to show efficacy. Since then, NIH
and HIV vaccine researchers have held intensive consultations at the NIH-sponsored
HIV Vaccine Summit in March 2008 and other forums to discuss the way forward for
HIV vaccine research and development. These experts concluded that the balance
between fundamental discovery research and vaccine development should shift toward
basic discovery. To this end, NIH recently announced a new initiative to spur
fundamental research that will contribute directly to the development of an HIV vaccine
as well as to encourage the participation of investigatorslfrom an array of life sciences

disciplines in this endeavor.
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The ultimate goal of an HIV vaccine is to prevent infection. However, we must also
recognize that even a vaccine that does not prevent infection but significantly alters the
course of disease or the infectivity of the individual could have a positive impact on both
individuals and the community. | remain cautiously optimistic that, despite recent
setbacks, we will eventually have a vaccine that will be an effective tool in controlliing

the HIV pandemic.

Conclusion

Despite the progress we have made in the treatment of HIV disease, the worldwide
scope of the pandemic paints a grim picture. Here in the United States, the number of
new infections each year has been roughly stable. While we have amassed a number
of proven prevention strategies for HIV, both biomedical and behavioral, the numbers
speak for themselves and illustrate the need for new and improved interventions to
prevent HIV transmission. New prevention interventions should include the combination
of biomedical advances with effective behavioral strategies to prevent HIV, providing a
comprehensive approach that addresses both biological risk as well as the behavioral

and social factors that contribute to HIV infection.

It is likely that no single prevention strategy or intervention method being developed by
NIH and our sister agencies and nongovernmental partners will be 100 percent effective
in preventing HIV infection. Instead, we must confront this disease with multiple
effective interventions, assembling a comprehensive prevention toolkit that may include

vaccines, topical microbicides, circumcision, and behavioral interventions, such as
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abstinence, fidelity, and condom use, depending on the target population. Only then will
we be successful in effectively controlling the HIV pandemic both domestically and

globally.
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Chairman WAXMAN. Dr. Insel, do you have a statement?

Dr. INSEL. No statement, just to go on to questions.

Chairman WAXMAN. OK. I want to start off the questions for you,
Dr. Gerberding. I want to ask about CDC’s HIV prevention goals
and its budget.

In January 2001, and I understand this was before your tenure
as Director, CDC released a document called HIV Prevention Stra-
tegic Plan Through 2005. At the time, the working estimate of an-
nual new infections per year in the United States was 40,000. The
agency called this number relatively stable, but unacceptably high,
and stated that a new strategic plan for HIV prevention was essen-
tial.

In this 2001 document, what was CDC’s target for reducing an-
nual new HIV infections?

Dr. GERBERDING. I would want to let you know that although I
was not the CDC Director during this period of time, I was on an
advisory committee before I went to the Center, before I went to
CDC, so I participated in the earliest phases of that development.
And the expectation optimistically at that time was a 50 percent
reduction in the number of new infections, to be able to drive the
infection rate down to 20,000. At that time we didn’t have a lot of
evidence to model or base those figures on, but we believed that if
we did everything we knew how to do, we could strive for that. It
made sense to create a stretch goal, and obviously we didn’t make
it.

Chairman WAXMAN. Because if we look at 2005, fast forward 5
years later, CDC’s estimate of annual new infections at that point
was still 40,000 a year, and the figure hadn’t budged. Why do you
think that nothing changed? Was it—what is your assessment?

Dr. GERBERDING. I think it is complicated, but there are two fac-
tors that probably play a pretty big role. One is the fact that our
earlier estimates were made before we recognized the benefits of
drug treatment. And so what happened was we suddenly had a
larger and larger and larger number of people in our country with
HIV who presented a transmission risk to other people because
they were surviving instead of dying from the disease. So it was
a positive factor, but it clearly made our earlier estimates fairly ir-
relevant.

The second thing is that I don’t think we adequately controlled
for the generational effect. So as new young people come into the
risk environment, they don’t behave—kids are not little adults.
They don’t behave the way we would expect more mature people
who have lived through their friends dying to behave. And so we
saw increased infection rates, as we are still seeing today, among
the youngest people. So our estimates did not adequately adjust for
the generational problem of new cohorts at risk.

Chairman WAXMAN. When we look at the CDC budget in 2001,
there was a steady growth in the prevention part. And by that
time, in 2007, CDC’s HIV prevention budget actually dropped in
adjusted dollars by 20 percent. So while we didn’t see the decrease
we had hoped for, we saw, in fact, a steady level, which would be
that—a failure of the prevention efforts to succeed.
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At that point, CDC put a document forward extending its HIV
prevention through 2010. And what was the goal in that document,
if you can tell us?

Dr. GERBERDING. I would have to go back and review that par-
ticular estimate.

Kevin, maybe you can answer that question.

Dr. FENTON. Thank you very much for that question.

In the 2007 revision of the HIV prevention strategy, what we
were attempting to do is to identify shorter-term goals for HIV pre-
vention as well as looking at goals which were achievable within
the resources that we had at CDC. One of the experiences we had
from 2001 to 2007, as you mentioned, was the fact that our budget
remained relatively flat over that time, so it was crucially impor-
tant that we looked at what was achievable in the next 3 years.
In the meantime——

Chairman WAXMAN. And the numbers that you found that you
thought was achievable was, rather than 50 percent, down to 10
percent; Is that right?

Dr. FENTON. That is correct.

Chairman WAXMAN. And was that 10 percent goal modeled on
the fact that you saw a decrease in the prevention side of the HIV
budget?

Dr. FENTON. It was modeled on the realities of the existing pre-
vention budget as well as the availability of better information, bet-
ter surveillance information, better data on incidence which we
knew were forthcoming in the next few years.

Chairman WAXMAN. And how much did the administration re-
quest for HIV prevention for this next fiscal year, 20097

Dr. GERBERDING. The request in the proposed budget is less than
the request from last year by a percent or so. So it is a reduction.

Chairman WAXMAN. As I understand, that is $752.6 million?

Dr. GERBERDING. I believe that is correct.

Chairman WAXMAN. Now, according to your professional judg-
ment budget, the funding that CDC needs to conduct appropriately
scaled-up domestic HIV prevention programs and research for
2009, I understand, is $1.63 billion; is that right?

Dr. GERBERDING. If we were able to walk out the door today and
do absolutely everything that we knew how to do to full scale, it
would be expensive, and those numbers reflect that kind of best-
case scenario. I think we also recognize we couldn’t go from where
we are to where we would like to be as fast as we probably re-
flected in our budget estimates, but we wanted to give you the fla-
vor that the scale here is one challenge. The “what to do” is the
other challenge.

Chairman WAXMAN. Well, and just to look at where we are and
where you would like us to be and where do you think the money
could wisely be spent, the administration is proposing half of what
CDC’s experts say is necessary. And, in fact, that is an actual de-
crease of $1 million from fiscal year 2008. So the proportion, it ap-
pears to us, for domestic HIV funding for prevention would be
around 5 percent.

Dr. GERBERDING. I think the figure for the large request for do-
mestic HIV, the $24.1 billion overall that has been requested in-
cludes about a 4 percent prevention budget, at least according to
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the analysis that we have been able to review from Kaiser. So it
is a very small piece of the overall budget. And I think the concept
of a dime of prevention is worth a dollar of cure is what we need
to relook at, especially now that we have these new incidence data.
In addition, we know that it is cost-saving to prevent HIV because
it is so expensive to treat.

Chairman WAXMAN. You are telling us that information. Did you
tell the President? Did you tell the Secretary of HHS? Did anyone
in the administration ever come and ask you over the last 6 years
what you and your expert colleagues believed and what you would
need in order to turn the domestic epidemic around?

Dr. GERBERDING. We have had a lot of briefings on this subject.
And I think one of the challenges that I face at CDC is my own
expert judgment, that it isn’t going to be enough to just do more
of the same. We have to really step back and say, you know what?
If you keep doing the same thing over and over again, it doesn’t
matter how big you do it, you are not really going to solve the prob-
lem.

So not only do we need to expand what we know can work, we
have to find new things. And so I really want to emphasize that
the research for new tools is also a very, very big part of this. And
I am sure that Dr. Fauci would agree with that, that there is more
we need to know and not just more that we need to do.

Chairman WAXMAN. Well, just to conclude my questioning here,
you can’t do more of the same with less money, even if some of the
same things you were doing were successful.

Dr. GERBERDING. Unless you are a magician.

Chairman WAXMAN. And if you could get new tools, that would
be great. But you may not be able to even do the new tools if your
prevention budget is decreasing and the population of people being
infected is even more than we expected.

Dr. GERBERDING. What I am really also—and what I have asked
Dr. Fenton to do is to look at whatever the pie is, whatever the in-
vestment that we have, and make absolutely sure that whatever
we are doing with it, we are getting the absolute maximum out of
it that we can. We may need to rebalance. We would like to have
more, but we may need to also rebalance what we are doing to
make sure that it is making the biggest difference.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much.

Mr. Davis.

Mr. Davis OF VIRGINIA. Of course, Congress appropriates the
money, not the administration. So this Congress has the authority
to move those numbers up or down appropriately, don’t they?

Dr. GERBERDING. That is correct.

Mr. Davis ofF VIRGINIA. OK. And are we spending more inter-
nationally on AIDS prevention and treatment than we are nation-
ally now?

Dr. GERBERDING. We are spending more internationally for the
President’s emergency program as well as the global fund.

Mr. DAvIS OF VIRGINIA. So basically we have seen more funding
for AIDS and HIV prevention and treatment, but it is going inter-
nationally instead of——

Dr. GERBERDING. May I just qualify that for a statement?

Mr. DAVIS OF VIRGINIA. Please.
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Dr. GERBERDING. Because as I said, our total Federal budget for
HIV is $24-some billion a year because of the mass investment that
we make in treatment naturally. So we are not spending $24 bil-
lion internationally a year.

Mr. DAvVIS OF VIRGINIA. Now, a full 25 percent of individuals
with HIV, I think, are unaware of their infection, and these indi-
viduals account for about 50 percent of new infections?

Dr. GERBERDING. It is about—it is probably close to 50 percent.
We know that once people find out what—I think it is actually 58
percent. The undiagnosed people are accounting for about 60 per-
cent of the infections that we are seeing. But we are also learning
more recently that probably early infection is a special subset of
that group. And so people who are newly infected don’t recognize
it, aren’t getting tested as they develop the systems of the conver-
sion illness, are highly infectious with great——

Mr. Davis oF VIRGINIA. How long does it take after the contact
that you’re infected and can pass it on? Is it a matter of hours?
Days?

Dr. GERBERDING. It is not hours, but it happens faster than we
realize now that we have more and more sensitive tests. So al-
though the antibody test may not become positive for many days,
the virus is replicating very early on after exposure. And that is
why people can transmit even though they don’t know they have
it.

Mr. DAvIS OF VIRGINIA. I recently spent about 10 days in Africa
touring some of our facilities that were there on AIDS prevention.
One of the problems there is the people that have it now are get-
ting medical care, they are keeping mothers from passing it to their
kids, they are able to live seminormal lives. But over there, the
men are just not as likely to go in and turn themselves in, and
there is still a lot of denial in Africa. Is there anything similar in
the United States?

Dr. GERBERDING. There are many comparable social issues. One
of them is shame; the people are ashamed to have the infection.
The other is stigma; they are punished if someone else finds out
they have it. And then the third is ignorance. There are still many
people in this country and around the world who don’t recognize
the risk and don’t understand that their behavior puts them at
risk.

Mr. Davis oF VIRGINIA. Now, I understand that 38 percent of the
individuals, roughly, with newly diagnosed HIV are now developing
full-blown AIDS within a year of diagnosis. For these individuals,
prevention, testing, and treatment strategies don’t seem to have
worked. What do you see? Is there a granular understanding of
this population, what leads to this outcome in people who are being
diagnosed and then moving quickly to AIDS?

Dr. GERBERDING. Well, the HIV diagnosis is happening perhaps
years after the infection has occurred at the time people are begin-
ning to develop symptoms. So it is a failure to diagnose, a failure
to reach out and get yourself tested, or a failure for health profes-
sionals or people you encounter in

Mr. DAviS OF VIRGINIA. But that is a diagnosis question and
waiting so long?
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Dr. GERBERDING. So, D, the diagnosis of the prevention para-
digm, has to be a strong emphasis.

Mr. DAVIS OF VIRGINIA. Now, as the epidemic has progressed, the
perception of HIV/AIDS has changed. The success of effective treat-
ments may have the downside of creating a sense of complacency
about HIV/AIDS impact. What are the Federal efforts that are
under way in order to address complacency and correct some of
these misconceptions? Anything that we can do?

Dr. GERBERDING. We need to do so much more than we are doing
right now. We need to get AIDS back on the radar screen. We need
to highlight the fact that this isn’t just something that happens un-
derground; this is something that is still posing a threat to college
students and to young men and women across our Nation’s fabric.
We need to engage community leaders. We need to engage popular
opinion leaders. We need to make it clear that it is not a problem
“over there,” it is a problem at home. And all you have to do is look
at the statistics in the metropolitan D.C. area to see a picture that
would suggest we have nothing to be complacent about.

Mr. DAVIS OF VIRGINIA. It’s remarkable, the medical progress
that has been made in this area over the last 10 years. I was very
surprised. I mean, people who were diagnosed, now it is no longer
a death sentence if you take your medication regularly. We are
being able to stop it from being passed on to kids and the like. I
mean, getting treatment now, if you are HIV-positive, going and
getting treatment is literally a lifesaver, Isn’t it?

Dr. GERBERDING. Treatment is lifesaving. And this is hard to
say, but as much as we want people with HIV infections to live and
thrive and survive, it is not good to have HIV. These drugs are
hard to take. They are fraught with complications and side effects.
It is not easy to have HIV and take these drug treatments for a
lifetime.

Mr. DAVIS OF VIRGINIA. And it is expensive.

Dr. GERBERDING. And it is expensive. And it isn’t a disease that
anyone should want to have, and it is certainly not a disease that
we should accept as just part of our advanced society. We still need
to prevent this disease.

Mr. DAvVIS OF VIRGINIA. For the uninsured who are diagnosed
HIV-positive, obviously having to take the medication is, what,
$1,000 a month. What would it be?

Dr. GERBERDING. It depends very much on which regimen you
are taking. And there are, fortunately, right now so many good
choices that there are a variety of options and a variety of cost fac-
tors. But it is not inexpensive. It is one of the most expensive
chronic diseases to treat and manage.

Mr. DAVIS OF VIRGINIA. OK.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you, Mr. Davis.

Mr. Tierney.

Mr. TIERNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you all for your testimony here. You have testified about
the importance of implementing evidence-based prevention pro-
grams, so I want to ask a few questions tying it in on the evidence
behind some of our policies that affect the prevention program-
ming.
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The new CDC incidence numbers show that injection drug use
directly accounts for about 12 percent of the new infections. The
sexual partners, the children of injection drug users are also indi-
rectly at risk.

There is scientific consensus that needle exchange programs re-
duce the transmission of HIV and other infectious diseases without
increasing the rate of drug use. Needle exchange programs also
connect people to important health and social services, including
drug treatment. These are conclusions that have been reached, as
far as I understand it, based on evidence of at least 18 groups of
experts and the most prominent professional and public health so-
cieties in the world, including the CDC and NIH. Just recently,
when the CDC published its August data, the authors noted that
infections among injection drug users dropped 80 percent, and they
stated that, among other factors, one reason was that drug users,
and I quote, have reduced needle sharing by using sterile syringes
available through needle exchange programs or pharmacies.

So despite this overwhelming mountain of evidence, every year
the Labor-HHS Department appropriations bill includes provisions
banning the use of Federal funds for the needle exchange pro-
grams. So it looks like other programs around the country and
communities and States are doing all that they can do, private peo-
ple, but they are not really being supported by the Federal Govern-
ment.

So, Dr. Fauci, let me start with you, if I could. In your profes-
sional scientific judgment, does the public health evidence support
the Federal ban on funding needle exchange programs?

Dr. Faucl. No, it doesn’t. Actually, I was part of a group that I
helped cochair years and years ago to look in a somewhat meta-
analysis way of all the data that you referred to asking the two
questions, A, does needle exchange help promote illicit drug use;
and, B, does it impede or block in many respects the transmission
of HIV? And the answer to both of those questions were: It doesn’t
increase the injection drug use, and it does prevent HIV infection.

So the scientific data are really rather firm and totally convinc-
ing that injection drug use and the transmission of HIV through
injection drug use can be decreased significantly by needle ex-
change programs.

Mr. TiERNEY. Dr. Gerberding and Dr. Fenton, in your profes-
sional scientific judgment, do you agree with Dr. Fauci?

Dr. GERBERDING. I agree. And I also ran a bridge program to
needle exchange in San Francisco, from San Francisco General
Hospital, so I had a chance to see first-hand.

I want to emphasize the word you used, though, “program,” be-
cause it isn’t just the needle, it is the surrounding education, the
reduction in partners and sharing and so forth. So it has to be done
in the context of the overall program. And my understanding is
that there is actually for CDC a congressional prohibition on using
any of our appropriated dollars for needle exchange. So we need to
work on this.

Mr. TiIERNEY. That was the dilemma that I was pointing out.

Dr. Fenton, do you also agree?

Dr. FENTON. I concur.
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Mr. TIERNEY. OK. So let me move on now and ask a question
about programs for youth. The new CDC data shows that almost
a third of the new infections occur with people under the age of 30.
There’s been a number of comprehensive sex education programs
that appear to show a reduction of HIV or HIV risk behaviors
among young people. But aside from a small amount of money in
CDC’s Department of Adolescent School Health, there doesn’t ap-
pear to be any Federal funds dedicated to comprehensive sex edu-
cation. In the meantime, we spend about $1.5 billion on abstinence-
only until-marriage programs.

I am aware that no evidence that this kind of narrow program
decreases HIV risk. In fact, a longitudinal, independent, congres-
sionally mandated study that came out last year found that the
programs had no impact at all on teen behavior compared to the
control group. In April, we heard from the American Public Health
Association, the American Academy of Pediatrics, and others that
these programs are not supported by evidence.

So, I want to ask each of you individually, in your professional
scientific judgment, do you believe that evidence at this time sup-
ports abstinence-only until-marriage programs as an effective inter-
vention to reduce HIV risk among youth? Dr. Gerberding.

Dr. GERBERDING. Let me say that I have spent a great deal of
time in preparation for this hearing reviewing those data, and I
agree with the conclusions that there is no evidence of benefit from
the 10 abstinence-only programs that have been evaluated. And in
looking at the comprehensive curricula programs, there is more evi-
dence of benefit, at least in terms of benefit, in knowledge. And
hopefully STDs in the long term—although we have never studied
an impact on HIV.

But I also want to emphasize that there are many in the STD
world of science who believe that delaying the entree to sexual be-
havior is a good and very important part of a comprehensive pro-
gram. So, abstinence is not a dirty word, but programs that deal
with youths’ sexual health need to bring to them the entire com-
pendium of tools that we know they may need in their efforts to
protect themselves.

Mr. TIERNEY. Dr. Fenton.

Dr. FENTON. I agree with the statements of Dr. Gerberding. I
know of no evidence supporting the effectiveness of abstinence-only
until-marriage programs in preventing STDs or HIV incidence
among young people. And I also support and concur with Dr.
Gerberding’s statement regarding the role of comprehensive sex
education programs as an effective tool or as part of an effective
program toward better sexual health among our youth.

Mr. TiERNEY. Dr. Fauci.

Dr. Faucl. Yes, I agree also. It is pretty clear that if you look
at abstinence only in a vacuum, that there is no data to indicate
that decreases transmission of HIV or other sexually transmitted
diseases.

But, again, to underscore what Dr. Gerberding says, as part of
a comprehensive program where you try to delay the sexual debut,
but you also inform people of what you need to do if you do not
practice abstinence has to go along with that; otherwise, alone in
a vacuum, it doesn’t work.
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Mr. TIERNEY. Let me, if I can, conclude by asking, has Health
and Human Services ever asked any of you for your opinion on
these two subjects?

Dr. GERBERDING. We have had many briefings on this subject,
and say that as the data have come forward, it has only been re-
cently that we have had evaluation studies pulled together to really
ask the question. From a CDC standpoint, our total investment in
abstinence every year is about $2.2 million, and I actually wish 15
years ago we had made a much bigger investment because we
would know the answers to the questions that we are finally now
being able to surface. So we erred, perhaps, in retrospect, in not
going into this with an open mind and doing those kinds of pro-
grammatic, innovative evaluation programs in the first place.

Mr. TIERNEY. I would be comforted if the budget reflected the
error and changed around and moved some of that money to a
more effective place. But we're going to have to fight for that one,
I think. Thank you.

Chairman WAXMAN. Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.

A number of years ago, I chaired the committee that oversaw
HHS, and we had Donna Shalala come before us because HHS had
failed for a year to get the committee together that was to begin
to describe how we—and determine how we could protect the blood
supply. We had 25,000 hemophiliacs who died. And I never saw it
as my purpose to go after the Clinton administration, nor do I
think it is my purpose here to go after the Bush administration.
But I am really puzzled that this would in any way be a political
issue.

I would like to know from both our key witnesses have you found
in any way that the administration has been unresponsive in try-
ing to deal with this AIDS epidemic?

Dr. GERBERDING. I would like to say that my intersection with
both Secretaries that I've worked for as individuals, as well as staff
from the White House that I have encountered on the issue of do-
mestic and international AIDS, has come to me to ask for science,
they have come to me to ask for the data. I don’t personally feel
that I've come under any pressure to comply with a particular pol-
icy.

Mr. SHAYS. Have you found them unresponsive?

Dr. GERBERDING. No, I haven’t. That has not been my experience.

Mr. SHAYS. Dr. Fauci, have you found them unresponsive?

Dr. Fauclt. No, I have not. They've listened, several administra-
tions, the current administration, the Clinton administration, and
the——

Mr. SHAYS. I mean, it seems like it’s the one area where politics
has kind of not been part of it, so I would hate to introduce it now.

What you have basically said to us is the upward adjustment
does not reflect an acceleration of the epidemic, but a more precise
capability to distinguish between recent and long-term infections.
So isn’t it clear that we have new information, and when there is
new information, we need to respond to it? Dr. Fauci.

Dr. FAucl. Yes. As we get new information, we certainly do need
to respond to it, and that is the reason for the intensification.
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Mr. SHAYS. Isn’t this new information that we are learning? I
mean, we are learning that with the epidemic hasn’t gone up, it is
just?that our statistics were not as accurate as they could be, cor-
rect?

Dr. Fauct. Yes. As Dr. Gerberding has mentioned, and I will ob-
viously leave for her to comment on that, the new, more sophisti-
cated and accurate counting measures indicate that the incidence
or number of new infections per year is higher than we had
thought it was. But it has been stable since the 1990’s, so it has
not gone up. It is just higher numbers because of better counting.

Dr. GERBERDING. The new information is based primarily on new
testing activities in the States as well as new tests. What it tells
us is that there is no room for complacency; 55,600——

Mr. SHAYS. Absolutely, there is no room for complacency. The
issue is that we have new information, and from this new informa-
tion we can better act on it, correct?

Dr. GERBERDING. That is exactly why

Mr. SHAYS. Now, do either of you appear before the

Chairman WAXMAN. If you will forgive me. I know it is your 5
minutes, but it seems to me you haven’t let a witness complete a
sentence yet. And I know you only have a limited time, but I would
be glad to yield.

Mr. SHAYS. I am sorry, I just have a number of questions, but
I am delighted to have you continue.

Dr. GERBERDING. I think the important message here is that we
need to be able to have this kind of information at the community
level, because it tells us right where we need to go. This data tells
us nationally we need to go to men who have sex with men, African
Americans and Hispanic people, and do a lot more than we are
doing right now in those targeted populations. But in communities
there will be even more specific information that can tell us how
to use the resources we have to get the most benefit from it.

So you are absolutely right. This information has to—it tells me
that we need to reframe what we are doing. And I have asked Dr.
Fenton to bring in experts and really look at our portfolio as it ex-
ists in light of this new information, and say where are we and
where should we be.

Mr. SHAYS. And I congratulate both the chairman and ranking
member, because I know they worked together in having this hear-
ing. This is a huge piece of information. It really isn’t political in-
formation, it is new knowledge, based on new science, and we need
to respond to it.

I would like to make sure, do you either, any of the four of you,
make presentations before the Congress on funding requests?

Dr. FAuct. Yes. We defend the budget every year at our appro-
priations hearing in front of the House and the Senate.

Mr. SHAYS. And you are never required to say something that is
not true before those hearings, correct?

Dr. Fauct. Correct.

Mr. SHAYS. So in other words, if a committee member asked you
a question about your funding needs, you would be very candid
with them; is that not correct?

Dr. FAUCL. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Is that correct?




73

Dr. GERBERDING. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. So if someone on the committee said, is this enough
money to do your job, and you said—you didn’t think it was, you
would tell them, well, we think we need more; and if we had more,
we would put it to this use. Is that correct?

Dr. GERBERDING. Well, Mr. Shays, there is the reality as an
agency head, and I know Dr. Fauci feels this as an institute head,
we can always think of good ways to spend money to do more than
we are doing. But we also have to respond to the realities of the
budget proposals that are put in front of us. But when you ask me
for my professional judgment, I give you my very best answer, un-
constrained by any other realities.

Mr. SHAYS. So any member on that committee who says, do you
need more money in these areas, and how you would use it, you
would let them know?

Dr. GERBERDING. I tell the truth.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.

Ms. McCoLLUM. Mr. Chairman, if I may, as an appropriator on
that committee.

Mr. SHAYS. Sure.

Ms. McCorLLuM. I think what Dr. Gerberding said was honest,
but I think it honestly needs to be said that she comes in and she
does her job as an utmost professional. She is very, very honest,
as everyone is from CDC, NIH. But they all defend—they all de-
fend the President’s priorities and the President’s choices.

Mr. SHAYS. Right. And then you, as a member of the committee,
feel very inclined to ask very candid questions. And I know that,
based on the testimony, that they would give you a candid response
in return.

Ms. McCoLLuM. And then if we do anything, it is called an ear-
mark by the President.

Mr. SHAYS. So I will just conclude by saying, in the end this was
a budget agreed to by a Democratic Congress, suggested by a Re-
publican President. It is a bipartisan budget. And in the end, we
have to work together to come up with the best conclusions.

Thank you very much.

Chairman WAXMAN. Without objection, the Chair would like to
recognize himself for an additional minute. Hearing no objection.

Dr. Fauci and Dr. Gerberding, as I understand it, when you come
before the Congress, you are defending the budget submitted by the
administration; isn’t that correct?

Dr. Fauct. Correct.

Dr. GERBERDING. Correct.

Chairman WAXMAN. Now, unless you are asked what your profes-
sional judgment might be, you are there to represent the adminis-
tration.

Dr. Gerberding, when I asked you questions earlier, you indi-
cated that you thought that you should have had more money in
the prevention efforts going all the way back to the beginning of
your time. And I asked you about whether you heard from people
in the administration, the President, Secretary, and others, wheth-
er they asked you what you really needed. You said you had lots
of meetings held with superiors who discussed these needs.
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I would like to ask you for the record to submit documents and
any other further information about the meetings you had to tell
them what you thought you needed to prevent the epidemic from
increasing in scope.

Dr. GERBERDING. I will do my best to resurrect that.

I must also say that HIV isn’t the only place that we have gone
to say we are concerned about.

Mr. SHAYS. Would the gentleman yield for a slight intervention?

Chairman WAXMAN. Certainly.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.

I just want to make sure for the record, was this new data avail-
able—and I don’t know what the answer is. But was this new data
that is available today available when the President and Congress
were presenting their—doing their last budget?

Dr. GERBERDING. The new data were published in August, at the
beginning of August of this year.

Mr. SHAYS. This year. So it was not available either to the Presi-
dent or to Congress?

Dr. GERBERDING. That’s correct.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.

Chairman WAXMAN. In your developing your CDC budget do you
start from scratch from what you believe is needed or do you re-
ceive a preset total from HHS or the Office of Management and
Budget into which you must fit your goals?

Dr. GERBERDING. I think, like every agency, we're given some pa-
rameters. They vary from year to year. When I started, we were
given parameters for increases. Recently, we have been given pa-
rameters to have scenarios for a modest increase, a flat line or a
reduction. And we go forward with different versions of our request
based on what parameters are finally selected by the administra-
tion to present the final budget to Congress. I also present our re-
quest to the formal budget council in the Department, and that is
a factor that the Secretary weighs when he looks at all of the agen-
cy budgets in aggregate, because he has to finally bring the budget
forward.

Chairman WAXMAN. Now, when all is said and done, your budget
now for domestic HIV prevention is around 5 percent, and that’s
a drop in the percentage you’ve had in previous years, isn’t that
correct?

Dr. GERBERDING. I'm not sure of the 5 percent figure, but most
of our domestic HIV money is for prevention. But the amount of
money that our government is spending on prevention is still hov-
ering at about 4 percent of the total.

Chairman WAXMAN. OK, thanks.

Ms. Speier.

Ms. SPEIER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I had the opportunity recently to spend some time at Gilead
which is a company in my district. And I'm going to preface my
questions based on that fact, because they provided me with infor-
mation that I thought was pretty astonishing. One is that, of the
50,000 new HIV individuals in America, the vast percentage of
them are African American women. Now that seems to be different
from what you provided today. But their concern to me was that
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African American women are the highest increase in those con-
tracting HIV. Is that not the case?

Dr. FENTON. No, that’s incorrect. The majority of new HIV infec-
tions are occurring among men, and the majority of those are
among men who have sex with men.

Ms. SPEIER. So the women, then, the African American women
are an increasing number?

Dr. FENTON. What you may have heard is that the largest pro-
portion of women who are newly infected with HIV are African
American women. So they account for nearly a substantial propor-
tion, more than half, or just about half of the new infections which
are occurring in women in the United States. And then you have
smaller proportions of infections occurring among Hispanics and
White women; that may have been the statistic they were referring
to.

Ms. SPEIER. What was most amazing to me was the regime now
for drugs has been reduced, at least with Gilead’s work, to 1 pill
a day, as opposed to 9 or 10 pills in which patients oftentimes will
not take one of the pills because it is upsetting physically to them.
And by being able to just take one pill, you're getting greater com-
pliance.

What they impressed upon me was the importance of testing, be-
cause as I think one of my colleagues earlier said, it is not a death
sentence anymore. In fact, being diagnosed with HIV means that
you can in fact have a full life, a full life expectancy. It is just being
tested early, being diagnosed early and getting the drugs and fol-
lowing the regime that is offered; is that not the case?

Dr. GERBERDING. That is the case. The one pill has many drugs
in it.

Ms. SPEIER. Correct.

Br. GERBERDING. But they are able to combine them into a single
tablet.

Ms. SPEIER. So listening to them and listening to you it seems
to me that we need to do two things, one is augment the testing
that goes on in this country everywhere. Two, we require all other
countries to come up with National HIV AIDS plans if they are
partiocipating in PEPFAR, but we don’t have a national plan; is that
true?

Dr. GERBERDING. We have a national strategy, and we are com-
mitted to updating it in light of the new incidence information that
we are receiving.

We also in, I think in December, Kevin, will be publishing a new
update on interventions that work that we can incorporate into the
national strategy.

Ms. SPEIER. So testing, what do we do to augment testing in this
country?

Dr. GERBERDING. There are some things we are doing right now.
One of the biggest advances is the rapid test, that allows people to
be tested in non-medical environments. We are really pushing hard
to make testing a routine part of medical care so that when you
come in, you get tested. I was so pleased to see this in action at
San Francisco General, it is night and day compared to even 5
years ago, but that’s not happening everywhere. It is particularly
not happening in VA hospitals and Federal facilities yet because
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they have regulations that have to be changed in order for that to
happen. But we need to make testing universally accepted and ac-
ceptable in all kinds of nontraditional environments.

Ms. SPEIER. Would it make sense to make Medicaid funding con-
tingent on participating in a program where testing is done uni-
formly?

Dr. GERBERDING. Well, I would like to see us work with CMS
around support for screening, because ultimately screening will be
cost effective for CMS and HRSA and the other federally funded
health programs, so I think that is an important lever that we
want to pull. And we are working on how to get those regs
changed.

Ms. SPEIER. Finally, in terms of microbicides, that was heralded
some years ago as being an outstanding opportunity for us to ad-
dress the issue, particularly in places around the world, Africa in
particular. It appears in your testimony that I just read that there
has been some disappointing results in the clinical trials. Could
you expand on that please and tell us where you are going with
microbicides?

Dr. GERBERDING. The clinical trial so far with the available com-
pounds have been disappointing. They have failed to prevent and
in some cases may have actually enhanced transmission because of
irritation in the mucosal tissues in contact with the microbicide,
but that doesn’t mean that we won’t find compounds that work.
And there are studies ongoing right now in animal models and
early clinical studies looking at both vaginal as well as rectal
microbicides. So this is a very important area for investment. It is
one of those new tools that I'm trying to make a plea for working
collaboratively with NIH, of course, as well as FDA.

Dr. FAucl. Most of those studies, Ms. Speier, were done with
microbicides that don’t have a specific anti-HIV drug in it. The sec-
ond generations are those that are now incorporating drugs that
specifically block the virus, so the issue that Dr. Gerberding men-
tioned is one we still haven’t overcome, is the propensity toward
vaginal irritation which can sometimes paradoxically make things
worse, but also there has not been potent anti-HIV drugs in the
compounds, which now the second and third generations ones that
we feel a little bit more optimistic about now are ones that do con-
tain those compounds.

Ms. SPEIER. And my last question, Mr. Chairman, to both of you,
if you were being asked today how much money we should be
spending in the United States on HIV and AIDS, how much would
that budget be?

Dr. GERBERDING. We have submitted that for the record, our pro-
fessional judgment without constraint. And as Kevin and I sat
down and walked through that budget, I think we recognize that
this isn’t just a CDC question, it has to include the NIH, it has to
include SAMHSA for mental health because we can’t solve this
problem without doing more for mental health and substance use.
And we need to addressthe correctional facilities, because a dis-
proportionate part of the population at risk is in correctional envi-
ronments. So we only have a piece, and we probably need to sit
down together as a collaboration and really think through a true
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national strategy, and that’s what we are proposing to do as these
new data become available.

Ms. SPEIER. Give us a number nonetheless.

Dr. FAuct. I can give you an NIH number. Our budget, as you
know, has been essentially flat for the last 4 or 5 years. So we have
$29-plus billion in research that we’ve—that we spend, which is a
substantial amount of money. The difficulty is if you have no in-
creases for several years in a row, you're really looking at a 3.2
percent decrease per year in actual real money in the sense of in-
flationary index. So you are looking at a minus 12, 13 or plus per-
cent decrease over a period of 5 years. So when people ask us, in
our professional judgment, which I will give you now, that if you're
looking at what we could use and spend quite well, the NIH budget
is $2.9 billion for AIDS on a budget that’s $29 billion for all of NIH,
so it is a little more than 10 percent. With a $2.9 billion budget
for the NIH for AIDS, we could spend about $3.35 billion.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you, Ms. Speier, your time has ex-
pired.

Ms. McCollum.

Ms. McCoLLuM. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

People are dying every day in this country because of AIDS, and
the numbers continue to increase despite the fact that AIDS pre-
vention works. And I know this all too well, because I recently lost
a friend from AIDS. It was a story that could go with maybe not
being tested quick enough. It is a story that you could talk about
fear and discrimination, but it also includes the Federal Govern-
ment and the State of Minnesota not doing what it could do to sup-
port people who are on anti-retro viral treatment and the stress
that these individuals go through when their treatment is threat-
ened or cutoff and then they find themselves scrambling for treat-
ment.

We're here today because we need to get our energy back into the
need for HIV prevention and education efforts, and I appreciate
sincerely the testimony of the panel. We know that there are popu-
lations now that are more at risk than other populations. We're
here today because the CDC’s report found out this that there were
60, excuse me, 56,000 new HIV infections last year focused in ra-
cial and ethnic minorities; that’s 70 percent of new cases. This is
also true of Minnesota, and I wish Mr. Shays was still here. Maybe
he’ll come back.

Minnesota has recorded the highest number of HIV cases seen in
the last 10 years in 2007. With 325 new cases, gay, bisexual men
are the highest group impacted with 77 percent of all cases. Min-
nesota also is facing higher increases among young men and among
Latina women. We know that the HIV rate in African American
men and in the immigrant population is 20 times higher than the
statewide average.

Mr. Chair, I would—I'll submit some issues for the record, but
one thing that was brought up in a question was, well, this is new
because we’re testing better. Well Minnesota’s been testing since
1985, so it is going up in Minnesota. I'm—I—I want to ask you,
again, do you think the only reason why you're seeing rates in-
crease in the populations that I have mentioned and across this
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country, the only reason is because testing is more effective, know-
ing that States submit records to you on a regular basis?

Dr. GERBERDING. I regret if I implied that we thought the reason
for the number that this was related to testing. This number is a
new number because we have a new diagnostic test that allows us
to tell when somebody was infected, so we can distinguish very old
infections from recent infections, so that’s the test element of the
number. But the number that we are reporting today and the back
calculations that we did using the new methodology of extrapo-
lation over time allows us to recognize that we’ve been misunder-
standing the true incidence for a long period of time. In part it is
complicated and I would be happy to sit down an walk through
some of the science of it. But is not that we are doing more testing,
and you’re right Minnesota was one of the first to have HIV report-
ing and the first to take an aggressive perspective on that. But,
nevertheless, even in Minnesota, there are undiagnosed people and
there is ongoing transmission.

Ms. McCoLLuM. Thank you.

One of the people who took it to the street, took it to public offi-
cials was a wonderful person, our State epidemiologist, Dr. Michael
Osterholm, who made sure that we kept track of records. And some
people called him an alarmist for going out and talking about it at
the time. I think the alarm needs to go off again, and so I thank
you again for your report.

Mr. Chairman, the Minnesota Department of Health Federal
CDC HIV prevention grant has been reduced by 8 percent in the
past 5 years. Federal CDC STD prevention grants, which is also a
precursor that’s been used, has been reduced 4 percent since 2003.
That’s despite the number of STD cases has risen 14 percent since
2003.

Mr. Chair, I'm going to submit some information into the record
from the State of Minnesota and the profile of HIV epidemic. I will
be around if there’s an opportunity for more questions. I originally
wasn’t going to spend my time so much talking about Minnesota,
but I wanted to, for the public, clear up any misunderstanding that
might have been what these statistics are really indicating to us,
and that’s to wake up and to start getting correct information, and
to let today’s youth know that treatment is not a cure; it is not a
cure.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. McCollum.

We will be, without objection, we will be pleased to receive the
information for the record that you would like to submit.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Profile of HIV Epidemic in Minnesota
Minnesota AIDS Project AIDSLINE, 612-373-AIDS
800-248- AIDS www.mnaidsproject.org

NEW REPORT INDICATES AN INCREASE IN

NEWLY DIAGNQSED CASES OF HiV, In 2007,
328 new cases of HIV were reported in
Minnesota. This continues a slow, yet steady,
growth of newly reported HIV infections. This
number of newly reported cases within one year
has not been seen since the 1990's. Absent
comprehensive HIV education for ail
Minnesotans on an ongoing basis, this is to be
expected as more individuals in Minnesota live
longer and healthier fives with HIV due to
medical advarices Absent a vaccine, Minnesota
will continue to see rising infection rates.
UNREPORTED INFECTIONS. Experts estimate
pp 2,500 Minr are beli
to be living with HIV disease but do not know
they are infected.
ONE NEW INFECTION REPORTED NEARLY
EVERY DAY,
A new case of HIV disease is reported in
Minnesota every 27 hours.
STEADILY INCREASING NUMBER LIVING
WITH HIV DISEASE.
As of December 31, 2007, 5,950 people are
known to be living with HIV disease in
Minnesota. This represents nearly 30% more
individuals living with HIV in 2007 than in 2002. it
is an increase of §1% since 1997, the year in
which HAART (highly active anti-retroviral

MINNESOTA GAY & BISEXUAL MEN
STILL LARGEST GROUP IMPACTED BY
HiV, 77% of Minnesota's living cases of
MiV are male. Of that total, 72% have
contracted this virus solely through male-
to-rmale sex or through male-to-male sex
and injecting drug use (dual risk). Of male
cases reported in 2007, 83% were simitarly
infected.

DISTURBING INCREASE IN YOUNG
GAY & BISEXUAL MEN

There has been a steady increase in new
cases occurring within the population of
young gay and bisexual men {under the
age of 24) since 2001. Of newly reported
cases of HIV in 2007, 15% occurred in
young men ages 13 - 24. In 2005 — 2007,
virtuaily alt of these cases (98%) are
estimated to have male-fo-male sex as
their risk.

Of the 18 newly reported male cases of
any age who report male-to-male sex and
injecting drug use as a risk factor, 5 (28%)
are under the age of 24. This may be due
to the continuing problem of injecting meth
use within this community.

GAY AND BISEXUAL MEN OF COLOR
CASES DISPROPORTIONATE.

therapies) were intreduced that di

Looking at 2005 ~ 2007, 96% of newly
di d Ci men, 76% of African

lowered the death rate.

CUMULATIVE CASES. To date, 8,504 cases of
HIV disease have been reported in Minnesota
since 1982, Of those, 2,912, or 34% of these
people have died.

GEOGRAPHIC DISTRIBUTION. In 2007, 38%
of the newly reported cases of HIV resided in
Minneapolis, 13% in Saint Paul, 37% in Twin
Cities’ suburbs, and 12% in Greater Minnesota.
There has been a steady increase in reported
Twin Cities’ suburban cases over the past five
years.

IMPACT OF INJECTING DRUG USE.
Minnesota continues to see great success in
preventing new infections linked to injecting drug
use Only 16 new cases (5% of total) diagnosed
last year indicated injecting drug use as the only
risk factor. This compares to the nationat
average of approximately 13%.

American men and 90% of newly
diagnosed Latino men reported male-to-
male sex (inciuding male-to-male sex and
injecting drug use) as a risk factor.
BIRTHRATE TO HIV+ WOMEN
INCREASING.

While the number of infants born to
mothers who have tested HiV-positive
continues to increase rapidly, the rate of
transmission of HIV to the infants remains
at 1%. Many women only learn through
prenatal screening that they are HIV+. In
2007 14% of women newly-diagnosed
jearned their status due 1o these tests.
AFRICAN AMERICANS AND AFRICAN
BORN. 22% of new cases (71) of adult
and adolescent HIV disease in Minnesota
are among Affican Americans, who
represent just over 4% of the State’s
popuiation. The increase is in male cases,
targely amongst African American men
who report male-to-male sex as a risk
factor.

New cases of HIV in the African born
community saw an increase in 2007 (48
cases in ‘07 vs. 36 cases in ‘06.) However,
the overall number of new cases has been
quite stable over the past seven years.

HISPANIC CASES REMAIN LEVEL
During 2007 the number of new cases
reported within the Hispanic community
remained relatively level to 2008, which
was a record high.
NEW INFECTIONS AMONG WOMEN OF
COLOR STILL DISPROPORTIONATE.
Seventy-four percent of new HiV cases
among females occurred in women of
color. This concerning trend has continued
for a number of years. Of that group, 32%
of these women are African born and an
additional 23% are African American. 10%
are Latina and 7% Native American.
PREVALENCE DATA INDICATE A
“GRAYING EPIDEMIC” OF THOSE
LIVING WITH Hiv
As the number of Minnesotans continues
1o grow due to declining death rates
resulting from improved medications, the
number of HIV+ individuals over the age of
50 is increasing rapidly. Of the 5,950
reported to be living with HIV 45% are over
the age of 45, This compares to only 31%
in this age range just five years ago
{2002). These data point to a need to
understand the impact this has on medical
treatment, prevention and support
services.
MORTALITY
According o a report issued by the
Minnesota Department of Health looking at
all causes of death to those living with HIV
both before and after the advent of the
newer highly effective medications, the
distribution of deaths due to HiV-related
causes and non-HIV related causes is
evenly distributed.
NOTES
HIV DISEASE: HIV disease starts at
infection. This term is inclusive of people
with advanced stage infection, who can
have the technical classification of AIDS.
AIDS: This is the reporting classification
for people with advanced stage HIV
disease.

Data from the Minnesota Department

of Health, Aprif 2008
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Chairman WAXMAN. Ms. Watson.

Ms. WATSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I just want to clarify something that was said, and I'll direct this
toward you, Dr. Fenton, as I understood, HIV is spreading more
quickly among African American women than any other group. Is
that correct or not correct?

Dr. FENTON. HIV infection is spreading at the greatest rate
among gay and bisexual men. In fact the data shows that they are
the only group where we have seen consistent and sustained in-
creases in HIV incidence since the early 1990’s.

Ms. WATSON. Then, let me go back, because after the virus was
spread—I mean, identified around 1980, 1981, it was believed to be
among White males having sex with males. It seemed that there
was attention given to that segment of society, and things im-
proved, and that’s where the funding was going. Maybe 10 years
later, there was data showing that it was moving quicker among
African American women, coming from partners who injected them-
selves.

As I understand that, there is a disproportionate toll on African
Americans, males, females at this time, and they account for 12
percent of the population but 45 percent of the new infections in
the year 2006. Is that true?

Dr. FENTON. That’s true.

Ms. WaTsoN. OK, I might have missed this part of your testi-
mony, so let me just refer back to it. But can you tell us more
about what CDC is doing in terms of the Heightened National Re-
sponse to address HIV and AIDS in the African American commu-
nity?

Dr. FENTON. Thank you. I would be delighted to tell you about
that. The Heightened National Response is an initiative which was
started in 2006, and it brings together CDC, our Federal partners
and our partners and leaders in the African American community
to focus on the epidemic among African Americans and to acceler-
ate our prevention efforts.

And the Heightened National Response is built on four key pil-
lars. The first is to expand HIV testing within the African Amer-
ican community. The second is to expand the reach of our preven-
tion services; in other words, to scale up effective prevention inter-
ventions with African Americans so we know it will have an impact
on the epidemic. The third is to mobilize the African American
community. And we have been really working with a range of
amazing African American leaders to focus and to bring the con-
versation back to HIV and the importance of community leadership
on HIV/AIDS. And the fourth pillar is on research, to ensure that
we are investing in research for and by African Americans, so that
we’re looking at culturally competent prevention interventions
moving forward.

Ms. WATSON. Now, the main points that you are describing to us,
did you get new funding to be able to implement?

Dr. FENTON. No, this is a great example of what Dr. Gerberding
said of looking at our existing prevention portfolio and having to
make tough decisions to realign our existing prevention dollars into
what we believe are urgent threats or urgent realities and to deal
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with the matters at hand. And so this is part of the activities that
we have to do in the current environment.

Ms. WATSON. Well, going back and looking at the history because
I chaired the health and human services in the California Senate
for 17 years. I was there when we identified the virus, and I was
there when money flowed in to address White males having sex
with White males. I was there, too, when we discovered that it was
moving among the African American female community. And I
never saw the funding keep pace with the spread. So I will expect,
in trying to reach your goals to reduce the rate of infection, that
you have not been able to reach those goals of reducing the rate
of infection among that population.

Dr. FENTON. Well, actually, we do know that the transmission
rate of HIV has been declining in the United States. There are
more people living with HIV, but

Ms. WATSON. But what about African Americans? I really want
to see zero in, because this was a great concern. I carried the nee-
dle exchange program for years. I was called on the carpet by, par-
ticularly, the ministerial community. I had to go to San Francisco
and sit in the hot seat. And it was very, very difficult to have an
understanding that if we do a needle exchange, at least we take a
dirty needle out. And at that time, as Dr. Gerberding has said, that
we're able then to give information about treatment and at the
point of exchange. And that program only was adopted after Willie
Brown took over, and I was gone at that point.

But I'm still concerned as to what is happening in that commu-
nity. And I'm still concerned about resources. And I would like to
know the status of mobilizing the community—I know we are
working through a lot of our churches now. Could you just add to
that, please?

Dr. FENTON. Sure. It has been an amazing couple of years in
which we’ve brought leaders from all walks of life into the African
American community to dialog with us and to plan with us. Lead-
ers from the African American faith communities, from the aca-
demic sector, from the business sector, from grassroots organiza-
tions who have come to Atlanta to talk about their activities and
their plans and look at ways is in which CDC can accelerate efforts
toward prevention. This has been a new way for us to work as an
agency. It is an important way for us to work as an agency moving
forward.

Ms. WATSON. If I might take just another minute, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman WAXMAN. Without objection, the gentlelady is yielded
another minute.

Ms. WATSON. In the African American community, our churches
are the place where people come together. And that is a route that
I think should be more focused on. And if we had the necessary
budget items, and this is something I have in mind, to impact those
who are appropriators, we really need to—and I understand also
that HIV/AIDS is spreading among Hispanic Americans now,
where it wasn’t as heightened as, 10 years ago, as it appears to be
now. So I think that we need a special program expanded to deal
particularly in the African American community with our churches
and other community programs.

With that, I will say thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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And thank you, Dr. Fenton.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you, Ms. Watson.

Mr. Sarbanes.

Mr. SARBANES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thanks to the panel.

I would imagine that just about any condition can be treated or
involves sort of two prongs at least in your strategy combat it. One
is sort of behavioral modification. The other is treatment. So—but,
obviously, there are certain kinds of conditions, diseases and so
forth where that interplay is more relevant and elastic.

And—so I had a couple of questions. Is there any evidence, or
can you describe how progress on the treatment front may have
contributed to some backsliding on sort of the behavioral practice
or modifying behaviors up front? And if that has happened, you
know, how do you address that? What are the strategies for—to
maintain the intensity and focus on both strands without having
them sort of contribute to going in the opposite direction with the
other? And along those lines, and this is my only question, so then
I ask you all to just jump in, are there conditions or diseases that
have been good reference points for you to look at where the anal-
ogy is strong enough, in terms of what we are dealing with HIV
and AIDS, of what’s happened in terms of how we've managed
those is instructive in terms of the strategies that we’re trying to
employ with respect to HIV and AIDS?

Dr. GERBERDING. I'll start. I think that the risk period for people,
all other things being considered, for the highest chance of trans-
mitting to others is very early after infection and then again very
late in infection when the viral load is very high. But you can
transmit at any time. So if treatment is successful in suppressing
viral load, it stands to reason that people would be less infectious
to others during that period of time. They also tend to change their
behavior when they know they are infected and protect other peo-
ple as a consequence of their disease.

But we are experiencing anecdotal and I think more systemati-
cally a cohort of people who have falsely been reassured that their
lives are going to be unaffected by this treatment, and so there is
some complacency and some recidivism and increase in risk behav-
ior. And we see that by indicators such as the incidence of rectal
syphilis going up in some populations where there has been an in-
crease in unsafe sexual practices, so that is a phenomenon.

There is—it is very difficult to find a good analogy to HIV in the
context that you're asking the question. To some extent, TB is like
that. You have to treat it for a long time, and people become less
infectious when they are in treatment. They can be falsely reas-
sured by the therapy early on and be less conscientious about in-
fecting the people in their households, but AIDS is a pretty unique
infectious disease, a chronic infectious disease for which we have
a chronic infectious disease treatment. And so we’re kind of learn-
ing as we go with this one.

Dr. FAuclt. Just to underscore what you said about the percep-
tions. The perception of something not being as bad as we decades
ago thought it was, if you look at the environment that we'’re in,
we used to have hospices and 20 to 40 percent of the hospital beds
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in some cities were occupied by people with HIV infection. It is
mostly an outpatient disease right now.

The public perceptions that put on the face of someone with HIV,
if you look at some of the advertisements for some of the drugs, you
open up medical journals and you page through the first 10 pages
and they have these extraordinarily healthy looking people rock
climbing saying, I'm doing very well on my Atripla or on my, what-
ever drug combination they are on, and it really creates a false im-
pression that we've been trying to underscore here, and Dr.
Gerberding mentioned it actually formally in her presentation, is
the issue that it is a bad thing to get HIV infected. Even though
with all the very, very effective drugs we have, it is not a good
thing. It’s difficult to take the medications. It is a lifelong disease.
If you stop, we have shown as others have, that the virus bounces
right back, and at this point, we have not been able to cure it.

Mr. SARBANES. Would you attribute any of the increase that has
been talked about here today to this sort of misperception, or is it—
I'm sure it is hard to draw a straight line.

Dr. FAuct. No, I think there is no question in our mind that
when people practice risk behavior, if you question them and talk
about it with them, a significant amount, I can’t give you a num-
ber, is due to the feeling that it isn’t as bad as it was back in the
early 1980’s. Of course, there was an incredible amount of fear. If
you were in New York City or San Francisco or Los Angeles or
some of the other cities, the fear among the community, particu-
larly among the gay community, was palpable. There is much less
of that now because of the perception that we can treat it very well.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you, Mr. Sarbanes.

Without objection, Representative Maxine Waters, who is not a
member of our committee, will be allowed to sit with us and enter
a statement in the record and to ask questions. Without objection,
that will be the order.

Ms. WATERS. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. I am just so
pleased that you are holding this hearing and I would like to thank
you and Ranking Member Tom Davis for this hearing today.

I'd just like to give a little bit of background and ask a few ques-
tions.

Many people in the Black community have long suspected that
the epidemic was worse than our Nation’s leaders thought it was,
even before the CDC’s new estimates were released. We knew that
African Americans accounted for about half of all of the new AIDS
cases, and we knew that HIV/AIDS was having a profound impact
on African Americans.

In 1998, we sounded the alarm in the halls of Congress on April
24, 1998, while I was the Chair of the Congressional Black Caucus,
the CBC held a brain trust which was sponsored by Congressman
Louis Stokes. During that brain trust, those same members were
shocked by the presentation of Bennie Primm, the executive direc-
tor of the Addiction, Research and Treatment Corp. Dr. Primm’s
presentation described the state of HIV/AIDS crisis in minority
communities, particularly the Black community.

On May 11, 1998, the CBC held a meeting that brought together
many public health workers, AIDS activists and representatives
from all over the country to tell us about the impact of the HIV/
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AIDS in minority communities. That same day, the CBC called for
President Bill Clinton to declare a public health emergency to com-
bat the crisis in minority communities.

In the fall of 1998, Lou Stokes, Donna Christensen and I met
with Donna Shalala, the Secretary of Health and Human Services,
to discuss the crisis. We agreed that what we really needed was not
a declaration of a public health emergency but rather money for
programs to address the crisis.

On October 28, 1998, the CBC held an event to roll out the Mi-
nority Aids Initiative. The event featured the participation of Presi-
dent Clinton, Secretary Shalala and representatives of HIV/AIDS
organizations from around the country.

At the 1998 roll out, we announced that the Minority Aids Initia-
tive would receive an initial appropriation of $156 million in fiscal
year 1999. The minority AIDS initiative grew significantly over the
next 5 years, but since then, funding has remained stagnant at
about $400 million per year since fiscal year 2003, and at some
points, it dropped below the $400 million.

Having said that, African Americans again have been seriously
and disproportionately affected by HIV/AIDS. There are more than
one half million African Americans living with HIV/AIDS today. Af-
rican Americans account of about half of all the new AIDS cases,
although only 12 percent of the population is Black. African Amer-
ican women represent somewhere between 66 and 75 percent of all
the new AIDS cases among women. And African American teen-
agers represent 69 percent of all the new AIDS cases among teen-
agers. I could go on and on with this.

Are you shocked about this crisis? Are you bothered about this
crisis?

Let me start with Dr. Julie Gerberding. Does this information
shock you?

Dr. GERBERDING. I, as I said before you were here, I believe this
is an urgent situation. Am I shocked by it? I'm certainly not happy
about it.

Ms. WATERS. Do you think it’s a crisis?

Dr. GERBERDING. I think it is a crisis.

Ms. WATERS. Mr. Fenton, are you shocked? Do you think this is
a crisis?

Dr. FENTON. I'm saddened, and CBC has portrayed this as an se-
vere and ongoing crisis among the community.

Ms. WATERS. Do you do think it is a crisis?

Dr. FENTON. I do.

Ms. WATERS. Dr. Anthony Fauci, do you think it is a crisis?

Dr. FAucl. Yes, I do, Ms. Waters.

Ms. WATERS. OK, given we all believe this is a crisis and these
statistics and this information is shocking, what do you rec-
ommend?

Dr. GERBERDING. I would be happy to share the professional
judgment budget that we have presented to this committee with
you, which I think reflects three major focal areas. One is to know
not just who got it then or who is getting it now, but who is going
to do get it if we don’t act and invest in the systems that tell us
what to do about that. Second is to get everybody diagnosed who’s
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had it, so they can benefit from treatment. And the third is to put
a significant effort into new research——

Ms. WATERS. How long have you been at CDC?

Dr. GERBERDING. Six years.

Ms. WATERS. Six years? You heard my background on how I cre-
ated the Minority Aids Initiative. I created that because we needed
to focus on building capacity and getting communities that had lit-
tle or no resources involved in RFP processes. We've been working
very hard, and I come here, and I hear you, Mr. Fenton, talk about
all this great work you’re doing with minority leaders and minority
communities. I don’t know about it. I've been involved in this issue
for a long time, having created this and watching the incidence of
HIV/AIDS grow in African American communities across the coun-
try.

And I want to know, because I don’t get a sense that you really
feel this is a crisis. And when you tell me that, well, I submitted
a budget, take a look at the budget, how have you sounded the
alarm? What have you done to deal with this growing crisis? Do
you see what I just said about African American teenagers from 13
to 19-years old representing 69 percent of all the new AIDS cases
among teenagers? Doesn’t that bother you?

Dr. GERBERDING. Mrs. Waters, we will be briefing the Black Cau-
cus this afternoon, but if you would be able to participate in our
enhanced initiative, we would love to have your voice because we
need to get leaders involved in helping us——

Ms. WATERS. No, no, no, no, no.

Dr. GERBERDING. We need your help.

Ms. WATERS. No.

Excuse me, Mr. Chairman.

I am involved and I have been involved. And the Black Caucus
has been screaming to the top of its voice for help. We just got one
portion of this reauthorized with Ryan White. The other portions
of the funding that we struggle with are not even official in the
budget. What are you going to do about just getting CDC portion
authorized? It is spread out among several of these agencies, in-
cluding CDC and NIH and SAMSA. And I don’t see any leadership
from—I don’t see any leadership from you.

Now, I know that you think I'm being a little bit harsh, and I
am. I happen to be an African American woman. I don’t want gays
and lesbian and African American men and women fighting about
who is worse off. We are all worse off. And I don’t like it when I
go out into the communities and I see all of these little groups
struggling and fighting, and the way you deal with the discre-
tionary money. We need some leadership.

And I'm so pleased that I am able to be here today, Mr. Waxman,
and I thank you for indulging me in my frustration.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much.

The gentlelady’s time has expired.

Dr. Fenton and Dr. Gerberding, one—once CDC identifies effec-
tive programs, the next step is to disseminate them to the States.

How does CDC identify effective programs?

Dr. GERBERDING. I would like to ask Dr. Fenton to take on this
in detail, but just to tell you that there is a two-step process. One
is to review the evidence of efficacy by expert scientists who are in
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a position to make those judgments, and we respect that, and to
get that up in the compendium, which will be updated again. But
in addition, there is a process of diffusion where we work with an
organization that trains and helps disseminate people. Right now,
there is a bottleneck in the training, so that’s one of the issues we
addressed in our professional judgment budget.

Chairman WAXMAN. So you have a research time that applies a
methodological review of studies of existing programs. They iden-
tify the ones that are found to work. You put it up on the compen-
dium. Isn’t that right?

Dr. GERBERDING. Yes. And we expect the grantees who receive
our dollars when they are developing programs to use those pro-
grams that are proven to be effective. But in order for them to suc-
cessfully implement them, they often need training and support,
and that’s one of the areas that we are not able to keep up with
right now.

Chairman WAXMAN. When the compendium was first released in
1999, CDC said it would update it annually as effective new pro-
grams were identified, and CDC’s experts did identify a number of
additional programs that work, but as I understand it, you said
there is a bottleneck. CDC did not issue annual updates to the
compendium,; is that right?

Dr. GERBERDING. I can’t go back to 1999, but we have done two
updates since I have been the director of the CDC. It is a little
hard to do it annually because the data from these programs
doesn’t come forward that fast, but I think we are accelerating our
ability to do that.

Chairman WAXMAN. When did CDC last issue an update on the
compendium?

Dr. GERBERDING. 2007.

Chairman WAXMAN. Did CDC attempt to get HHS approval to re-
lease an updated compendium prior to that time?

Dr. GERBERDING. I believe we did.

Chairman WAXMAN. And what was the response from HHS?

Dr. GERBERDING. I would have to ask Kevin, who wasn’t the di-
rector at the time, to go into the details of this, because I don’t
know all the steps involved. We can provide that paper trail for
you. But to suffice to say that it was not a speedy process.

Chairman WAXMAN. OK. Well, I'd like the answer to that ques-
tion for the record. I'd also like to know why didn’t HHS approve
any updates of the compendium until 20077

Dr. GERBERDING. I can’t answer that.

Chairman WaAxXMAN. OK.

Dr. GERBERDING. But I can say, in the recent years, we've had
I think a much more accelerated process, and I'm satisfied that we
are able do it in a timely way now. I hope we will have the update
for 2008 before the end of this calendar year.

Chairman WAXMAN. Well, it took 8 years to update the list with
crucial information about programs that have been shown to save
lives. And I'm concerned that instead of encouraging effective HIV
prevention, HHS seems to have been standing in the way. In fact,
the committee asked CDC for a list of dates for which the compen-
dium and other important HIV prevention documents were submit-
ted to HHS for clearance and when they were actually released.
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And my understanding is that the committee hasn’t gotten a re-
sponse because CDC’s response is still in clearance at HHS.

Does CDC provide training or technical assistance for imple-
menting the programs it identifies?

Dr. GERBERDING. Yes, we do.

Chairman WAXMAN. And how many organizations are currently
on the waiting list?

Dr. GERBERDING. About 2,000.

Chairman WAXMAN. So 2,000 organizations out there want to
provide identified effective HIV prevention programs, but they are
still on a waiting list. I think that’s unconscionable given the sta-
tistics we’ve been hearing about today, and I think we need to ad-
dress it.

Dr. Gerberding, just a clarification of your testimony, you sug-
gested earlier that one of the reasons that you lowered your pre-
vention goals is that there are more people with HIV living because
of treatment, but the data for 2000 estimated 945,000 people living
with HIV, and for the data for the most recent year, we find
around a million people. This is about a 5 percent. Does a 5 percent
increase in people living with HIV produce an 80 percent decrease
in your goal and a 20 percent decrease in funding for prevention?

Dr. GERBERDING. I'm not going to be able to do that math in my
head, but I think what you're getting to is, you know, what is the
full picture of the recalibration? And, again, I was on the advisory
committee when we were struggling to develop that first 50 percent
reduction. We recognized at that time that there was a bell shaped
survival curve for HIV, so the projections were that we would see
an excalation in death rates, and that was factored into the projec-
tion of the transmission. So it was a—I don’t want to say it would
be easier to prevent if there were fewer people living because that
isn’t our public health goal, but the calculus was different then.
And that’s not the only reason, as I already said, but that is one
of the factors——

Chairman WAXMAN. Well, I asked that question

Dr. GERBERDING [continuing]. Different as opposed to now.

Chairman WAXMAN. Because I was troubled by the answer you
had given earlier so I just wanted to pursue that point. And I
thank you for responding.

This panel has been very helpful. I think it is unfair to criticize
the four of you for what you are trying to do. I think you’re trying
to do the best you can, and you’re trying to do as much as you can
without sufficient funds and without the barriers to your efforts
being removed. And the purpose of having you here is not to criti-
cize you but to try to be constructive in working with you to be
sure that you have the ability to do the job, because we are all very
concerned and frustrated that there are so many people whose lives
are at risk and will be lost unless we in government do what’s
needed. And if it is not coming from the U.S. Government, it is not
going to happen at all. I thank each of you for your testimony
today.

I want to now call forward the witnesses for our second panel,
Dr. David Holtgrave. We will wait a minute and have the second
panel come forward.
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We're pleased that you are here today, and I want to introduce
those of you on the second panel.

Dr. David Holtgrave is founding Chair and professor at the De-
partment of Health, Behavior and Society at the Johns Hopkins
Bloomberg School of Public Health. He has served as director of be-
havioral and social sciences at the Emory Center for AIDS Re-
search and as director of intervention research at CDC’s Division
of HIV/AIDS Prevention. Dr. Holtgrave has focused on the efficacy,
effectiveness and economic evaluation of a variety of HIV preven-
tion interventions, contributing to over 175 professional publica-
tion.

Dr. Ada Adimora is associate professor of medicine at the Uni-
versity of North Carolina School of Medicine and adjunct associate
professor of epidemiology at the School of Public Health. She has
been the principal investigator on multiple CDC and NIH funded
research projects and has published extensively on the epidemiol-
ogy of HIV in America, with a focus on African Americans. Dr.
Adimora a practicing clinician and a fellow of the American College
of Physicians.

Dr. George Ayala works as a research psychologist and public
health analyst at RTI International’s Urban Health Program in
San Francisco, CA; and is also the executive officer of the Global
Forum on Men Who Have Sex with Men and HIV. He is the former
director of health promotion, community research, and capacity
building at AIDS Project LA where he managed HIV prevention
technical assistance and research. A clinical psychologist by train-
ing, Dr. Ayala’s research focuses on the mechanisms through which
social discrimination impacts health.

Heather Hauck is the director of Maryland Department of Health
and Mental Hygiene AIDS Administration, leading statewide public
health efforts to reduce HIV transmission in Maryland and to help
Marylanders with HIV/AIDS live longer, healthier lives. Ms. Hauck
is currently Chair-elect of the National Alliance of State and Terri-
torial AIDS Directors. She has served as the section chief of the
STD/HIV section for New Hampshire and as a consultant on HIV
program issues for hospitals, national associations and State public
health agencies.

Frank J. Oldham, Jr., is the executive director for the National
Association of People with AIDS. He has spent over two decades as
a leader in HIV policy, administering HIV programs for the cities
of New York and Chicago, and working in numerous AIDS service
organizations. Mr. Oldham has served and is currently serving on
several planning and other policy bodies, including the New York
City Commission on AIDS; the National Minority AIDS Council,
CDC’s 5-year strategic planning committee; and Lambda Lesbian
and Gay Community services.

We are pleased to have you here today. I want to inform you
that, in this committee’s practice, all witnesses who appear before
us do so under oath, so we’d like to administer and oath to you if
you would please stand and raise your right hands.

[Witnesses sworn.]

Chairman WAXMAN. The record will indicate that each of the wit-
nesses answered in the affirmative.

Your prepared statements will be in the record in full.
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We'd like to ask, however, that you limit the oral presentation
to 5 minutes. And we will have a clock that will tell you, for 4 min-
utes, it is green; and the last minute, it will turn orange; and when
the time is up, it will turn red.

Dr. Holtgrave, let’s start with you. There is a button on the base
of the mic. Be sure it is pressed so we can hear you.

STATEMENTS OF DAVID HOLTGRAVE, PH.D., PROFESSOR AND
CHAIR, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, BEHAVIOR AND SOCIETY,
JOHNS HOPKINS BLOOMBERG SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH;
ADAORA A. ADIMORA, M.D., DIVISION OF INFECTIOUS DIS-
EASES, UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA SCHOOL OF MED-
ICINE; GEORGE AYALA, PSY.D., RESEARCH HEALTH ANA-
LYST, RTI INTERNATIONAL AND AIDS PROJECT LOS ANGE-
LES; HEATHER HAUCK, DIRECTOR, AIDS ADMINISTRATION,
MARYLAND DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND MENTAL HY-
GIENE; AND FRANK OLDHAM, JR., PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF PEOPLE WITH AIDS

STATEMENT OF DAVID R. HOLTGRAVE, PH.D.

Mr. HOLTGRAVE. Chairman Waxman, Representative Davis and
distinguished members of the committee, thank you for the oppor-
tunity to speak with you.

Today’s hearing is truly urgent. CDC’s HIV incidence estimate
suggests that there is a new infection every 9% minutes in the Na-
tion. There is an AIDS-related death every 33 minutes. The ratio
in ethnic health disparities are staggering. And the lifetime HIV
care and treatment costs for one person can easily top $275,000.

Because of the new incidence estimates, one might ask two key
questions: Are HIV prevention programs effective, and are they de-
livered at a sufficient scale in the United States? My answer will
be yes to the first question and no to the second. To assess preven-
tion effectiveness at the National level, we must examine HIV
transmission rates. Obviously, HIV is spread from a person living
with the virus to someone who is HIV negative. The transmission
rate is the number of new HIV infections in a year divided by the
number of people living with HIV in that year. As seen in this first
slide the HIV transmission rate dropped from over 92 in 1980 to
6.6 in 1991.

On the second slide, we see that the transmission rate stayed at
roughly this level until 1997 when, after the advent of new thera-
pies, the transmission rate actually went up temporarily to 7.5.
Thereafter it declined once again.

In 2006, the transmission rate appears to be just under 5. This
means over 95 percent of persons living with HIV in the United
States are not transmitting the virus to someone else in a given
year.

Another key measure of prevention success is the difference be-
tween what we observed in the HIV epidemic and what would have
occurred had prevention programs not been in place in slide three.
From the beginning of the epidemic through 2006, I estimate very
conservatively that roughly 362,000 infections were prevented in
the Nation and over 3.3 million quality adjusted life years were
saved.
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There is a clear relationship between HIV prevention program
funding and incidence, as seen in the fourth slide. The bottom line
is that, in terms of HIV prevention investment, the Nation gets
what it pays for. One must be concerned, therefore, that when ad-
justed for inflation, CDC’s HIV prevention budget has fallen over
19 percent since fiscal year 2002, and in real dollar terms, the in-
vestment in the Minority AIDS Initiative is also in decline.

Further, CDC’s data shows that a small fraction of gay men in
need of HIV prevention services report receiving them. Clearly our
investment in prevention is lacking. We must therefore scale up
the use of evidence-based HIV prevention tools already at our dis-
posal even as we hope for new intervention, such as a vaccine. As
seen in slide five, some currently available evidence-based HIV pre-
vention interventions are readily available to us. What’s most im-
portant to emphasize is that we possess the technology to influence
HIV-related risk behaviors, and an extensive scientific literature
leaves very little doubt on that point.

So what is the right level of investment? I estimate that CDC’s
HIV prevention budget, now at $0.75 billion, needs to increase to
about $1.32 billion per year and remain, on average, at that level
for about 4 years at least so as to undo the damage done since fis-
(éal year 2002 and to address HIV prevention needs in the United

tates.

What new services could be delivered at this higher level of in-
vestment? On the sixth and final slide, I list some of these. I be-
lieve it would provide sufficient resources to field the new very
large-scale targeted HIV counseling and testing campaign; a na-
tionwide public information and anti-stigma campaign; intensive
client-centered, evidence-based prevention services for the minority
of persons living with HIV who engage in any risk behavior that
could result in transmission; in brief, the science-based interven-
tion for 15 million HIV negative persons at risk of infection.

What public health impact would this achieve? After 4 years of
heightened service delivery, the United States could reduce HIV
transmission rates by 50 percent and HIV incidence by 50 percent.
Further, we could achieve and maintain a 90 percent level of
serostatus awareness of persons living with HIV. This is a great
fiscal investment. The cost per infection averted via this new
heightened response would be roughly $27,000, and that indicates
the prevention programs could easily save more medical resources
than cost to implement.

But accountability is key. The proposed intensification of these
programs must be accompanied by a quick but careful review of
current HIV prevention resources across the Federal Government,
and we need a national AIDS plan. Further, the performance of all
HIV prevention resources should be summarized in an annual re-
port card so that mid-course corrections can be made.

In conclusion, we are at a historic crossroads in the HIV Epi-
demic in the United States. Doing more of the same will achieve
more of the same. And as asserted by a recent report of Black
AIDS Institute, the United States is indeed being “left behind.” But
we can find the national will to scale up evidence-based HIV pre-
vention programs sufficiently to change the course of the epidemic
in the United States once and for all.
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Thank you, again, sincerely for your strong interest in HIV pre-
vention.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Holtgrave follows:]
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Introductory Remarks. Chairman Waxman, Representative Davis, and distinguished
members of the Committee on Oversight and Government Reform: thank you sincerely
for the opportunity to speak with you today on the critical topic of HIV prevention in the
United States. My name is David Holtgrave, and I am Professor and Chair of the
Department of Health, Behavior & Society in the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of
Public Health. From 1991-1995, and from 1997-2001, I worked at the US Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). In the later time period, I served as Director of
the Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention — Intervention Research and Support at CDC.

Public Health Urgency. The topic of the hearing today is truly urgent. CDC’s new HIV
incidence estimates would suggest that there is, on average, a new HIV infection every
9.5 minutes in the US.! Further, there is also an AIDS-related death roughly every 33
minutes in the nation. The racial/ethnic disparities in HIV/AIDS are indeed staggering
with African-American and Latino communities bearing disproportionate burdens.'
Sadly, incidence appears to be again rising among gay and bisexual men. There are also
important fiscal consequences of the epidemic. HIV care and treatment costs are
approximately $22,500 per year (depending on the client’s health status), and lifetime
treatment costs can casily total over $275,000.>>*

Evidence Base of National Prevention Efforts. Because CDC’s new base-case estimate
of HIV incidence is higher than previously thought (55,000 or 56,000 instead of 40,000
infections per year), we might ask if HIV prevention services are without merit and
should be discontinued.! 1 will argue today that actually HIV prevention services have
been very successful at keeping the HIV transmission rate relatively low in the US, but as
a nation, we have failed to scale up the implementation of evidence-based prevention
programs to the level of coverage necessary to further impact the epidemic.

The HIV transmission rate is simply the number of new HIV infections in a year divided
by the number of people living with HIV in that year. This statistic provides a sense of
the speed of spread of the epidemic in a population. While a very simple statistic, only
since 2004 has it garnered any attention in the US.>® Along with collaborators from
CDC, T have just updated in the past month the HIV transmission rate estimates for the
US.” As can be seen in Figures 1 and 2, the HIV transmission rate dropped from 92.3 in
1980, to 31.2 in 1985, to 6.6 in 1991. It stayed at roughly this level until 1997 when,
after the advent of highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART), the transmission rate
went up temporarily to almost 7.5. Thereafter, it continued once again on a downward
trend. In 2006, we estimate the transmission rate to be approximately just under 5.0
(4.98). This means that for every 100 persons living with HIV in the US, there are just
under five new infections on average in a year. That also means that over 95% of persons
living with HIV in the US are not transmitting the virus to someone else is a given year.
Because the transmission rate is rather low in the US, it will be very challenging for the
nation to push that transmission rate number down even further.

The declines in the HIV transmission rate are not the only measure of HIV prevention
success in the US. Perinatal infection in the US is near elimination,® the blood supply is

Holtgrave Testimony: Page 2 of 13
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extremely safe,’ and transmissions among injection drug users have noticeably declined
over the course of the epidemic.! Many persons living with HIV came to access life
saving care and treatment because they learned of their HIV serostatus via counseling and
testing services provided by prevention programs.’

Of course, the ultimate measure of prevention success is the difference between what we
observed in the HIV epidemic in the US, and what would have occurred had prevention
programs not been in place.!! One can never directly measure what would have
happened had prevention programs not been in place in the US, but one can make careful
and reasonable estimates based on the natural history of HIV disease and what we see
occurring in other nations. 1 {f we assume (very conservatively), that without our
prevention programs, the HIV transmission rate in the US would have never dropped
below 8.18 (this is the current global HIV transmission rate across all nations'?), then we
are led to the following conclusions. 1 believe that from the beginning of the epidemic
through 2006, there were roughly 362,000 HIV infections prevented in the US (Figure 3).
Over 3.3 million quality-adjusted years of life were saved. The prevention programs in
the US over this time frame cost approximately $18.6 billion (including federal, state and
private contributions). Therefore, the cost per infection prevented was about $52,000
which is the less than the cost of HIV care and treatment for one person over a lifetime;
indeed, prevention programs appear to have actually saved money. If an intervention is
cost-saving, then it is clearly a good investment even when compared to other medical
and public health interventions in infectious and chronic diseases.

Prevention Funding Trends and Implications. Of course, one might ask if there is
some demonstrable relationship between spending on HIV prevention programs and HIV
incidence. Ms. Jen Kates of the Kaiser Family Foundation and I examined this
correlational relationship between incidence and spending in a paper published in 2007."
We found a strong relationship as depicted in Figure 4. Using advanced statistical
methods, we found two distinct periods in the epidemic. From the beginning of the
epidemic until 1985, incidence tends to predict future investment (as if society is
responding to the exploding epidemic by making larger investments). Here we measure
investment as CDC’s HIV prevention budget, adjusted for inflation. From 1986 onward,
it appears that investment predicts future incidence, leading me to the conclusion that
post -1985, the nation “gets what it pays for” in terms of HIV prevention investments.

Given this correlation between investment and incidence, one must be concerned that
when adjusted for inflation, CDC’s HIV prevention budget has fallen by over 19% since
fiscal year 2002, and in real dollar terms the investment in the Minority AIDS Initiative is
also in decline." If there is a relationship between investment and incidence, and
investment is in decline, then the potential for further growth of the epidemic seems to be
increasing not lessening,

Scaling Up HIV Prevention in the U.S: Tools, Investments & Aecountability. So,

what can we do to actually make further reductions in HIV transmission rates, and also to
reduce HIV incidence to a substantial degree? 1 believe that we must scale up the use of

Holtgrave Testimony: Page 3 of 13



95

evidence-based HIV prevention tools already at our disposal even as we all hope for the
development of new interventions such as microbicides and a vaccine.

Many evidence based prevention tools are now at the ready. Dr. Ronald Valdiserri of the
Veterans Administration (formerly of CDC) and others have reviewed the scientific
literature and identified a number of types of evidence-based prevention interventions.
¥ Some of these are listed in Figure 5. We possess the technology to be able to
influence HIV-related risk behaviors, and the scientific literature leaves very little
question on that point.

15-

However, we have not scaled-up sufficiently to provide such services to everyone who
needs them in the US. For instance, CDC’s MMWR on behavioral surveillance of men
attending gay-identified venues, only 15% had received an individual-level behavioral
HIV prevention intervention in the past year, and only 8% had received a group-level
prevention intervention.?® Clearly, there is much work to be done.

By my calculations, I believe that with the right level of investment, utilization of
evidence-based interventions, and strong accountability, we can achieve a 50% reduction
in both transmission rate and incidence in a few years time. I have previously published
an estimate that CDC’s HIV prevention budget would need to increase from its current
level to about $1.321 billion per year and remain at that higher level (for at least 4 years)
s0 as to undo the inflationary and other damage done since FY02, and also to address
unmet HIV prevention needs in the US."

What would this higher level of investment support in terms of service delivery (over and
above current HIV prevention efforts)? Over a four year time frame (Figure 6), I believe
it would provide sufficient resources to field a new, truly large-scale, targeted HIV
counseling and testing campaign; a nationwide public information and anti-stigma
campaign; intensive, client-centered prevention services for all of the roughly 16% of
persons living with HIV (and aware of their serostatus) who engage in any risk behavior
that could result in transmission; and brief but evidence-based interventions for 15
million (of the roughly 26 million®") HIV negative persons in the US at risk of infection.
To most effectively deliver these services, it would be desirable to load more of this
investment into earlier years of the scale up (Figure 6) so as to most quickly get the level
of HIV serostatus awareness among persons living with HIV as high as possible (this has
additional benefits in downstream years).

What would this higher level of investment achieve in terms of public health outcomes?
Based on my unpublished analysis, I estimate that after four years of service delivery at
such a heightened intensity, the US could achieve a reduction of 50% in the HIV
transmission rate, a reduction of 50% in incidence, and a high level of awareness of
serostatus such that nearly 90% of persons living with HIV would at any point in time
know their serostatus. Once such goals were achieved, it would be time once again to
take stock of the necessary level of investment and types of services needed in the US.

Holtgrave Testimony: Page 4 of 13
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The proposed massive intensification of HIV prevention programs must be preceded (or
accompanied) by a quick but careful review of current HIV prevention resources at CDC
and across the federal government to ensure that any and all existing HIV prevention
resources are well spent. This is most especially true for federal HIV prevention
resources outside of the National Center for HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis, STD and TB
Prevention. Also during this time, there would ideally be the rapid completion of a
national AIDS strategy that spanned HIV prevention, care, treatment and housing (with a
specific component of that plan focused on the logistical details of well-utilizing new
prevention resources). It is important to emphasize that strong prevention, care, treatment
and housing programs all go hand in hand; weakness in any of these programs directly
undermines the others.

Further, the performance of all HIV prevention resources, be they extant or new, should
be summarized in a national HIV prevention report card issued every year.”? Sucha
report card should summarize HIV prevention investment levels; details on clients served
and interventions delivered; summaries of evidence of short-term outcomes; and evidence
of steps towards achievement of long-term impacts.? Such report cards must be issued
frequently so that if the HIV prevention efforts in the US stray off course, they can be
corrected mid-stream. Accountability is key to the responsible use of both existing and
expanded HIV prevention resources. :

My analysis also assumes that evidence-based programs could actually be delivered.
Hence, there must exist a policy and societal environment that is favorable to allowing
such interventions to be put in the field without interference (e.g., that homophobia would
not block the delivery of evidence-based interventions for gay men).

Closing Remarks. 1am the first to recognize that my comments may seem idealistic and
overly ambitious. However, my statements here are backed up by careful analyses (some
already in the peer-reviewed literature) that I would be most happy to share and discuss
with the Committee. My comments are also based on 17 years of professional work on
this epidemic. So, I stand behind the technical aspects of my assertions even if they
appear grandiose.

Further, I believe that we are at a historic crossroads in the HIV epidemic in the Us.?
We can do more of the same, and get more of the same results; or we can find the
national will to scale up HIV prevention sufficiently to change the course of the epidemic
in the US once and for all. With the terrible human and fiscal consequences of HIV
disease, a new HIV infection by 9.5 minutes is just not acceptable to me, and [ hope not
acceptable to the US.

Again, may I please thank you sincerely for your interest in HIV prevention as evidenced
by your holding of this important hearing today.

Respectfully submitted by,

David R. Holtgrave, Ph.D.
Baltimore, MD

Holtgrave Testimony: Page 5 of 13
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Figure 1

HIV Transmission Rate, United States, 1977-2006
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Figure 2

HIV Transmission Rate, United States, 1980-2006
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Figure 3
Estimated HIV Incidence in the United States, 1977-20086, With and Without HiV Prevention
Programming*
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*Analysis assumes that without HIV prevention programs in place, annual HIV transmission rate would
never drop below current global transmission rate of appox. 8.18.

Holtgrave Testimony: Page 10 of 13



102

Figure 4
HIV Incidence and CDC HIV Prevention Budget (Adjusted for Inflation), United States, 1977~
2006
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Figure 5

Overview of Evidence-based HIV Prevention Interventions.
Adapted from: Valdiserri et al. Nature Medicine 2003;9(7):881-886.
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Figure 6
Cost, Inputs, and Expected Consequences of Large Scale-Up of HIV Prevention
Interventions, United States

Year | CDC Major New Program Expected Expected HIV | Expected
Budget Elements* Awareness | Transmission | HIV
Level of Rate Incidence
HIV Sero- (Infections
positivity Averted)
0 Current | Review of Current 75% 498 55,400
Level Resources; Current Current Current
Strategic Planning
1 $1.6378B | Public Information & 90% 3.57 40,600
Anti-Stigma Campaign; (14,800
Massive, Targeted infections
Counseling & Testing averted)
Effort
2 $1.239B | Substantial, Targeted 90% 3.03 34,500
Counseling & Testing (20,900
Effort; infections
Prevention for PLWH At averted)

Risk of Transmission;
Prevention for Additional 5
Million At-Risk HIV
Seronegative Persons

3 $1.210B | Substantial, Targeted 90% 2.58 29,700

Counseling & Testing (25,700
Effort; infections
Prevention for PLWH At averted)

Risk of Transmission;
Prevention for Additional 5
Million At-Risk HIV
Seronegative Persons

4 $1.192B | Substantial, Targeted 90% 2.32 27,000
Counseling & Testing (28,400
Effort; infections
Prevention for PLWH At averted)

Risk of Transmission;
Prevention for Additional 5
Million At-Risk HIV
Seronegative Persons

* It is assumed that all administrative and supporting program activities (such as
necessary surveillance efforts) are also included in each year but are not separately listed.
Note: Additional investment divided by additional infections averted (across all years) is
appox. $26,900 indicating cost-savings when compared to HIV medical care costs.

Note: Measurement of epidemiologic goals will lag by appox. 18 months.
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Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Dr. Holtgrave.
Dr. Adimora.

STATEMENT OF ADAORA A ADIMORA, M.D.

Dr. ADIMORA. Thank you for this opportunity to speak with you.

I have been asked to testify concerning HIV epidemiology in the
United States, particularly with respect to African Americans, and
structural and social forces that affect individual and community
vulnerability HIV.

These are some of the essential concepts. First, individual level
sexual behavior, such as partner number and condom use, don’t
completely explain racial disparities in the U.S. HIV rates. Second,
sexual network patterns are critical in the spread of HIV through-
out the population.

A sexual network is a set of people who are linked directly or in-
directly through sexual contact. The distribution of network charac-
teristics that promote population HIV spread, like concurrent part-
nerships and sexual mixing patterns, appears to differ by race in
ways that increase HIV transmission among African Americans.

Third, social forces and social contacts that is social macro-
economic and other features that are outside the individual’s con-
trol contribute to sexual network patterns that spread HIV. So
some potential pathways between HIV and several social forces are
relatively clear. For example, residential segregation by race sup-
ported by structural mechanisms, like mortgage lending practices,
concentrates poverty in the segregated group.

Segregation may especially influence young people’s HIV risk
since residence often dictates school districts which influence ado-
lescents’ social and sexual networks. Also the sex ratio, the ratio
of men to women, is a key determinant of the structure of the net-
works. The sex ratio among African Americans is strikingly low
due to high mortality among Black men and is further decreased
by high incarceration rates.

The relative scarcity of men contributes to low marriage and
higher divorce rates. There is a strong association between being
unmarried and having concurrent partnerships. Poverty, another
force, works with the low sex ratio to help destabilize marriage and
makes marriage less feasible in many Black communities.

The disproportionate incarceration of Black men dramatically af-
fects sexual networks in Black communities. Incarceration disrupts
existing partnerships, making it more likely that each partner will
have concurrent partnerships. While inmates are in prison, they
can join gangs and forge new long-term links with antisocial net-
works. These new links can then connect members of high-risk sub
groups to previously low-risk people and their networks. High in-
carceration rates contribute to increased unemployment in poor mi-
nority communities, shrinking the number of financially viable
male partners as well as the absolute number of men.

Rod Wallace showed how macro level forces shape social contacts
and AIDS death rates in a New York City borough. In the 1970’s,
New York’s fiscal crisis prompted city agencies to embark on a de-
liberate policy of planned shrinkage of the populations in Black and
Hispanic neighborhoods. The plan involved withdrawing critical
city services, including fire fighting services, from poor areas that
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already had high fire rates. So neighborhoods burned. Many people
moved to other parts of the borough, and social networks and com-
munity structure were disrupted. What was presumably not antici-
pated when these policies were implemented were the changes in
the geography of drug abuse that resulted from this migration and
the resulting upsurge years later in HIV.

So, finally, the pathways between social forces and HIV suggest
that continuing to focus prevention efforts solely on individual risk
factors and individual determinants won’t significantly impact HIV
rates among Blacks in the United States. Certainly the search for
and implementation of effective biological and behavioral interven-
tions must continue and must certainly be funded. However, public
health research must also take into account the social forces that
are driving the extraordinary racial disparity in HIV rates in this
country.

I believe several steps, among others, should be taken imme-
diately. First, the HIV epidemic among African Americans should
be formally declared a national emergency, and moreover, the
United States should act as if the epidemic is a true national emer-
gency by developing and appropriately funding an effective domes-
tic HIV plan that addresses not only biological and behavioral
interventions but also the epidemic’s social and economic roots.
This will require involving clinicians and public health researchers
as well as experts in sociology, economics, political science, criminal
justice and other disciplines.

Second, incarceration affects the health of Black communities.
Attention should be given to the markedly disproportionate incar-
ceration of Black men.

Third, comprehensive sex education can be effective in reducing
risky sexual behavior and should be given in schools.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Adimora follows:]
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Introduction

Chairman Waxman and members of the Committee on Oversight and Government
Reform, thank you for this opportunity to speak with you today. | have been asked to
provide testimony concerning the epidemiology of HIV infection in the US, particularly
with respect to African Americans, as well as research concerning structural and societal
factors that affect individual and community vulnerability to HIV. The attached article,
“Social Context, Sexual Networks, and Racial Disparities in Rates of Sexually
Transmitted Infections” [1] addresses these issues; my remarks today summarize the
findings of that paper.

Individual-level sexual behaviors do not explain racial disparities in US HIV rates

Although sexual behaviors contribute to sexual transmission of HIV, differences between
blacks and whites in individual-level sexual behaviors, such as numbers of partners, do
not adequately explain the marked racial disparities in HIV rates in the US. In a study of
risk factors for heterosexual HIV transmission among African Americans in North
Carolina, more than a quarter of people with HIV infection did not have high-risk
behaviors. Among these low risk people with heterosexually transmitted HIV infection,
poverty and less than high-school education were significant risk factors for infection.[2]
A national study of youth and adolescents demonstrated that among low risk individuals
the odds of HIV or other sexuaily transmitted infections (ST!) were 25 times greater
among blacks than whites.[3]

Sexual network patterns are critical in population spread of HIV

The term sexual network refers to a set of people who are linked directly or indirectly
through sexual contact. Sexual network patterns are critically important in spread of
STls, including HIV, throughout a population.

Concurrent sexual partnerships, for example, are a key network building block that
promotes population HIV spread. Concurrent partnerships are sexual partnerships that
overlap in time and permit even more rapid spread of infection through a network than
would the same rate of acquisition of new, sequential parinerships. (figure) The extent of
concurrent partnerships influences both the speed of the epidemic’s spread during its
initial phase and the number of people who are infected at a later time period. [4], [5] In a
study of heterosexual HIV transmission among North Carolina African Americans,
having a partner who had concurrent partnerships was another significant risk factor for
HIV.[3]

Another important network characteristic is the extent of mixing between people at high-
risk for infection and those at low-risk. (Laumann)

Sexual network patterns appear to differ between blacks and whites in ways that foster
more rapid HIV dissemination in blacks. Analyses of the NSFG, a large, population-
based national survey, suggest that blacks are more likely than whites in the US to have
concurrent partnerships.[6] Men are more likely to have concurrent partnerships than
women. Moreover, men with concurrent partnerships are more likely to have
nonmonogamous female partners, sex with another man, or sex while intoxicated on
drugs or alcohol. The higher concurrency prevalence, evidence of dense sexual
networks, and mixing between high-risk subpopulations and the general population may
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be important factors in the US epidemic of heterosexual HIV transmission ~ especially
among African Americans.[7]

Social context contributes to sexual network patterns that spread HIV infection

The term social context refers to demographic, socioeconomic, macroeconomic,
sociopolitical, and related features of the individual's environment. These and other
structural aspects of society outside the individual’s contro! play an important role in
epidemiologic factors and individual behaviors, including sexual behaviors, and
transmission of HIV.

On a macro level, major events such as war, famine, and migration result in increased
sexual mixing of different groups of people and in social upheaval that increases
exchange of sex for goods, services, and personal security. Such events have altered
social and sexual networks in Africa, Eastern Europe, and Asia, with resultant
widespread transmission of HIV and other STls in these regions.

Although the U.S. has enjoyed a relatively high degree of political and economic stability,
enduring divisions and disparities along racial, ethnic, and economic lines, along with
high mobility, commercially-driven media and entertainment industries, and considerable
freedom from family, religious, and community constraints on personal behavior promote
rapid but uneven evolution of sexual mores and lifestyles without corresponding
evolution of social institutions. The resulting incongruities, such as widespread
adolescent sexual involvement with severely constrained sexual education and
reproductive heaith services, foster sexual behavior patterns that promote STI
transmission.

Probably the major fault line in American society is the centuries-old racial divide.
Residential segregation by race has been one of the most prominent features of raciat
discrimination in the U.8. and is maintained not only by individual actions but aiso by
longstanding structural mechanisms, such as mortgage and reaitor discrimination.
Segregation concentrates poverty and other deleterious social and economic influences
within racially isolated groups and thus increases risk of socioeconomic faiture of the
segregated group. Exposure to neighborhood violence, drugs, poverty, and teenage
pregnancy is more common for middle-income black children than middle-income white
children. Residential segregation is important to the structure of sexual networks
because many people tend to choose sex partners from the neighborhoods where they
live and may be especially critical to the networks of young people, since in many areas
of the US, residence dictates the school district students attend, which in turn influences
the social {and sexual) networks of adolescents.

The sex ratio (ratio of men to women) is likely a key determinant of the structure of
sexual networks, marital patterns, and family stability. There are significantly fewer
black men than women. The sex ratio among African Americans is strikingly low due to
higher mortality rates among black males because of disease and violence. The relative
scarcity of men results in low marriage rates and higher divorce rates among those who
do marry, and epidemiologic studies demonstrate a strong association between being
unmarried and concurrency. The shortage of men places women at a disadvantage in
negotiating and maintaining mutually monogamous relationships.

Poverty, another contextual feature, works in concert with the low sex ratio to destabilize
jong-term partnering patterns. Poverty is associated with marital instability and makes
marriage less feasible in many black communities.
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The rise of the drug cuiture in poor black cornmunities has worsened the numerous
problems caused by segregation and concentrated poverty. Crack cocaine, for example,
spread widely throughout many poor urban and rural areas, in part because of its low
price and prevailing socioeconomic conditions. Crack use has directly altered sexual
networks through increased sexual exploitation of women and high-risk sexual behavior,
including increased numbers of sex partners and the exchange of sex for drugs, and
thus promotes heterosexual HIV transmission.

Largely as a consequence of the war on drugs, the US has one of the highest
incarceration rates in the world, with markedly disproportionate incarceration of black
men. One of 8 Black men between the ages of 25 and 29 are currently in jail or prison.
Incarceration directly affects sexual networks by disrupting existing partnerships and
making it more likely that each partner will have concurrent partnerships. The partner
entering prison is now at risk of forming new (sometimes coercive) sexual connections
with a pool of individuals whose prevalence of sexual risk behaviors, HIV, and other STis
is high. The partner who remains behind in the community forfeits the social and sexual
companionship of the incarcerated partner and may pursue other partnerships.

While in prison, inmates may join gangs and develop new long-term links with antisocial
networks.[8] Because social networks affect sexual partnering patterns, these new
associations can adversely affect sexual networks by connecting previously low-risk
persons with subgroups whose HIV prevalence is high. As inmates return to the
community they may either establish new sexual partnerships or resume old ones,
increasing likelihood of concurrency. A history of incarceration reduces individuals’
employment prospects,{9] which increases likelihood of poverty which further
destabilizes long-term partnerships.[10], {11]

Incarceration also has adverse effects on the community. High incarceration rates result
in high unemployment rates in poor minority communities, shrinking not only the
absolute number of men, but also the proportion of financially viable male partners. High
incarceration rates can also influence community norms and create an environment
where “jail culture is normative”, as evidenced by recent trends in clothing and music.[8]
Such norms likely spill over into sexual behavior and sexual networks.

in a revealing account of how macro fevel forces shaped the contextual factors and
health outcomes in a specific situation, Rod Wallace vividly outlined the links between
municipal planning policies, disruption of social networks, and death rates from AIDS in
the Bronx, New York City in the latter portion of the 20" century.[12], [13] In the 1970s
city agencies embarked on a deliberate policy of “planned shrinkage” of the populations
in black and Hispanic neighborhoods. The plan involved withdrawal of critical municipal

* services, including fire fighting resources, from areas that aiready had high fire rates. As
a result, these neighborhoods sustained extensive loss of housing, and large numbers of
people migrated to other parts of the borough, with disruption of social networks and
community structure. What was presumably not anticipated were changes in the
geography of drug abuse that resulted from this migration, and a subsequent upsurge in
HIV transmission.

Conclusion

The relationship between socioeconomic context and sexual networks suggests that
continued emphasis solely on individual risk factors and individual determinants for
prevention efforts is unlikely to significantly impact HIV rates among blacks in the US.
The search for and implementation of effective behavioral and biological interventions
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must continue. However, public health research must take into account contextual
factors that underpin the extraordinary racial disparity in HIV rates in this country.

In addition to the recommendations made by Dr. Holigrave and the other experts who
are testifying this morning, | believe several steps should be taken immediately:

1. The HIV epidemic among African Americans should be formally declared a national
emergency with development and appropriate funding of an effective domestic
HIV plan that addresses not only biological and behavioral interventions, but also
the epidemic’s social and economic roots. Development of an effective plan will
require involvement of clinicians and public health researchers - as well as people with
expertise in anthropology, sociology, economics, urban planning, political science,
criminal justice, and other disciplines.

2. Given the effects of incarceration on the health of black communities, attention
should be given to the markedly disproportionate incarceration of black men. For
example, alternatives to incarceration for non-violent offenders should be sought.

3. Comprehensive sex education can be effective in reducing risky sexual behavior
and should be provided in schools.

Thank you very much for your consideration.
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Social Context, Sexual Networks, and Racial
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Background.  Social context {(demographic, socioeconomic, macroecanomic, and sociopolitical features of the
environment) influences the epidemiology and consequences of individual behaviors that affect health outcomes.
This article examines the role of social context in heterosexual networks that facilitate the spread of human
immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection and other sexually transmitted infections (ST1s), particularly in relation
to persistent racial disparities in rates of STIs in the United States.

Methods.  Review of the medical, public health, and social science literature.

Results.  Contextual factors, such as poverty, discrimination, epidemiology of illicit drug use in the community,
ratio of men to women, incarceration rates, and racial segregation, influence sexual behavior and sexual networks
directly and indirectly through a variety of mechanisms. Disparities in these contextual features likely contribute
substantially to the persistence of marked racial disparities in rates of STlIs.

Conclusions.  Given the importance of contextual factors and the sharply contrasting social contexts for blacks
and whites, exclusive emphasis on individual risk factors and determinants is unlikely to produce solutions that
will significantly decrease HIV rates among blacks. Effective HIV prevention in this population will require mui-
tidisciplinary research to address the contextual factors that promote patterns of sexual networks that facilitate
transmission of STTs.

Sexuval networks are critical in the spread of sexually ~ CRITICAL ROLE OF SEXUAL NETWORKS
transmitted infections (5TIs). Social context is an im- N TRANSMISSION OF STis
portant influence on behavior, including sexual behav-

iors and the formation of sexual networks. This article Although modern epidemiology has tended to focus on

individual risk factors and behaviors, the fundamental
determinants of health at the population level are pat-
terns of exposure and the environment-—that is, the
social and economic, as well as physical, environments
(L, 2}. Population patterns of exposure, rather than

will exarnine the potential role of socioeconomic con-
text in the formation of, participation in, and evolution
of sexual networks that facilitate spread of STls. Because
of the persistent and poorly understood racial dispar-
ities in rates of HIV infection and other STIs in the

) ; simply numbers of exposed individuals, help determine
United States, we focused on the relationship between

a population’s health {1]. This influence is particularly
relevant for transmission of STIs, which is inherently
black populations. social. Therefore, public health practitioners and re-
searchers have devoted increasing attention to the role
of sexual networks in ST{ epidemiology {3-13].

social context and patterns of heterosexual networks in
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the transmission of HIV and other STIs [15]. With regard 1o
disease transmission, the important characteristics of a network
are its size and its density or connectivity {16]. Because net-
works are dynamic, with new linkages forming and old ones
dissolving, time is an important element [17]. The pattern least
likely to propagate infection is a population predominantly
composed of either individuals with no partners (isolates) or
individuals in long-term monogamous relationships (uncon-
nected dyads) [16]. The presence of a small numnber of indi-
viduals who change partners frequently has dramatic impli-
cations for transmission and persistence of a curable STl in a
population {15, i8].

CONCURRENT PARTNERSHIPS
AND TRANSMISSION OF STis

The key building block of sexual networks that fosters trans-
mission of STls, even in the context of stable partnerships, is
concurrency. Concurrent sexual partnerships (sexual relation-
ships that overlap in time) permit an even more rapid spread
of infection through a network than would the same rate of
acquisition of new, sequential partnerships {19}, Once a con-
current partner acquires infection, transmission to a third per-
son can occur without the delay involved in completing the
first partnership and beginning the next, Moreover, because
relationships overlap in time, early concurrent partners are not
protected from infection more than those partners acquired
later in the sequence {19]. The prevalence of concurrent part-
nerships influences both the speed of the epidemic’s spread
during its initial phase and the number of individuals who are
infected at a later time period {20].

CONNECTIVITY AND TRANSMISSION OF STIs

The degree of connectivity of sexual networks also affects the
likelihood of transmission across networks throughout the pop-
ulation. Infection is much less likely 10 propagate in a popu-
lation composed of individuals in unconnected triads—each
individual with 2 partners—than in a population composed of
individuals with 2 partners within a completely connected net-
work [1]. Moreover, a susceptible individual who has 1 partner
in a high-risk network and 1 partner in a low-risk network will
likely have a greater impact on the introduction of infection
to the low-risk population than would an individual who has
numerous partners who are all ar low risk for infection {1},

DIFFERENCES IN SEXUAL NETWORKS
IN BLACK VERSUS WHITE POPULATIONS

Differences in numbers of sex partners have not been estab-
lished as an adequate explanation for the marked vacial disparity
in rates of STls, but evidence suggests that patterns of sexual
networks may differ between black versus white populations

in ways that foster more-rapid dissemination of 5Tls in the
former. One difference is that, among black persons, more-
frequent sexual contact occurs between those with many part-
ners (the “core”) and those with few partners [21]. Another is
that, because black persons are more likely 1o choose other
black persons as sex partners, the sexual networks of black
persons are more racially segregated than those of other racial
or ethnic groups [21}. In addition, data from the 1995 National
Survey of Family Growth (NSFG; sponsored by the National
Center for Health Statistics, Hyattsville, MD} [22] indicate that
the prevalence of concurrent sexual partnerships is greater
among black women {21% in the preceding 5 years) than
among white women (11% in the preceding 5 years) {table 1).
This difference in concurrency appears to be mostly due to
lower marriage rates and younger age at first sexual intercourse
among black women, since the differences between black and
white women markedly diminished with control of these var-
iables {22]. Data from the population-based control group in
our study of heterosexual transmission of HIV infection among
black persons in North Carolina showed a higher prevalence
of concurrent partnerships among black men {53% in the pre-
ceding 5 years) than among black women {31% in the preceding
5 years); in turn, the prevalence among black women was
greater than that in the NSFG [22, 23], Black persons in North
Carolina who had recently reported HIV infection had even
higher 5-year concurrency rates {60%) [24].

FORMATION OF SEXUAL NETWORKS

Formation of sexual networks is similar to that of social net-
works; people recruit sex partners in the same way that they
recruit other associates, namely, through social networks and
activities. Relationships tend to form among people with similar
attributes, such as age, race or ethnicity, educational back-

™

Table 1. P of iage and of p
during preceding 5 years, among US women and among black
persons in rural North Carolina.

Had concurrent
partnerships during
preceding 5 years,

Group, stratified by race or sex  Married, % % (95% Ci)

US women
Black 25 21 (18-23)
White 54 1{10-12)
Hispanic 47 8 {7-10}
Astan/Pacific Islander 49 7 4-9)

Black persons n North Carolina
Women 38 31 {24-39)
Men 58 53 (41~84}
NOTE. Sources: National Survey of Farmily Growth, Cycle 5122}, and the

Ruyral Health Project 1231 Ci, confidence interval.
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ground, and religion [16]. However, the additional forces that
influence participation in sexual networks are poorly defined.

EFFECTS OF SOCIAL CONTEXT ON SEXUAL
NETWORKS

The term “social context” refers to demographic, socioeco-
nomic, macroeconomic, sociopolitical, and related features of
the individual’s environment, Economic forces, demograph-
ic features, and other structural aspects of society outside the
individual’s control play an important role in epidemiological
factors and individual behaviors {25, 26], including sexual be-
haviors [27], transmission of STIs {25}, and other health out-
comes [28-34]. Communpity attributes—including poverty,
rates of substance abuse, sex roles, norms for sexual behavior,
and prevalence of STIs—can increase the frequency of and risk
associated with individual behaviors and can impede the ability
of individuals to adopt preventive behaviors {25].

MAJOR EVENTS AND FEATURES OF SOCIETY

On a macro level, major events such as war, famine, and mi-
gration result in increased sexual mixing of different groups of
people and in social upheaval that increases the exchange of
sex for goods, services, and personal security [35], Such events
have altered social and sexual networks in Africa, Fastern Eu-
rope, and Asia, with the resultant widespread transmission of
HIV infection and other $TIs in these regions [36-43}. Al-
though the United States has enjoyed a relatively high degree
of political and economic stability, enduring divisions and dis-
parities along racial, ethnic, religious, and economic lines—
along with high mobility, commercially driven media and en-
tertainment industries, and considerable freedom from family,
religious, and community constraints on personal behavior—
have promoted the rapid but uneven evolution of sexual mores
and lifestyles without a corresponding evolution of social in-
stitutions. The resulting incongruities, such as widespread sex-
ual involvement among adolescents but severely constrained
sex-education and reproductive-health services, foster patterns
of sexual behavior that promote transmission of §Tls.

RACIAL SEGREGATION

Probably the major fault line in American society Is the cen-
turies-old racial divide {44, 45]. Racial segregation—Jegal and
extralegal—has characterized all sectors of American society
since the colonial era. Despite the advances of the Civil Rights
Movement and the more recent promotion of diversity, racial
dualism persists in educational institutions, most occupations,
health care, and social and sexual networks.

Residential segregation by race has been one of the most
prominent features of racial discrimination in the United States.
Marked residential segregation by race persists, particularly in

urban areas, and is maintained not only by individual actions
but also by long ding structural mech such as dis-
crimination in mortgage rates and by realtors [46]. Segregation
concentrates poverty and other deleterious social and economic

influences within racially isolated groups and thus increases the
risk of sociveconomic failure of the segregated group [46]. For
example, compared with the children of middle-income white
families, children of middle-income black families are more
likely to be exposed to violence, poverty, drugs, and teenage
pregnancy in the neighborhoods where they live {46]. Resi-
dential segregation is important to the structure of sexual net-
works, because people tend to choose sex partners from the
neighborhoods where they live [47], and may be especially
critical to the networks of young persons, since, in many areas
of the United States, residence dictates the school district stu-
dents attend, which, in turn, influences the social {and sexual)
networks of adolescents. The movement of black persons and
other ethnic minority populations to urban areas and “white
flight” to the suburbs have increased the physical separation of
living areas and school districts for white persons and other
ethnic groups.

For many black persons, racism and discrimination are a
constant feature of the contextual landscape, which differs dra-
matically for black versus white populations. Institutional rac-
ism Is a key factor underlying the enduring racial disparities
in income, education, housing, neighborhood quality, govern-
ment services, political power, morbidity, and mortality (46,
48-51}. Krieger [51] describes 5 pathways through which dis-
crimination can harm health. Potential pathways with divect
relevance to sexual networks and transmission of STls include
economic and social deprivation, residential segregation, tar-
geted marketing of legal and illegal psychoactive substances,
and inadequate health care from health-care facilities and from
specific providers {51]. Additional mechanisms of critical im-
portance include the numerous factors that alter the ratio of
men to women {sex ratio) and the macroeconomic forces that
discourage long-term stable partnering patterns.

LOW SEX RATIOS IN BLACK POPULATIONS

The sex ratio is likely a key determinant of the structure of
sexual networks, marital patterns, and family stability [52}. The
sex ratio in black populations is strikingly low (figure 1}, owing
to a variety of factors, including higher mortality rates among
black male infants, children, and adults because of disease and
violence [54]. For example, in the United States during 1989~
1991, the probability of survival from age 15 years to age 65
years was 0.62 among black men, compared with 0.77 among
black women, 0.77 among white men, and 0.87 among white
women {55}, Other than during postwar shortages of men that
have been experienced by various countries, black populations
in the United States have sustained the most severe and per-
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Figure 1. Ratio of men to women among selected racial and athnic groups, United States, 2000. Sousce: Census 2000 Summary file 1 {53

sistent shortage of men of any subculture since documentation
by modern censuses [52] (table 2).

The relative scarcity of men results in low marriage rates and
higher divorce rates among those who do marry {52]. The
shortage of men places women at a disadvantage in negotiating
and maintaining mutually monogamous relationships, because
men can easily find another relationship if they perceive their
primary relationship to be problematic [9]. Moreover, men who
maintain multiple simultaneous partnerships may be confident
that their primary partner will not end the relationship, because
primary relationships are relatively difficult for women to attain
[27]. In focus groups conducted among black persons in rural
North Carolina, both men and women believed that the scarcity
of men and the extremely adverse socioeconomic plight of black
women (and men) profoundly influence partner selection, the
sexual availability of women, the type of male sexual behavior
that women tolerate, and the participation of both sexes in
high-risk sexual behaviors {58]. Respondents reported extensive
concurrent partnerships among unmarried persons, particu-
larly men.

DESTABILIZATION OF PARTNERING PATTERNS
BY ECONOMIC FACTORS

Economic adversity, another contextual feature, works in con-
cert with the low sex ratio to destabilize long-term partnering
patterns in black communities. Poverty is associated with mar-
ital instability [59]. In addition, the marginal economic status
of many African American men makes them less appealing as
potential husbands and decreases their interest in becoming
husbands, ultimately limiting the feasibility of marriage in black
communities {60). The “male marriageable-pool index” (cal-
culated as the ratio of the number of employed civilian men
to the pumber of women of the same race and age group)

assesses the combined influence of unemployment and low sex
ratio on the “marriage market” {61]. From the 1960s through
the early 1980s, this ratio declined particularly sharply among
young black adults, revealing a progressive decrease in the pro-
portien of young black men who were financially capable of
supporting a family {61]. Thus, demographic features {(such as
the low sex ratio in this population), economic factors {such
as poverty and unemployment), and interactions between de-
mographic and economic factors may conspire to promote con-
currency and partner change among black persons {62].

DRUGS

The rise of the drug culture within poor black communities
has worsened the myriad problems caused by segregation and
concentrated poverty [46], with direct effects on sexual net-
works and transmission of STIs. The effects of crack cocaine
have been particularly well documented. Crack cocaine use
spread widely throughout many urban areas of the United
States during the 1980s, especially in poor racial and ethnic
minority communities, in part because of its low price and
prevailing socioeconomic conditiens in urban ghettos {63-65].
The drug has subsequently made substantial inroads into rural
areas of the Unites States as well {66, 67]. Because it is highly
addictive, crack cocaine has directly altered sexual networks
through increased sexual exploitation of women and high-risk
sexual behavior, including increased numbers of sex partners
and the exchange of sex for drugs, and has been found to
promote heterosexual transmission of HIV infection [68-70].
Crack cocaine has had other, indirect effects as well. The crack-
cocaine epidemic, which has altered the existing social struc-
tures of communities by providing an alternative source of
money and power, has been associated with marked increases
in violence and crime, which have further eroded already-trou-
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Table 2. Ratio of men to women,
by race, United States, 1950-2000.

Ratio of men to women,

by race

Year Black White
2000° 0.905 0.957
1980° 0.896 0.954
1980° 0.896 0.948
1970° 0.908 0.953
1960° 0934 0.974
1950° 0.943 0.99

? Source: Census 2000 Summary File 1
153).

® Source: Census 1990 Summary Tape
File 1 {56}

© Source: US Summary, General Popula-
tion Characteristics: 1980 Census of Popu-
fation {571,

bled ghetto communities {35]. The US response to the crack-
cocaine epidemic has centered on efforts to interdict drug im-
portation and to incarcerate dealers and users; public health
efforts to combat the epidemic and its effects have been rela-
tively limited {71].

INCARCERATION

Mostly as a consequence of the war on drugs, the United States
has one of the highest incarceration rates in the world {72],
with markedly disproportionate imprisonment of black and
Latino men and women {73, 74}. Almost one-third of black
men between the ages of 20 and 29 years are in jail, in prison,
on probation, or on parole {75], and it has been estimated that,
as of the year 2000, roughly 10% of all black men were incar-
cerated {76]. By 2002, 10.4% of black men 25-29 years of age
were in prison, compared with 2.4% of Hispanic men and 1.2%
of white men in the same age group {77].

Incarceration directly affects sexual networks through dis-
cuption of existing partnerships. The partner entering prison
is now at risk of forming new (sometimes coercive) sexual
connections with a pool of individuals among whom the prev-
alences of high-risk sexual behaviors, HIV infection, and other
STls are high [78~81}. The prevalence of HIV infection among
prison inmates is estimated to be §~10 times that of the general
US population [73]. The partner who remains behind in the
coramunity forfeits the social and sexual companionship of the
incarcerated partner and may pursue other partnerships to sat-
isfy these needs. If the inmate contributed materially to the
household, the partner who is not incarcerated loses financial
support as well. Ethnographic research has suggested that “se-
parational concurrency” is common among people whose part-
ners are frequently incarcerated {82].

While in prison, inmates may join gangs and develop new
long-term links with antisocial networks [73]. Because social

networks affect patterns of sexual partnerships, these new as-
sociations can adversely affect sexual networks by connecting
persons who previously were at low risk for HIV infection with
subgroups whose prevalence of HIV infection is high. As in-
mates return to the community, they may either establish new
sexual partnerships or resume old ones, increasing the likeli-
hood of concurrency. A history of incarceration reduces the
employment prospects of individuals [83], which increases the
likelihood of poverty and the resultant instability of long-term
partnerships [59, 84].

Incarceration also has adverse effects on the community.
High incarceration rates result in high unemployment rates in
poor minority communities, shrinking not only the absolute
number of men but also the proportion of financially attractive
male partners. Incarceration thus decreases the already low ratio
of marriageable men to women and likely promotes concurrent
sexual partnerships (62]. High incarceration rates also can in-
fluence community norms and create an environment in which
“jail culture is normative,” as evidenced by recent trends in
clothing and music [73, page 224}, Such norms are likely to
influence sexual behavior and sexual networks.

Economic, judicial, and political systems affect racial and
ethnic minority groups with lower socioeconomic status more
than other groups, mostly because these systems reinforce ex-
isting hierarchies and protect the privileged {46, 85-87]. In
doing so, these systems create a demographic and socioeco-
nomic context (e.g., scarcity of men and dispropottionate eco-
nomic adversity) that discourages long-term partnering pat-
terns and promotes networks that facilitate transmission of
STls. The exclusive reliance of public health programs on in-
dividual-level behavioral interventions, such as condom use,
may have slowed the increase in rates of heterosexual trans-
mission of HIV infection among black persons but have not
succeeded in reducing them. The physical and social circum-
stances associated with impoverishment hamper individually
oriented behavioral risk-reduction approaches {88}, because
personal agency in situations of oppression is Hmited [49).

In a revealing account of how macro-level forces shaped the
contextual factors and health outcomes in a specific situation,
Wallace (89, 90} vividly delineates the links between municipal
planning policies, distuption of social networks, and death rates
from AIDS in the Bronx, New York, in the latter portion of
the twentieth century. In the 1970s, city agencies embarked on
a deliberate policy of “planned shrinkage” of the populations
in black and Hispanic neighborhoods. The plan involved with-
drawal of critical municipal services, including fire-fighting re-
sources from areas that already had high fire rates. As a result,
these neighborhoods sustained extensive loss of housing, and
large numbers of people migrated to other parts of the borough,
with disruption of social networks and community structure,
What was presumably not anticipated were changes in the ge-
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ography of drug abuse that resulted from this migration and
a subsequent upsurge in HIV transmissions.

The relationship between socioeconomic context and sexual
networks suggests that continued emphasis solely on individual
risk factors and determinants for prevention efforts is unlikely
to yield a significant effect on rates of HIV infection among
black persons in the United States. Etiological and intervention
research must consider contextual factors in order to eliminate
the tragic disparity in rates of HIV infection in the African Amer-
ican population. Clinicians and public health scientists will not
be able to accomplish this research without the involvement of
people with expertise in anthropology, sociology, economics, ur-
ban planning, political science, and other disciplines. For ex-
ample, to reduce transmission of HIV infection in the Bronx,
Wallace {89] called for community interventions involving res-
toration of critical municipal services, provision of housing, and
community organizing to strengthen social networks.

Although a history of racism and discrimination is the root
cause of the enormous gulf between black versus white pop-
ulations, in terms of access to political and economic resources,
this gulf is maintained by current and often intentional actions
of individuals and institutions. Following the model of envi-
ronmental impact statements, the public health impact of gov-
ernment actions and policies should be explicitly assessed be-
fore adoption and continuously monitored for effects after
implementation. Unless the attention of public health research-
ers extends to these macro-level forces, efforts at controlling
HIV infection will continue to miss the forest for the trees.

Acknowledgment

We thank Paul Godley for his insightful comments and review of the
fmanuseript.

References

. Koopman ]S, Lynch JW. Individual causal medels and population sys-

tem models in epidemiology. Am | Public Flealth 1999;89:1170-4,

Link BG, Phefan . Social conditions as fundamental causes of disease.

§ Health Soc Behav 1995; Spec No80~94.

. Klovdaht AS, Potterat j], Woodhouse DE, Muth B, Muth 5Q, Darrow

WW. Sacial networks and infectious disease: the Colorado Springs

Study. Soc Sci Med 1994; 38:79-88.

Ghani AC, Swinton |, Garnett GP. The role of sexual partnership networks

in the epidemiology of gonorrhea. Sex Transm Dis 1997; 24:45-56,

. Rothenberg R, Narramore J. The relevance of social network concepts
1o sexually transmitied disease control. Sex Transtn Dis 1996; 23:24-29.

. Garnett GP, Hughes JB, Anderson RM, et al. Sexual mixing patterns

of patients attending sexually transmitted diseases clinics. Sex Transm

Dis 1996;23:248-57.

Rathenberg RB, Sterk C, Toomey KE, et al. Using social network and

ethnographic tools to evaluate syphilis transmission. Sex Transm Dis

1998;25:154-60.

Aral SO, Hughes ], Stoner B, et al. Sexual mixing patterns in the spread

of gonococcal and chlamydial infections. Am } Public Health 1999;

89:325-33,

. Aral $O. Sexual network patterns as determinants of STD rates: par-

IS

w

bl

w

o

~

bl

=

3

o

w

o

&

%

2

=1

3
@

26.

&

™
N

o
&

o
B

[~
=1

w

3z

adigm shift'in the behavioral epidemiology of $TDs made visible. Sex
Transm Dis 1999;26:262-4.

. Anderson R, Gupta 8, Ng W. The significance of sexual partner contact
networks for the transmussion dynamics of HIV. | Acquir Immune
Defic Syndr 1990;3:417-29.

. Ghani A, Garnett G. Risks of acquiring and transmitting sexually trans-
mitted diseases in sexual partner networks. Sex Transm Dis 2000:27:
579-87.

. Kretzschmar M. Sexual network structure and sexually transmitted
disease prevention: a modeling perspective. Sex Transm Dis 2000; 27:
627-35,

. Ferguson N, Garnett G. More realistic model of sexually transmitted
disease transmission dynamics: sexual partnership networks, pair mod-
els, and moment closure, Sex Transm Dis 2000; 27:600-9.

. Flom PL, Friedman SR, Kottiri B}, et al. Stigmatized drug use, sexual
partner concurrency, and other sex risk network and behavior char-
acteristics of 18- to 24-year-old youth in a high-risk neighborhood.
Sex Transm Dis 2001;28:598-607.

. Anderson RM. Transmission dynamics of sexually transmitted infec-
tions. In: Holmes KK, Mardh P-A, Spacding PE, et al,, eds. Sexually
transmitted diseases. 3rd ed. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1999.

. Laumann EO, Gagnon JH, Michael RT, Michaels S, The social orga-
nization of sexuality. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1994,

. Riclo CS, Keopman JS, Chick SE. Methods and measures for the de-
scription of epidemiologic contact networks, § Urban Health 2001:78:
446-57.

. May R, Anderson R. Transmission dynamics of HIV infection. Natuce
1987, 326:137-42.

. Morris M, Kretzschmar M. Concurrent parinerships and transmission
dynamics in networks. Soc Networks 1995:17:299-318.

. Kretzschmar M, Morris M. Measures of concurrency in networks and
the spread of infectious disease. Math Biosci 1996; 133:165-95.

. Laumann EO, Youm Y. Racial/ethnic group differences in the preva-
Jence of sexually transmitted diseases in the United States: a network
explanation. Sex Transm Dis 1999; 26:250-61.

. Adimora A, Schoenbach V, Bonas D, Martinson ¥, Donaldson K, Stancil
T. Concurrent sexual partnerships among women in the United States.
Epidemiology 2002; 13:320-27.

. Adimora AA, Schoenbach V], Martinson FEA, Donaldson KH, Stancil
T, Fullilove RE. Concurrent sexual partnerships among African Amer-
icans in the rural South. Ann Epidemiol 2004; 14:155-60.

. Adimora AA, Schoenbach VI, Martinson FE, Donaldson KH, Stancil
TR, Fullilove RE. Concurrent partnerships among rural African Amer-
icans with cecently reported hetecosexually transmitted HIV infection.
1 Acquir Tmmune Defic Syndr 2003; 34:423-9.

. O'Reilly KR, Piot P. International perspectives on individual and com-

munity approaches to the prevention of sexually iransmitied disease

and human immunodeficiency virus infection. ) Infect Dis 1996;174:

$214-22.

Mcleroy K, Bibeau D, Steckler A, Glanz K. An ecological perspective

on health promotion programs. Health Educ Q 1988;15:351--77.

. Thomas JC, Thomas KK. Things ain’t what they ought to be: social
forces underlying racial disparities in rates of sexually transmitted dis-
eases in a rural North Carolina county. Soc Sci Med 1999; 49:1075-84.

. O'Campo P, Gielen A, Faden R, Xue X, Kass N, Wang M-C. Violence
by male partners against women during the childbearing year: a con-
textual analysis. Am 1 Public Health 1995;85:1092-7.

29. Aral SO. The social context of syphilis persistence in the southeastern

United States. Sex Transm Dis 1996; 23:9-15.

. Collins JW Jr, David R}. The differential effect of traditional risk factors
on infant birthweight among blacks and whites in Chicago. Am ] Public
Health 1990;80:679-81.

. Collins JW Jr, David R}, Symons R, Handler A, Wall S, Andes 5. African-
American mothers’ perception of their residential environment, stressful
life events, and very low birthweight. Epidemiology 1998;9:286-9.

. Colfins JW Jr, David Rj. Urban violence and African-American preg-
nancy outcome: an ecologic study. Ethn Dis 1997, 7:184-90.

$120 « JID 2005:191 (Suppl }) » Adimora and Schoenbach



3!

&

w
®

w
&

v
=3

39.

°

2
3

I

42,

[

43,

&

PN
Gow

-~
ks

49,

°

50.

1N

s2.

&

56.

57.

5

58.

&

. Geroni A, Bound ], Waidi

125

. Collins JW Jr, Schulte NF, Drolet A. Differential effect of ecologic risk

factors on the low birthweight components of African-American, Mex~
ican-American, and non-Latino white infants in Chicago. J Natl Med
Assoc 1998;90:223-9.

. Haan M, Kaplan GA, Camacho T. Poverty and heaith: prospective

evidence from the Alameda County Study. Am } Epidemiol 1987;125:
989-98.

. Aral §, Holmes K. Social and behavioral determinants of the epide-

miology of STDs: industrialized and developing countries. In: Holmes
K, Mardh P-A, Sparling PF, et al, eds. Sexually transmitted discases.
3rd ed. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1999,

. Holmes KX. Human ecology and behavior and sexually transmitted

bacterial infections. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1994;91:2448-55.

. Quinn TC. Population migration and the spread of types 1 and 2 human

immunodeficiency viruses. Proc Nat! Acad Sci USA 1994;91:2467-14.

. Aral SO, St. Lawrence ]S, Tikhonova L, et al. The social organization

of commercial sex work in Moscow, Russia. Sex Transm Dis 2003; 30:
39-45.

Gorbach PM, Ryan C, Saphonn V, Detels R. The impact of social,
economic and political forces on emerging HIV epidemics. AIDS 2002;
16(Suppl 4):$35-43.

. Gregson 8, Nyamukapa CA, Garnett GP, et al. Sexual mixing patterns

and sex-differentials in teenage exposure to HIV infection in rural
Zimbabwe. Lancet 2002; 359:1896-903.

. Atlani L, Carael M, Brunet JB, Frasca T, Chaika N. Social change and

HIV in the former USSR; the making of a new epidemic. Soc §ci Med
2000; 30:1347-36.

Lurie MN, Williams BG, Zuma K, et al. The impact of migration on
HIV-] transmission in South Africa; a stady of migrant and nonmigrant
men and their partners. Sex Transm Dis 2003; 30:149-56.

Pertin L, Kaiser 1, Yerly S. Travel and the spread of HIV-1 genetic
variants. Lancet Infect Dis 2003; 3:22-7.

. DuBois WEB. The souls of black folk. New York: Knopf, 1903,
. faynes GD, Williams RM. A common destiny: blacks and American

society. Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 1990.

. Massey DS, Denton NA. American apartheid: segregation and the mak-

ing of the underclass. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1993,

. Zenilman JM, Ellish N, Fresia A, Glass G. The geography of sexual

partnerships in Baltimore: applications of core theory dynamics using
a geographic information system. Sex Transm Dis 1999; 26:75-81.

. Jones CP. Levels of racism: a theoretic framework and a gardener’s

tale. Am | Public Health 2000;90:1212-5.

Farmer P, Infections and inequalities: the modern plagues. Berkeley
and Los Angeles: University of California Press, 1999.

Dzo J. Ohio town's water at last runs past a color line. New York
Times, 27 February 2004 (national edition).

Krieger N, Embodying inequality: a review of concepts, measures, and
methods for studying health consequences of discrimination. Int }
Health Serv 1999;29:295-352.

Guitentag M, Secord P. Too many women: the sex ratlo question.
Beverly Hills: Sage. 1983,

. US Census Bureau. American FactFinder. Census 2000 summary file

1 {SF 1): 100 percent data. Washington, DC: US Census Bureaw, 2000.

54. Cherlin A. Marriage, divorce, remarriage. Cambridge, MA: Harvard

University Press, 1992

T, Hill M, Burns P. Excess
mortality among blacks and whiles in the United States. N Engl ] Med
1996; 335:1552-8.

US Census Bureau. American FactFinder. Census 1990 summary tape
file 1 {STF 1): 100 percent data. Washington, DC: US Census Bureau,
2000,

US Census Bureau. PC80-1-B1, US summary, general population char-
acteristics: 1980 census of population. Vol 1. Characteristics of the pop-
ulation. Washington, DC: US Census Bureau, 1983:1:21-1:22.
Adimora AA, Schoenbach V], Martinson FF, Donaldson KH, Fullilove
RE, Aral SO. Social context of sexual relationships among rural African
Americans. Sex Transm Dis 2001; 28:69-76.

61

62,

63,

64.

65.

&

66.

N

67.

3]

68.

&

63,

»

7

72

73.

=

74.

-

75.

76,

&

77.

4

78.

&

79.

3

80.

=

8

%
i

. Ross H, Sawhill 1. Time of transition: the growth of families headed

by women. Washington, DC: Urban lnstitute, 1975.

Tucker MBT, Mitchell-Kernan CM. Trends in African American family
formation] a theoretical and statistical overview. In: Tucker MBT,
Mitchell-Kernan CM, eds. The decline in marriage among African
Americans: causes, consequences and policy implications. New York:
Russell Sage Foundation, 1995.

Wilson W], Truly disadvantaged: the inner city, the underclass, and
public policy. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1987.

Adimora AA, Schoenbach V]. Contextual factors and the black-white
disparity in h ual HIV issh pidemiology 2002; {3:
76712,

C i idemiology Work Group. ifying and manitocing

ging drug use probl a pective analysis of drug abuse data/

information. Rockville, MD: National Institute of Drug Abuse, 2002.
US Department of Health and Human Services. National household
survey on drug abuse: main findings 1988. Publication ADM 90-1692.
‘Washington, DC: US Department of Health and Human Services, 1990
Lillie-Blanton M, Anthony JC, Schuster CR. Probing the meaning of
racialethnic group comparisons in crack cocaine smoking, JAMA 1993;
269:993-7.

Thomas JC, Schoenbach V], Weiner DE, Parker EA, Earp JA. Rural
gonorthea in the southeastern United States: a neglected epidermic? Am
| Epideriol 1996; 143:269-77.

Berry DE. The emerging epiderniology of rural AIDS. § Rural Health
1993;9:293-304.

Fulliove MT, Weinstein M, Fullilove RE 3rd, et al. Race/gender issues
in the sexual transmission of AIDS. AIDS Clin Rev 1990:25-62.
Fullilove MT, Golden E, Fullilove RE 3rd, et al. Crack cocaine use and
high-risk behaviors among sexually active black adolescents. ] Adolesc
Health 1993; 14:295-300.

Edlin BR, frwin KL, Farugue S, et al. Intersecting epidemics—crack
cocaine use and H{V infection among inner-city young adults, Mul-
ticenter Crack Cocaine and HIV Infection Study Team. N Engl | Med
1894:331:1422-7.

. Watkins BX, Fullilove RE, Fullilove MT. Arms against iliness: crack

cocaine and drug policy in the United States. Health Hum Rights 1998;
2:42-58.

Mauer M. Americans behind bars: US and intemational use of incar-
ceration, 1995, Washington, DC: Sentencing Project Policy Report, 1997.
Freudenberg N. Jails, prisons, and the health of urban populations: a
review of the impact of the correctional system on community health.
] Urban Health 2001; 78:214~35.

Freudenberg N. Adverse effects of US jail and prison policies on the
heaith and well-being of women of coler. Am ] Public Health 2002;
$2:1895-9.

Mauer M, Huling T. Young black Americans and the criminal justice
system: five years later. Washington, DC: Sentencing Project Policy Re-
port, 1995,

Palmer LD. Nuraber of blacks in prison soars: some blame poverty, police,
for widening racial disparity behind bars, Boston Globe, 28 February
1999 (city edition).

Buuterfield F. Study finds 2.6% increase in US prison population. New
York Times. 28 luly 2003 (national edition).

Heimberger TS, Chang HG, Birkhead GS, et al. High prevalence of
syphilis detected through a jail screening program: a potential public
health measure to address the syphilis epidemic. Arch Intern Med 19937
153:1799-804. .

Cohen D, Scribrer R, Clark J, Cory D. The potential role of custody
facilities in controlling sexually transmitted discases. Am } Public Health
1992;82:552-6.

Wolfe M1, Xu F, Patel P, et al. An outbreak of syphilis in Alabama
prisons: correctional health policy and communicable disease control.
Am § Public Health 2001;91:1220-5.

. Spaulding A, Lubselczyk RB, Flanigan T. Can unsafe sex behind bars

be barred? Am ] Public Health 2001;91:1176-7.

. Gorbach PM, Stoner BP, Aral SO, Whittington WL, Holmes KK. “Jt

Social Context and Sexual Networks « D 2005:491 {Suppi 1) » Si2!



0
&

84,

@

85.

86.

&

126

wakes a village™ understanding concurrent sexual partnerships in Se-
atile, Washington. Sex Transm Dis 2002; 29:453-62.

. Butterfield F. Freed from prison, but still paying a penalty: ex-convicts

face many sanctions. New York Times, 29 December 2002 {national
edition).

Hoffman S, Holmes §. Husbands, wives, and divorce. In: Duncan G,
Morgan |, eds. Five thousand American famiftes: patterns of economic
progress. Ann Arbor, ML Institute for Social Research, 1976:23-75.
Aral SO. Understanding racial-ethnic and societal differentials in STL
Sex Transm Infect 2062;78:2-4.

Geronimus AT. To mitigate, resist, or undo: addressing structural in-
fluences on the health of urban populations. Am ] Public Health 2000;
$90:867-72.

8

88.

89,

E

7.

2

B

i=

Bullard R. Race, class, and the politics of place. In: Bullard R, ed.
Dumping in Dixie: race, class, and environmental quality. Boulder, CO:
Westview, 1990. Available at: http://www.ciesin.org/docs/010-278/610-
278chpt2.himi).

Krueger LE, Wood RW, Dichr PH, Maxwell CL. Poverty and HIV se-
ropositivity: the poor are more likely to be infected. AIDS 1990; 4:81 14,
Wallace R. A synergism of plagues: “planned shrinkage,” contagious hous-
ing destruction, and AIDS in the Bronx. Environ Res 1988:47:1-33.
‘Wallace R. Urban desertification, public health and public order: “planned
shrinkage,” violent death, substance abuse and AIDS in the Bronx. Soc
Sci Med 1990;31:301-13.

St

2

2« JID 2005:191 (Suppl 1) + Adimora and Schoenbach



127

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Dr. Adimora.
Dr. Ayala.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE AYALA, PSY.D.

Dr. AvarA. Chairman Waxman and distinguished committee
members, thank you for this opportunity to speak with you today
on the critical topic of HIV prevention in the United States. It is
my privilege to be here with you today.

Presently HIV prevention in the United States lacks the re-
sources and comprehensiveness that will significantly drive down
HIV incidence rates, as has been demonstrated by my esteemed
colleague Dr. Holtgrave. I ask that you consider the following: Seri-
ous HIV-related health disparities often fueled by stigma and dis-
crimination continue to undermine HIV prevention efforts in com-
munities of color. Men who have sex with men continue to make
up the majority of new HIV infections nationally, across race and
ethnicity, with Black and Latino men especially hard hit. Only four
of the CDC’s 49 recommended evidence-based interventions specifi-
cally target gay men, and only one of them is designed to address
the needs the gay men of color.

In addition, and just as important to consider, are these facts:
Substance abuse, prevention and treatment are underfunded and
not routinely viewed as integral to overall HIV prevention efforts.
Structural interventions are not commonly researched or endorsed,
even when sound science support their broadbased adoption, as has
been the case with multi-component syringe access and disposal
programs.

Other than new HIV treatments, we have not yet harnessed the
full potential of other promising biomedical interventions, including
pre-exposure prophylaxis and microbicides. And many science-
based prevention interventions are difficult for community-based
providers to implement because they were tested under research
conditions that are different from real-life settings or tested on pop-
ulations other than those currently most vulnerable to HIV infec-
tion.

While HIV testing and treatment are crucial in our fight against
AIDS, a singular focus on testing and treatment is inadequate and
narrows an already sparse continuum of prevention strategies. We
need a comprehensive national HIV prevention plan in the United
States. At its core, such a plan would, one, work to eliminate dis-
parities in health access and stigma associated with HIV, drug use,
and homosexuality. The personal benefits of knowing one’s HIV
status early are lost on those who must overcome the significant
barriers to treatment and persistent stigma that keep so many
away from care.

Two, target interventions to those most at risk to HIV exposure
and keep a steady and respectful focus on the prevention needs of
gay and bisexual men, substance users and women at sexual risk.
The alternative is that we accept silence and denial about sexual-
ity, drug use and economic and equality, permitting stigma and
discrimination to compromise our provision efforts.

Three, ensure that priority be given to expanding social science
and intervention research aimed at gay and bisexual men, espe-
cially men of color.
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Four, make the prevention and treatment of drug and alcohol ad-
diction central to our HIV prevention efforts. The risk for HIV in-
fection is heightened by drug and/or alcohol abuse.

Five, research and adopt community-sensitive structural inter-
ventions to compliment behavior modification programs. Structural
level changes buttress the gains and behavior change made
through individually geared prevention interventions by addressing
the social factors that were addressed by my colleague Dr. Adimora
that underline HIV vulnerability.

Six, support continued HIV treatment, vaccine and other bio-
medical interventions that are safe, ethical, and show promise of
efficacy.

And finally, seven, balance the policy of promoting pre-packaged
evidence-based HIV prevention interventions by supporting and
evaluating more localized bottom-up and collaborative HIV preven-
tion strategies. It is critical to respect on-the-ground responses to
the HIV/AIDS epidemic by protecting local control over how HIV
prevention strategies are developed, researched, prioritized and im-
plemented.

In closing, HIV prevention efforts in general have not received
the funding needed to make them ubiquitous and continuous, nor
have our resources been adequately targeted to reach those at
highest risk for HIV infection. We need a comprehensive national
HIV prevention plan in the United States that clear clearly calls
for culturally relevant, multilevel combination approaches that are
well funded, targeted and sustained over many years.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Ayala follows:]



129

Written Testimony on HIV Incidence and Prevention
For
Congressional Hearing to be held September 16, 2008

Submitted to:

Chairman Henry A. Waxman

Committee on Oversight and Government Reform
Congress of the United States

House of Representatives

Respectfully submitted by:
George Ayala, PsyD

Research Public Health Analyst
RT! International

San Francisco Office

114 Sansome Street, Suite 500
San Francisco, CA 94104
Phone: 415.848.1312

Email: gayala@rti.org

Consultant to AIDS Project Los Angeles
The David Geffen Center

611 South Kingsley Drive, 4" Floor

Los Angeles, CA 90005

Phone: 213.201.1600

www.apla.or



130

Written Testimony for Hearing on HIV Incidence and Prevention Ayala, G.

Introduction

Chairman Waxman and distinguished members of the Committee on Oversight and
Government Reform: thank you for this opportunity to speak with you today on the critical topic
of HIV prevention in the United States. My name is George Ayala, and | work as a research
psychologist at RTl International and as a Consultant to AIDS Project Los Angeles, where | was
the Director of Education and Community-based Research for more than 6 years. | have
worked in HIV prevention for 18 years. 1t is my privilege to be here with you today.

HIV prevention in the United States has been enormously successful and cost efficient despite
the public scrutiny and criticism it continues to receive. As has been demonstrated by my
esteemed co-panelist Dr. Holtgrave, HIV prevention efforts have resulted in the drop in HIV
incidence from its peak of 161,000 infections in 1984. Moreover, the gross cost per HIV
infection pqevented is well below the estimated lifetime cost of treatment for one person living
with AIDS.

Several effective HIV prevention programs, largely individual-level behavior modification
interventions, have been developed over the first two decades of the HIV/AIDS epidemic.
Recent reviews of these interventions have demonstrated that across studies, reductions in HIV
risk behavior and improvements in knowledge, attitudes and beliefs about HIV/AIDS were
greater for the target populations who received the risk reduction intervention compared with
those who did not. This is true for men who have sex with men® ?, heterosexual adults®,
adolescents®, and individuals receiving HIV prevention intervention delivered within drug
treatment programs. ®

in addition, overall reductions in the proportion of individuals engaging in sex without the use of
condoms as a result of receiving an HIV prevention intervention range from 26% for men who
have sex with men to 29% for heterosexual adults. These rates are comparable to the 30%
efficacy rate established as the minimum acceptability standard when testing potential vaccine
products.” ®

* Holtgrave, D.R. Estimating the effectiveness and efficiency of US HIV prevention efforts using scenario
and cost-effectiveness analysis. AIDS. 2002;16(17):2347-2349.

2 Johnson, W.D., Hedges, L.V, et al. HIV prevention research for men who have sex with men: a
systematic review and meta-analysis. Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes. 2002,
30:S118 - 8128,

3 Johnson, W.D., Diaz, R.M, Flanders, W.D., Goodman, M. Hill, A.N., Holtgrave, D., Malow, R., and
McClelan, W.M. 2008. Behavioral interventions to reduce the risk for sexual transmission of HIV
among men who have sexu with men (Review). The Cochrane Collaboration. John Wiley & Sons,
Ltd.

4 Neumann, M.S., Johnson, W.D., et al. Review and meta-analysis of HIV prevention intervention
research for heterosexual aduit population in the U.S. Journal of Acquired immune Deficiency
Syndromes. 2002, 30:5106 - 8117.

% Johnson, B.T., et al. Interventions to reduce sexual risk for human immunodeficiency virus in
adolescents, 1985-2000: a research synthesis. Archive of Pediatric Adolescent Medicine. 2003,
Vol. 167, 381 ~ 388.

i Prendergast, M.L., Urada, D., & Podus, D. Meta-analysis of HIV risk reduction interventions within drug
abuse treatment programs. Journai of Consulting and Clinical Psychology. 2001, Vol. 69, No. 3,
389 - 405.

7 Bogard, E. et al. The impact of a partially effective HIV vaccine on a population of intravenous drug
users in Bagkok, Thailand: A dynamic model. Journal of AIDS, 2002; 29:132.

® Stover, J. et al. The epidemiological impact of an HIV/AIDS vaccine in developing countries. 2002,
Working Paper #281 from the World Bank Development Research Group available at:
hitp/iwww . palicyproject. com/pubs/countryreports/
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So if HIV prevention works, why have HIV incidence rates not continued to drop? in our view,
the key to further reducing HIV incidence in the U.S. is in our capacity to more effectively target
resources and stay focused on ciassic prevention principles.

Presently, HIV prevention in the U.S. lacks the resources and comprehensiveness that will
significantly drive down HIV incidence rates.® ' In the absence of a clearly articulated,
aggressive, and well targeted national HIV prevention plan, the U.S. instead relies on piecemeal
initiatives for stepped up HIV testing and freatment.

The key to further reducing HIV incidence in the U.S. lies in how we think about, plan, and
implement HIV prevention policy, research and practice. In other health fields with much longer
histories, prevention has a more sophisticated shape. For example, smoking prevention
programs combine pharmacological interventions, behavior modification, social persuasion
techniques (including the use of social marketing to influence community norms), and structural
change (like policy reform and legislative initiatives) designed to discourage nicotine use.

Obviously, nicotine addiction and HIV infection and the behavioral and social determinants of
each are different and we must exercise caution in comparing the two. But the point of the
comparison is compelling and raises important questions about some of the problems with
contemporary HIV prevention in the U.S. Consider the following:

o Pharmacological interventions of HIV disease including anti-retroviral treatment do not
cure HIV, are not effective for some, and are not accessible or available to everyone
who is HIV infected,;

O Addiction to substances other than nicotine, including alcohol and crystal
methamphetamine, is highly stigmatized and in most cases criminalized rather than
prevented or treated;

o HIV prevention programs are not always targeted to populations most at risk — nor are
they sustained over long periods of time;

a Available HIV prevention interventions were primarily tested for efficacy in the late
eighties and early nineties on groups heavily affected by HIV/AIDS at that time and may
therefore have limited cultural relevance;

0 Most HIV prevention interventions are designed to modify behavior at the individual level
(i.e., perceived personal vulnerability, self efficacy, intention, assertiveness and
communication skills, condom use, reduction in the number of sex partners) with little
regard for the interpersonal, social and cultural determinants of HIV risk;

o Many HIV prevention interventions are difficult for community-based HIV prevention
providers to adapt and therefore adopt because they were tested under research

i Holtgrave, D.R. and Kates, J. HIV incidence and CDC's HiV prevention budget: An exploratory
correlational analysis. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, Pub ahead of print, 2008 Dec.

w Holtgrave, D.R. and Kates, J. HIV incidence and CDC's HIV prevention budget: An exploratory
correlational analysis. Am J Prev Med, 2007; 32(1).63-67.
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conditions that are different from real life settings or tested on populations different from
those currently most at risk for HIV infection; and

o When addressing the risk for HIV infection, behavior modification seeks to redress
personal deficits without regard for existing individual and collective strengths,
competencies, or resources.

While HIV testing and treatment are crucial in our fight against HIV/AIDS, a singular focus on
testing and treatment for people living with HIV/AIDS narrows even further an already sparse
continuum of prevention strategies. A comprehensive national HIV prevention plan in the U.S.
requires culturally relevant, multilevel, combination approaches that are welt funded, targeted,
coordinated, and sustained over many years."" The following are specific recommendations for
building such a national plan:

Work to eliminate disparities in health access and stigma associated with AIDS, drug
use, and homosexuality. Our collective desire to prevent new HIV infections and the urgency
that we feel to do so quickly, open the doors to simplistic, overly medicalized and inadequately
researched public health responses. This is the case with the current rush to promote
circumcision as a prevention strategy and the CDC'’s almost singutar focus on HiV testing and
treatment.’ This emphasis on testing and treatment, although crucial in our work to end
HIV/AIDS, significantly narrows the continuum of possible prevention strategies. There is no
disputing the potential personal and public health benefits of HIV testing. However, HIV-
infected persons draw the greatest benefits from the latest available treatment when they can
receive treatments early. Nearly 40% of HIV-infected persons learn of their infection within a
year of receiving an AIDS diagnosis."® For Latinos and African Americans, this number can be
much higher." ™ Exacerbating the situation is the fact that African Americans and Latinos are
over-represented among those living at or below poverty level and without health insurance.’ 7
The personal benefits of knowing one’s HiV-status early are lost on those who must overcome
the significant barriers to care and treatment and persistent stigma that keep some away from
care. We must work for the eradication of disparities in health care access and social stigma
associated HIV/AIDS, drug use or homosexuality.

Target our HIV prevention efforts to those most at risk for HIV exposure, keeping a
steady and respectful focus on the prevention needs of gay and bisexual men, substance
users, and women at sexual risk. Mainstream descriptions of the HIV/AIDS epidemic in the
U.S. often paint an incomplete and misleading picture about what's going on nationally. These
descriptions often start with statements about the disproportionate toll HIV/AIDS is taking in

" Coates, T.J., Richter, L., and Caceres, C. Behavioral strategies o reduce HiV transmission: how to
make them work better. www.thelancet.com, August 8, 2008.

2 DHHS/CDC Advancing HIV prevention: New strategies for a changing epidemic — U.S. MMWR. 2003;
52(15).

* Neal, 4.J., etal, Frequency and predictors of late HIV diagnosis in the U.S., 1994 through 1999
[Abstract 474M]. 9" Conference on Retroviruses and Opportunistic Infections, Seattle, February 24-
28, 2002.

" Turner, et al. Delayed medical care after diagnosis of persons infected with HIV. Archives of Internal
Medicine, 2001;Vol.16.

' Supplemental HIV Surveiliance Study Project. L.A. County, Department of Heaith Services, January
2000.

'S United State Census Bureau, July 2001.

" Brodie, M. et al. The 2002 National Survey of Latinos. Pew Hispanic Center/Kaiser Family Foundation,
December 2002.
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communities of color, especially among African Americans with no mention of the specific sub-
groups most at risk, namely gay/bisexual men, drug users, and women at sexual risk.
Moreover, funding remains inadequately targeted to these groups. This is especially troubling
when we consider, for example, that men who have sex with men continue to make up the
majority of new HIV infections and the majority of peaple living with HIV/AIDS nationally across
race and ethnicity. in many places around the country, gay and bisexual men, and especially
gay men of color, continue to drive the AIDS epidemic. In fact, in jurisdictions like New York City
and Los Angeles County where seroprevalence among Black and Latino men who have sex
with men can be as high as 32%, the need for effective HIV prevention programs specifically
designed for and targeted to these two groups is especially urgent.'® 19202 2

The HIV/IAIDS epidemic’s affect on women is intricately tied to the lives of these men. In
addition, substance abuse continues to be one of the most powerfu! determinants of HIV risk
across populations. Our ability to formulate effective prevention responses requires a more
direct discussion about the nature of HIV risk that includes frank, open and non-judgmentat
conversations about gay/bi men, drug users, and wormen at sexual risk for HIV. The alternative
is that we accept silence and denial about sexuality, drug use, and economic inequality,
permitting HIV-related stigma, racism, sexism, homophaobia, and poverty to continue to
complicate our prevention efforts. We must keep a steady and respeciful focus on the
prevention needs of gay/bisexual men, substance users, and women at sexual risk.

Expand prevention and support services to people living with HIV/AIDS. It is also true that
when people know they are infected with HIV, they are significantly more likely to protect their
partners from infection than when they are unaware of their infection.® 2* Research also tells us
that behavior change that occurs as a result of HIV testing is sustainable for up to 18 months at
best, making HIV testing as effective as other stand-alone behavioral interventions. Knowledge
alone, in this instance knowledge about one’s HIV status, is not enough to sustain and support
behavior change over time.”* ® Prevention interventions and support services can enhance and
reinforce behavioral changes among people with HIV/AIDS that occur as a consequence of
testing. At present, these are not well supported.

18 Valieroy et al. HIV prevalence and associated risks in young MSM. JAMA, 2000;284:198-204.
Diaz, R. Ayala, G. Social discrimination and heailth: The case of Latino gay men and HiV risk. 2001.

Commissioned Monograph. National Gay and Lesbian Task Force.

% Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. HIV incidence among young men who have sex with men-
-seven U.S. cities, 1994-2000. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkiy Rep 2001,50(21):4404.

' Blair JM, Fleming PL, Karon JM. Trends in AIDS incidence and survival among racial/ethnic minority
men who have sex with men, United States, 1990-19389. JAIDS, 2002; 31(3):338-47.

2 cDC. Cases of HIV infection and AIDS in the United States and Dependent Areas, 2005. HIV/AIDS
Surveillance Supplemental Report 2007;17.

= Hays, R.B., et al. Actual versus perceived HIV status, sexual behaviors and predictors of unprotected
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Publishers.
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Support continued vaccine, pre-exposure prophylaxis and microbicide research.
Accessible HIV treatment and other biomedical interventions including pre-exposure prophylaxis
{PrEP) and microbicides hold enormous prevention potential. From a prevention perspective,
medical management of HIV disease lowers viral load thereby reducing infectiousness.? This
makes treatment and adherence important components of our overall HIV prevention strategy.
Additionally, microbicides and pre-exposure prophylaxis are important options for peopie who
find themselves unable to avert high risk situations or for whom behavioral methods are not an
option. We must strive through sound research to broaden the range of HIV prevention options
to include bio-medical prevention strategies. Continued support for vaccine, clinical, and
microbicide research is needed.

Make the prevention and treatment of drug and alcohol addiction central to HIV
prevention efforts. In HIV prevention research, one of the most powerful behavioral predictors
of HIV risk behavior is drug and/or alcohol use. ® 2 The association between crystal
methamphetamines and HIV risk behavior is well established.?0 Prevention providers and
researchers have known this for years. And yet substance abuse prevention and treatment
programs are few in number, under-funded, and in some instances, nothing more than court
mandated 12-step programs, the quality of which varies from place to place and from meeting to
meeting. We must make the prevention and treatment of addiction central to a more
comprehensive national HIV prevention plan.

Intensify support for comprehensive sexual health education, screening and care.
Behavioral interventions have been shown to significantly reduce the risk for HIV infection for
adolescents as well as adults. Interventions designed to achieve condom use among sexually
active adolescents were most successful when condoms were provided and information and
skills training about their use was offered. Moreover, behavioral interventions reduce the risk for
HIV specifically because they increase knowledge about sexual health, skill acquisition, sexual
communication, and condom use, and they decrease the onset of sexual intercourse or the
number of sexual partners.” ¥ Screening and treatment of sexually transmitted diseases for all
must go hand-in-hand with comprehensive sexual health education and both must be seen as
integral to our HIV prevention efforts.

Develop programs for both aging adults and young people whose, HIV prevention needs
may be different. Decreased visibility of targeted and regularly updated HIV prevention
messages in recent years may have reduced the salience of HIV prevention programs for
communities most at risk.*> For example, outdated and over-simplistic prevention messages for

7 Quinn, T.C., Wawer, M.J., Sewankambo, N., et al. Viral load and heterosexual transmission of HIV-type
1. New England Journal of Medicine, 2000; 342:821-929.

* parsons, J.T. Correlates of sexual HIV transmission risk behaviors among HiV+ MSM. National HIV
Prevention Conference. 1999. Abstract No. 181.

* Strathdee et al. Determinants of sexual risk taking among youg HIV- gay and bisexual men, Journal of
AIDS Human Retrovirology, 1998; 19:61-66.

% Stall, R, Mills, T.C., Williamson, J., Hart, T., Greenwood, G., Paul, J., et al. Association of co-occurring
psychosocial health problems and increased vuinerability to HIV/AIDS among urban men who have
sex with men. American Journal of Public Heaith, 2003; 93(6):939-42.

3" Johnson, B.T, Carey M.P., Marsh, K.L., Levin, K.D., and Scott-Sheldon, L.A. Interventions to reduce
sexual risk for HIV in adolescents. Archives Pediatric Adolescent Medicine. 2003;157:381-388.

¥ Kirby, D., Short, L., Collins J. 'Schook-based Programs to Reduce Sexual Risk Behaviors: A Review of
Effectiveness.’ Public Health Reports, 1994; 109:339-360.
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American Journal of Public Heaith. 1999, 89: 995-997.
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gay and bisexual men may explain what is-often referred to as “HIV prevention fatigue” or
“HIV/AIDS burnout.” * With changing trends in the epidemic, and more people living longer -
with HIV, it is important that HIV prevention advocates, practitioners and policy makers not get
seduced into forgetting that HIV prevention needs not only evolve, they must also expand. This
is because in addition to aging adults who have managed to remain HIV negative, there are
newer generations of young people with whom we must now also concern ourselves.
Therefore, the potential audiences for HIV prevention messages must be carefully segmented
by age, gender, sexual orientation and racefethnicity and messages specifically crafted and
regularly updated for their respective audiences.

Ensure that priority be given to expanding social science and intervention research
aimed at gay and bisexual men especially men of color. The CDC recommends several
evidence-based HIV prevention interventions as part of its Diffusion of Behavioral interventions
(DEBY) initiative.*® *® There is however a limited number of interventions available that are
specifically designed to address the cofactors of HIV risk for gay and bisexual men of color.
* In recent public comment (March 26, 2008) to the Presidential Advisory Council on HIV/AIDS
regarding the CDC'’s newly revised compendium of evidence-based interventions, The AIDS
Institute noted that only four (8%) of the compendium’s 49 interventions specifically target gay
men, despite the fact that men who have sex with men account for nearly 70% of all new HIV
cases. Of those four, only one was specifically designed for and tested with Asian and Pacific
Islander gay men. Although this is beginning to receive much needed attention, it remains a
serious gap. We must expand our research efforts with a focus on gay and bisexual men of
color as a strategy for expanding available HIV prevention interventions for this
disproportionately affected population.

37 38

Support innovative prevention strategies that address both risk behavior and its social,
cultural and contextual determinants. The risk for HIV infection is often understood as being
connected to some individual trait, characteristic, or deficit. Another way to understand the risk
for HIV infection is as a function of interpersonal and socio-cultural contexts. In other words,
risk behavior does not happen in a social vacuum. At present, interventions that are endorsed
by public health institutions in the U.S. largely focus on modifying individual risk behavior
without taking into account the situational, interpersonal, social or cultural determinants of risk. it
is important that our interventions address changing risk environments, social/sexual networks
and socio-cultural factors that contribute to the heightened risk for HIV transmission.”® We

* Qdets, W. AIDS education and harm reduction approaches for the 21% century. AIDS Public Policy
Journal, 1994;9:1-15.

* HIV/IAIDS Prevention Research Synthesis Project. Compendium of HIV Prevention Interventions With
Evidence of Effectiveness. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; 1999,

* Kay, L., Crepaz, N., Lyles, C., et al. Update of the Compendium of HIV Prevention Interventions with
Evidence of Effectiveness. In: National HIV Prevention Conference. Atlanta, GA; 2003.

& Mays, V.M., Cochran, 8.D., Zamudio, A. HIV prevention research: are we meeting the needs of African
American men who have sex with men? Journal of Black Psychology, 2004;30:78-103.

*® | yles, C.M., Kay, L.S., Crepaz, N., Herbst, J.H., Passin, W.F., Kim, A.S., et al. Best-evidence
interventions: Findings from a systematic review of HIV Behavioral interventions for US populations
at high risk, 2000-2004. American Journal of Public Health 2007,97(1):133-143.
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Psychology, 2004; 10(3), 255-267.
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should support prevention research and interventions that address both HIV risk behavior and
their social, cultural and contextual determinants.

Explore and disseminate community-sensitive and ethical structural interventions to
complement behavior modification programs. There is growing recognition that social,
economic, and environmental forces directly affect the risk for HIV transmission. At the
structural level, laws and policies that result in a lack of immigrant rights, discrimination against
lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender people, lack of family housing at migrant labor worksites,
unregulated commercial sex, criminalization of possession of syringes, and lack of financial
support for medical, educational, prevention, and social services can be changed through policy
and legislative reform. For example, in 1992, New York State enacted a change in the public
health law (Public Health Law 80.135) that carves out an exemption to the penal code regarding
criminal possession of syringe equipment. The change in law gives the New York State
Commissioner of Health the authority to grant waivers to community-based organizations and
government entities to collect and furnish syringes. New York State supports a muiti-component
syringe access and disposal program that is informed by harm reduction principles, and which is
credited for a 50% reduction in HiV transmission among injection drug users, a 75% decrease in
the buying or renting of syringes, and a 63% decrease in syringe sharing behaviors.*' Similar
reductions in HIV incidence rates among injection drug users in New York are well
documented*? and there is evidence to support safer injection facilities.*® Structural-level
changes buttress the gains in behavior change made through individually geared prevention
interventions. HIV prevention efforts cannot succeed in the long term without addressing,
through structural interventions, the social factors that underlie HIV vulnerability.** We must
continue to support and explore community-sensitive structural interventions to complement
behavior modification programs as part of a larger, more comprehénsive national HIV
prevention program.

Balance the policy of promoting pre-packaged science-based HIV prevention
interventions by supporting and researching more localized, indigenous and
collaborative HIV prevention strategies. HIV prevention interventions currently being
promoted by the CDC - or the so-called “out-of-the-box,” “evidence-based” interventions
“scaled-up” for mass distribution -- are not easy to use and therefore reduce the likelihood that
they would be adopted by the end-users of the interventions who are community-based health
educators and outreach staff. Because these interventions were developed and tested within
research conditions that do not mimic reai-life conditions, they are often considered prescriptive.
These interventions sometimes require unrealistic time commitments from clients and
specialized training for the staff implementing them. Prevention providers asked to adopt pre-
packaged interventions sometimes feel no ownership over what they are being asked to do.
Their ability to introduce their own innovations from insights gained in their work with clients is
often limited by overly determined intervention manuals.*® 1t is critical to respect on-the-ground
responses to the HIV/AIDS epidemic by protecting local control over how HIV prevention

! New York State Department of Health, AIDS institute. Presentation by Alma R. Candelas, March 2003.

2 Des Jarlais, D.C. et al. HIV incidence among injection drug users in New York City, 1992-1997:
evidence for a declining epidemic. American Journal of Public Health, March 2000, 90(3).

* Kerr, T., Tyndal, M., Li, K., Montaner, J., and Wood, E. Safer injection facility use and syringe sharing in
injection drug users. Lancet, 2005; 366:316-318.

“ Gupta, R.A., Parkhurst, J.O., Ogden, J.A., Aggleton, P., and Mahal, A. Structural approaches to HIV
prevention. www thelancet.com, August 30, 2008; Vol. 372.

* Ayala, G. Adapting evidence-based HIV prevention interventions. Focus: A Guide o AIDS Research
and Counseling, 2007, 22(7), 6-7.
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strategies are developed, researched, prioritized and implemented. This wili ensure that HIV
prevention efforts remain responsive, varied, dynamic and innovative. Available HIV prevention
and epidemiological science should be used to guide local efforts, not dictate them. We must
also ensure that the people setting priorities and designing HIV prevention programs at the local
level have access to the best available evidence-based information and technologies possible.
Technical assistance and capacity building should be made available when and if requested,
and should be tailored to the specific needs of those requesting assistance. We should strive for
collaborative and participatory approaches to formulating effective HIV prevention interventions
that are flexible enough to permit creative modifications and withstand organizational change
typical for non-profit agencies."® * Such approaches should involve researchers, service
providers, and consumers alike.® *

Promote HIV prevention programs that build upon and mobilize existing individual and
community strengths, competencies and resources. With few exceptions, HIV prevention
interventions are problem oriented. They seek to remedy personal deficits rather than to
promote or mobilize existing individual and collective competencies, strengths or resiliencies.
What makes individuals and communities resilient to HIV is poorly understood and relatively
overlooked in the HIV research literatures. There is prevention potential in engaging and
mobilizing an individual or community's capacity to know what's best for them when they are
given opportunities for self-reflection, social involvement and connectedness through
volunteerism and activism.%® Whenever possible, we should promote HIV prevention research
and programs that build upon and mobilize existing individual and community assets.

Conclusion

Although HIV prevention interventions have been shown to be effective, HIV prevention efforts
in general have not received the funding needed to make them more comprehensive and
widespread. HIV prevention messages are not ubiquitous or sustained, and may not be
reaching those at highest risk for infection. This may in part explain current HIV incidence rates.
Driving down HIV incidence even further will require that we think differently about HIV
prevention policy, research and programs. We must also expand our capacity to imagine new
possibilities for HIV prevention work by challenging ourselves to remain creative and open to
collaborative approaches in our efforts to end the HIV/AIDS epidemic. We need a
comprehensive national HIV prevention plan in the U.S. that clearly calis for culturally relevant,
multileve!, combination approaches that are well funded, targeted, coordinated, and sustained
over many years.

“ Kalichman, S.C. et al. When briefer can be better: Single session approaches to HIV risk reduction
interventions. Interamerican Journal of Psychology. 2001,Vol.35, No.2:41-58.

*7 Miller, R. Innovation in HIV prevention: Organizational and intervention characteristics affecting
program adoption. American Journal of Community Psychology. 2001; Vol.29, No.4.

* Covich, J.R., Parker, C.L., White, V.A The practice community meets the ivory tower: A health
department/academic partnership to improve public health preparedness. Public Health Reports,
2005;Supptement 1{120).84-90.

* Oliva, G., Rienks, J., Udoh, L., Dillard-Smith, C. A university and community-based collaboration to build
capacity to develop, implement, and evaluate an innovative prevention intervention for an urban
African American population. AIDS Education and Prevention, 2005;17(4):300-316.

% Zimmerman, M.A, Ramirez-Valles, J. et al. An HIV/AIDS prevention project for Mexican homosexual
men: An empowerment approach. Health Education and Behavavior, 1987, 24(2):177-19C.
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Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much Dr. Ayala.
Ms. Hauck.

STATEMENT OF HEATHER HAUCK

Ms. HAUckK. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, Representative
Davis, members of the committee.

Thank you for inviting me to participate on this very distin-
guished panel.

State Health Department AIDS directors appreciate that this
committee is focusing on domestic HIV prevention activities, espe-
cially in light of the CDC’s release of new HIV incidence estimates
and the alarming rates of infection among African Americans and
gay and bisexual men of all races and ethnicities.

I will focus today on describing State Health Department HIV
prevention portfolios, including the central importance of HIV/
AIDS surveillance. I will also share key recommendations from
State AIDS directors for an HIV prevention response to end the
epidemic in our Nation.

State Health Department HIV directors are responsible for im-
plementing comprehensive HIV prevention care and treatment
strategies in our States. We are stewards of more than half of
CDC’s $692 million budget for domestic HIV prevention surveil-
lance programs, as well as significant State resources.

All States implement CDC’s required HIV prevention program
components, such as HIV counseling, testing, and referral, partner
services, health education risk reduction, community planning, and
program evaluation. Over the past 6 years, however, CDC’s funding
to State and local health departments has decreased by $30 mil-
lion. For many States, especially medium and low prevalence
States, this decline in Federal funding has resulted in significant
reductions in core components of HIV prevention services. At the
same time, there has also been an increased directive from CDC to
focus resources on HIV testing. When faced with such directives
and funding reductions, States are forced to eliminate effective
interventions that are needed to prevent HIV transmission in our
regions or among our populations.

HIV prevention efforts must be aligned to meet the needs of
those who bear the greatest HIV/AIDS burden in the United
States. As the recent CDC HIV incidence estimates clearly illus-
trate, African Americans, men and women, and gay and bisexual
men of all races and ethnicities are significantly impacted by HIV.
State and local health department HIV programs work to eliminate
health disparities based on race, ethnicity, gender, sexual identity,
and class.

In Maryland, our data show that HIV largely disproportionately
impacts African Americans, regardless of transmission risk cat-
egory, and therefore we prioritize the reduction of health dispari-
ties among racial and ethnic communities as a cross-cutting theme
for all of our HIV initiatives.

A central activity of State HIV prevention programs is measuring
and describing the epidemic through HIV surveillance activities.
These activities are essential to understanding our local HIV
epidemics so that we can then target HIV prevention activities ap-
propriately. These data also determine the allocation and distribu-
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tion of resources for HIV care and treatment via the Ryan White
Program.

The CDC has been unable to adequately sustain funding for core
surveillance or for projects such as the incidence surveillance
projects which led to the new estimates released in August. For ex-
ample, Maryland’s total budget for HIV/AIDS surveillance was re-
duced by 40 percent in the last year, and the State is no longer
funded for incidence surveillance.

The loss of surveillance funds in the States jeopardizes our abil-
ity to know the populations most impacted by the HIV epidemic:
in Maryland, heterosexuals ages 30 through 49, disproportionately
African American and living in the Baltimore metro area, Prince
George’s and Montgomery Counties. If we can’t describe our
epidemics, we can’t plan effective HIV prevention strategies and
interventions appropriate for our local communities. The CDC
needs additional funding to restore and expand incidence surveil-
lance and to shore up core surveillance across all jurisdictions.

AIDS directors articulated our vision for America’s prevention re-
sponse in a new blueprint for the Nation, Ending the Epidemic
Through the Power of Prevention, and copies have been made
available to the committee.

Three key elements are required to successfully reduce the num-
ber of new HIV infections. One, adequately fund CDC’s HIV pre-
vention and surveillance program at the level of at least $1.3 bil-
lion annually. Two, significantly invest in interventions that work
to prevent infection, including research to develop new population
specific interventions, access to sterile injection equipment, en-
hanced program in correctional settings, and establish a com-
prehensive sexuality education as the standard. Three, meaning-
fully invest in programs that support HIV prevention, including
STD treatment, hepatitis vaccinations, substance abuse prevention
and treatment, mental health services, housing, and expanded re-
search for biomedical intervention.

State and local health departments know that HIV prevention
works, and we know that health department, health care providers,
businesses, faith leaders, community based organizations, and per-
sons living with HIV and AIDS must all be equipped with adequate
tools and resources to help prevent new infections.

Thank you again for holding this important hearing and for your
thoughtful consideration of our recommendations to increase access
to HIV prevention interventions provided by State and local health
ﬂepartments. I look forward to answering any questions you may

ave.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Hauck follows:]
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As the Director of the Maryland AIDS Administration and the incoming Chair of the National
Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors (NASTAD), I respectfully submit testimony for
the record regarding the current efforts and future direction of HIV prevention programs in the
United States. State AIDS directors appreciate the longstanding support of the House of
Representatives for domestic prevention programs and the Ryan White Program that are of the
utmost importance to Americans living with and at risk for HIV/AIDS. The Committee should
also be commended for holding a hearing focusing on domestic HIV prevention activities in light
of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention‘s (CDC) recent release of new HIV incidence
estimates in the U.S. and the alarming rates of infection among gay and bisexual men of all races
and African Americans.

In this testimony, [ will share with you some of the views of state AIDS directors, in addition to
those of the state of Maryland. 1 have the privilege of having administered state public health
HIV programs for both a high prevalence state ~ Maryland — and a low prevalence state ~ New
Hampshire. My testimony will focus on what state AIDS directors believe will be effective in
stemming the tide of new infections, including one of the most neglected and least recognized
pieces of the prevention portfolio — HIV/AIDS surveillance. Simply put, we have effective
strategies and interventions to significantly reduce new infections. We need sound public health
policy to eliminate barriers to the implementation of evidence based interventions and increased
resources to expand the reach of our efforts to all those in need.

The mission of the Maryland AIDS Administration is to reduce HIV transmission in our state
and to help Marylanders with HIV live longer and heaithier lives. The Maryland AIDS
Administration administers Maryland’s HIV/AIDS prevention, surveillance, and care programs,
which are funded by federal and state funds. The Maryland AIDS Administration has been
monitoring new reports of HIV infections throughout the state for over 14 years and new reports
of AIDS cases since the first case in 1981; Maryland reported the second and third AIDS case in
the national AIDS epidemic. We have developed a detailed understanding ot the HIV and AIDS
epidemics in our state.

As of December 2006, there were over 33,000 people living with HIV/AIDS in Maryland.
According to the 2006 CDC AIDS Case Report ranking by rate, Maryland is third in the country
(28.5 per 100,000 population) behind the District of Columbia and the U.S. Virgin Islands and
the Baitimore-Towson Metropolitan Area is second in the county (37.7 per 100,000 population).

The Maryland AIDS Administration’s epidemiological data on HIV cases diagnosed and
reported in 2006 indicate that of the approximately 2,144 newly reported HIV cases, over 90
percent are among residents of the Baltimore and Washington metropolitan areas. Forty-eight
percent are from Baltimore City followed by Prince Georges County (16 percent) and
Montgomery County (11 Percent) In Maryland, HIV disproportionately affects African-
Americans (75 percent) men (64 percent), and persons age 30-49 (58 percent). Among
Maryland’s over 33,000 living HIV/AIDS cases, 80% percent are African-American. The most
common exposure category among the newly reported HIV infections was heterosexual contact
(49 percent); HIV transmission through heterosexual sex is currently the largest percentage of
Maryland’s HIV/AIDS epidemic. There has also been an increase in newly reported HIV
infections among men who have sex with men (24 percent) in recent years. In 1994, Maryland’s

2
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HIV epidemic was largely transmitted through injection drug use (IDU) (60 percent) but now
IDU transmission only accounts for 22 percent of the risk behavior for Maryland’s HIV/AIDS
epidemic. This is a notable public health success.

An important 2004 2005 supplemental HIV behaviorat surveillance study, BESURE, showed
that of over 1,000 Baltimore metropolitan area gay men and other MSM recruited from bars,
restaurants, social groups, and street locations, one-third were HIV+ (52 percent were African-
American gay men and other MSM) and two-thirds of the HIV positive men were unaware of
their HIV positive status. African-Americans and young men (18-29) were more likely to be
unaware they were positive.

‘While CDC’s new HIV incidence estimates are very valuable in understanding the national HIV
epidemic and reflect the urgent need to expand access to HIV prevention initiatives, it is
important to remember that each state’s HIV/AIDS epidemic ~ like the Maryland epidemic —
differs from the national trends. These differences highlight why it is very important to use
available local surveillance data for making local policy and program decisions related to
planning and allocation of funds, as well as evaluating the impact of prevention programs.

Role of Public Health in HIV/AIDS

State public health agencies serve an essential and unique role in the delivery of HIV/AIDS
prevention and care and treatment programs. The agencies are entrusted through U.S. law as the
“central authorities of the nation’s public health system” and as such, bear the pfimary public
sector responsibility for health. State public health responsibilities include disease surveillance;
epidemiology and prevention; provisions of primary health care services for the uninsured and
indigent; and overall planning, coordination, administration, and fiscal management of public
health services.

Importance of State Public Health HIV Prevention Programs

HIV prevention and surveillance programs are funded by the CDC under general authority

provided by federal public health law. Since 1988, CDC has provided HIV prevention resources

to 65 state, local, and territorial health departments to implement comprehensive HIV prevention
programs. In FY2008, these health departments received approximately $340 million to conduct
the following required components in our comprehensive HIV prevention programs:

*  HIV Counseling, Testing and Referral and Partner Services aim to ensure that individuals
and their partners learn their HIV serostatus, receive counseling on behavior change to avoid
infection or prevent transmission, and obtain referrals for prevention and care and treatment
services.

*  Health Education/Risk Reduction provides support for, and technical assistance on, targeted
education and outreach activities for individual, group, and community-level interventions
and street and community outreach. Health Education/Risk Reduction serves both HIV-
negative and HIV-positive individuals.

*  Community Planning ensures the participation of at-risk, infected and affected communities
in the development of effective and appropriate HIV education and prevention programs.

*  Capacity Building strengthens the delivery of etfective prevention programs,

[o%3
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= Quality Assurance and Program Evaluation monitors progress, outcomes and the impact of
the programs they support, as well as assesses needs and develops cuiturally appropriate
services.

®  Other HIV Prevention Efforts include HIV/AIDS surveillance, prevention of mother-to-child
transmission, STD and viral hepatitis prevention, support for coordination and collaboration
and support for HIV laboratories.

In addition to the services required by CDC, state and local HIV/AIDS programs may also

support, directly and indirectly, a cadre of other services that work to prevent the transmission of

HIV. These include needle and syringe access programs, drug substitution programs and non-

occupational post-exposure prophylaxis. HIV/AIDS programs also partner with other public

health and community programs including STD prevention, TB prevention, and viral hepatitis

and control, substance abuse and mental health, reproductive / maternal and child health,

immunization, corrections and education agencies and private clinicians.

Scaling up HIV Prevention
State and local health department HIV/AIDS programs are committed to ending the HIV/AIDS
epidemic in our nation.

AIDS directors articulated their vision for America’s prevention response by developing, 4 New
Blueprint for the Nation: Ending the Epidemic Through the Power of Prevention, and a
companion policy agenda. To be successful in reducing the number of new HIV infections, the
following action steps must be taken.

Significantly Increase Resources for HIV Prevention

The U.S. must double CDC’s domestic HIV prevention budget. We know that HIV prevention
in this country works as it has held steady the number of new infections for over a decade.
However, all components of our prevention arsenal have been drastically underfunded. As
stewards of more than half of the CDC’s $692 million domestic HIV prevention and surveillance
program budget, as well as significant state resources, HIV/AIDS directors are responsible for
implementing comprehensive HIV/AIDS prevention and care and treatment strategies across the
nation. Over the past six years, CDC funding to state and local health departments has decreased
by $30 million. When adjusted for inflation, experts estimate the CDC’s domestic HIV
prevention budget decreased over 19 percent between FY2002 and FY2007.

Essentially, states” HIV/AIDS programs are being asked to do more with less funding. For many
states, especially medium and low prevalence states, this decline in federal funding over the past
five years has resulied in reductions in core components of prevention services such as health
education/risk reduction, quality assurance and evaluation, and capacity building. There has also
been an increased focus on HIV testing which often forces states to redirect funding or attention
away from the more intensive and comprehensive behavioral interventions that are needed to
prevent HIV transmission. These funding reductions are occurring while the number of
individuals fiving with HIV/AIDS increases.

Further, there have been several unfunded mandates by CDC in recent years that have diverted
resources from direct prevention interventions. A primary example is CDC’s requirement that
states provide information for the Program Evaluation and Monitoring System (PEMS). While
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health departments fully support accountability through the evaluation and monitoring of HIV
prevention programs, implementation time spent on PEMS has never been funded. Asa
consequence of funding cuts and unfunded mandates such as PEMS, states are forced to make
difficult decisions that lead to less funding for direct HIV prevention interventions. For example,
Florida recently completed a competitive process for community-based organizations to apply
for the state’s CDC prevention dollars. Out of the 99 applications received, Florida was only
able to fund 25 of these organizations to implement HIV prevention programs.

A central activity of state prevention programs is monitoring the epidemic. HIV/AIDS
epidemiology, surveillance and seroprevalence activities provide data that are critical to targeting
the delivery of HIV prevention and care and treatment services. State health agencies are
uniquely positioned to conduct these activities because of the expertise, statutory authority, and
confidentiality protections of existing public health disease surveillance and reporting systems.
States conduct a variety of surveillance activities to track the HIV/AIDS epidemic. The six main
types of surveillance are the following.

*  Core Surveillance is the primary source of population-based data on persons living with HIV
and AIDS in the U.S.

* Incidence Surveillance provides reliable and scientifically valid estimates of the number of
newly-acquired HIV infections though collection and testing of blood specimens from all
newly reported HIV infections; calculation of population-based estimates for HIV incidence;
and monitoring and tracking HIV strains for resistance to antiretroviral drugs.

*  Behavioral Surveillance is a multi-year, CDC sponsored surveillance effort whose goal is to
measure an extensive set of HIV risk behaviors and related risk factors among selected high-
risk populations in 26 cities with the highest number of people living with HIV/AIDS (as of
the end of 2000).

*  Variant, Atypical and Resistant HIV Surveillance is a CDC-sponsored surveillance project
that tests for HIV drug-resistance through genotype testing and measures the prevalence of
different strains of HIV.

*  Morbidity Monitoring Project is a surveillance system under development that will be
nationally representative of HIV-infected persons receiving medical care in the U.S. The
system utilizes HIV care providers to collect necessary data.

*  Enhanced Perinatal Surveillance monitors progress made in reducing perinatal HIV
transmission.

Federal funding has eroded over the last decade for core HIV/AIDS surveillance. These data are
critical in understanding the local HIV/AIDS epidemic; targeting the delivery of HIV prevention
and care, and treatment services and distributing resources for HIV/AIDS care and treatment via
the Ryan White Program. CDC has been unable to sustain adequate funding for special
surveillance projects such as incidence surveillance (new infections) which led to the new HIV
estimates released in August of this year. For example, Maryland’s total budget for HIV/AIDS
Surveillance was reduced by 40 percent in the fast year and the state is no longer funded for
Incidence Surveillance or Variant, Atypical, and Resistant HIV Surveillance projects. In every
state implementing these projects, the projects were integrated with core surveillance and
therefore, the loss of funds jeopardizes not only important projects such as Incidence
Surveillance, but also core surveillance activities. Further, the loss of funding for surveillance
results in a loss of capacity to describe the HIV epidemic in jurisdictions this impacts both HIV
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prevention program planning and Ryan White and CDC funding. The CDC needs additional
funding to restore incidence surveillance in the eight jurisdictions, including Maryland, which
recently lost their grant awards and to shore up core surveillance across all jurisdictions.

Replicate HIV Prevention Successes

Many states have had significant public health successes in reducing HIV transmission from
injection drug use (IDU) and from perinatal exposures. These successes demonstrate that HIV
prevention works and that the combined efforts of the state health departments, local health
departments, health care providers, consumers, community-based organizations, private industry,
media leaders, and institutions of faith make a difference in the HIV epidemic in our states.

Of greatest importance, prevention tools that directly prevent HIV infection must be made
readily available: condoms, clean needles and syringes, treatment for sexually transmitted
diseases (STDs), and efforts to prevent mother-to-child transmission. Prevention strategies such
as HIV counseling and testing; partner services; behavioral interventions, including individual
counseling and small group, community-level and peer-opinion leader interventions; treatment
adherence; public information campaigns; and comprehensive sexuality education are all
successful in stopping the spread of HIV/AIDS. The expansion of HIV testing efforts is an
important component of the comprehensive HIV prevention portfolio, but testing efforts must be
balanced with other strategies and interventions that prevent infections before they occur. To
this end, all tools in the prevention arsenal must be adequately supported and replicated to scale.

NASTAD supports Representative Jose Serrano’s legislation, “The Community HIV/AIDS and
Hepatitis Prevention Act of 2008 (HR 6680), which would effectively end the ban on use of
federal funds for syringe access programs. This would have a significant impact on states by
allowing them to use federal funds to support syringe access programs and reduce new infections
in a very highly impacted population.

Expand the HIV Prevention Arsenal

Research translated into practice is essential to ending this epidemic. New behavioral
interventions must be developed and interventions that arc shown to be effective must be made
widely available as quickly as possible. The new behavioral interventions must be developed to
meet the needs of specific high risk populations. These interventions must be pulled from all
sources, including rigorous academic research as well as locally-developed empirical studies.
Those currently in the clearance pipeline must be fast-tracked to offer alternatives to our
programs in the short-term as other interventions are developed.

CDC’s Compendium of Evidence-Based Interventions inctudes rigorously researched and tested
interventions that are available to prevention providers as tools proven to reduce behaviors that
can lead to HIV infection. Due to a lack of funding tor behavioral research at the National
Institutes of Health (NIH) and CDC, interventions that support positive behavior change are not
available for all high-risk populations. Therc is currently only one CDC approved prevention
intervention for black gay and bisexual men and no specific interventions for Latino gay and
bisexual men. There are also no interventions targeting transgender individuals, sex workers or
homeless persons.

o
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Due to a lack of approved CDC interventions, states develop interventions that are responsive to
the local epidemic and prevention needs. For example, Maryland designed and launched two
interventions: 1) the Pharaoh intervention for African American men with a history of
incarceration which helps men explore the connection between gender stereotypes and their own
behavior and 2) the RISE—Rewriting Inner Scripts—intervention for same-gender-loving
African-American men which helps men explore and address oppressions that impact behaviors
and connects the men into other health services such as HIV testing, HIV treatment, and
substance abuse treatment. These efforts are critical to addressing our local epidemics; however,
they are unfunded and take resources.

We must also invest in strategies deemed effective but not widely practiced such as non-
occupational post-exposure prophylaxis. And, despite controversy and set-backs, further
research into the development of options such as microbicides, vaccines and pre-exposure
prophylaxis using antiretroviral drugs, must be scaled up.

Encourage all People Living with HIV/AIDS to Know their Status

We must continue to expand both targeted HIV counseling and testing and referral routine HIV
screening efforts. Each of our jurisdictions must consider the cost effectiveness and efficacy of
testing approaches and be allowed the flexibility to plan testing efforts appropriately. The
Maryland Counseling, Testing and Referral (CTR) Services program provided 61,892 HIV tests
to the residents of Maryland in 2007, Of these tests, the number of newly identified, confirmed
HIV positive clients was over 1 percent. The majority of the clients tested were African
Americans between the ages of 20 and 39.

The CDC initiative, Expanded and Integrated HIV Testing for Populations Disproportionately
Affected by HIV, Primarily 4frican Americans (PS07768), is an important step to increasing
knowledge of serostatus. Currently 23 jurisdictions (18 states and five cities) receive funds for
testing, including rapid testing, in clinical settings such as emergency rooms, community health
centers, and STD and tuberculosis clinics. The funds can also be used to support partner
services, linkage to medical care and prevention services, community-based HIV testing, social
marketing and public-private partnerships in support of testing initiatives.

However, CDC must have the resources to expand the number of jurisdictions implementing
routine testing in clinical settings — all jurisdictions have a need for increased resources for
testing 1f we are to truly commit to providing access to testing for ail individuals who do not yet
know their HIV status. Those states and cities that are given the funding to increase HIV and
AIDS case tinding will also be advantaged in future years by increases in their Ryan White
funding. CDC has an obligation to create a level playing field, particularly when future federal
funding is at stake. CDC must also acknowledge the time and effort it takes to implement new
HIV prevention programs. In particular, health departments must be given support as they
develop their capacity and infrastructure to ensure the scale up of programs is successful and
sustainable over time.

While we support an appropriate expansion of early diagnosis efforts in all forms, we must
remind the nation that these services can never supplant a full expansion of interventions and
services that have the potential to prevent new infections. Moreover, since HIV testing efforts

~1
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are largely a diagnostic endeavor, financing must be appropriately portioned out to all possible
payers, most notably the public and private insurance systems in America.

Link People with HIV/AIDS to Care, Treatment and Prevention Services

Individuals living with HIV/AIDS are essential partners in the fight against this disease.
Individuals who know their HIV status are more likely to reduce risk-taking behaviors and are
therefore, less likely to transmit HIV to others. As importantly, once individuals are aware of
their HIV-positive status, they can be linked to life-saving care and treatment services. An
individual diagnosed early in their disease process and receiving quality care and treatment
utilizes far fewer health care resources and has significant increases in quality adjusted life years.
In addition to their improved health status, individuals adhering to a treatment regimen lower the
probability they will transmit the virus to others, particularly utilizing ever-improving anti-
retroviral regimens. The nation must make certain that these services are available to every
American living with HIV/AIDS regardless of the status of his or her health care coverage.
Systems like Medicare and Medicaid, the AIDS Drug Assistance Program, as well as all other
parts of the Ryan White Program, particularly those that support primary care services, must be
funded accordingly and have appropriate policies in place to ensure access to care and treatment.

Also important is the identification, notification and counseling of partners of persons living with
HIV/AIDS. CDC, in partnership with health departments, has revised guidelines for the delivery
of partner services. To extend the reach of this important core public health service, the revised
guidelines integrate strategies that address both STD and HIV. With this intentional focus on
both health concerns, human and fiscal resources can be better leveraged and the impact of
prevention efforts can be maximized. In Maryland, increased efforts to educate public providers
about Partner Services has led to 10-15 percent increase in acceptance rates for patients referred
from these public testing sites. HIV/STD collaboration is also significantly enhancing our ability
to monitor co-morbidity between HIV and other STDs, increase real-time identification of
changes in geographic disease patterns, and provide key information for more effectively
focusing prevention efforts.

Work to Eliminate Disparities Based on Race, Ethnicity, Gender, Sexual Identity and Class
HIV/AIDS prevention efforts must acknowledge and strive to eliminate the disparities that exist
between those with power and privilege in our society and those who are marginalized. Further,
HIV prevention efforts must be ahigned to meet the needs of those who bear the greatest
HIV/AIDS burden in the U.S. in order to provide the coverage of services necessary to reduce
behaviors associated with HIV and other disease transmission, particularly STD and viral
hepatitis.

The new incidence data show that in 2006, gay and bisexual men accounted for 53 percent of all
new HIV infections. Infection rates among blacks were seven times greater than whites and
nearly three times higher than Hispanics, a group that also was disproportionately affected. The
HIV incidence rate for black females was 14.7 times the rate for white females, and the rate for
Hispanic females was 3.8 times the rate for white females. The new estimates also underscore
America’s pervasive indifference toward ending racism. homophobia, poverty and sexism.
Apathy about thesc root causes of health disparities continues to impede efforts to meet the needs
of those most at risk for being infected with HIV/AIDS.
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Confronting oppression and stigma must be at the foundation of the strategy to end the
HIV/AIDS epidemic in America. Prevention efforts must be allowed to be delivered in a manner
that respects the real life experiences of gay and bisexual men and African Americans, all who
unacceptably bear the greatest burden of HIV disease. Woefully inadequate funding, oppression,
and stigma have created the perfect storm in which thousands of gay and bisexual men and
African Americans pay the ultimate price.

In an attempt to address some of the overlapping inequities of class, race, gender, and sexuality,
state and local health departments have prioritized HIV prevention strategies targeting gay men.
As an extension of the Florida Department of Health, the Office of HIV/AIDS of the Miami-
Dade County Health Department (MDCHD) recently developed a participatory social marketing
and community mobilization effort targeted at gay men (both HIV-positive and HIV-negative)
aimed at instigating resistance against HIV/AIDS-related stigma in relation to underlying social
inequality, namely, homophobia. The Anti-Homophobia campaign includes outdoor and print
media to raise questions about social inequality, stimulate public discourse about HIV/AIDS-
related stigma, and trigger action among gay men living with HIV/AIDS in Miami-Dade County.
MDCHD began its social marketing efforts by erecting a makeshift graffiti wall in a high-
visibility gay neighborhood in the Miami-Dade area and inviting residents to write responses to a
question/statement posted on the wall. The graffiti wall remained for approximately four days,
serving as a spontaneous community forum about HIV/AIDS-related stigma. Responses to the
question, as well as observed reactions to the wall, were recorded by project volunteers and core
group members on a daily basis and added to the data the core group used to develop their
messages. This is one example illustrating health departments’ commitment to addressing the
real life issues faced by gay and bisexual men.

Address the Complexity of Individuals’ Lives

The nation’s HIV prevention response must operationalize programming that recognizes other
real-Jife issues facing those being infected with HIV such as other STD, viral hepatitis,
tuberculosis, reproductive health issues, homelessness and unstable housing, substance use/abuse
and mental health concerns. Health departments are leading the way in efforts to integrate
services at the client-level but need increased flexibility to scale up these efforts. Areas of
service integration being implemented in health departments include HIV testing in venues
offering STD and viral hepatitis services, screening and treatment of STDs and viral hepatitis in
HIV venues, and the provision of hepatitis A and B vaccine for adults. Integration of services
cannot be truly realized without a commitment to deconstruct the barriers of competing
prevention and treatment philosophies, of “siloed” funding patterns, and of restrictive funding
and federal application guidance and without additional resources given the limited federal
dollars appropriated for these infectious diseases. To be effective in reducing new HIV
infections, as well as STD and viral hepatitis infections, we must be able to easily leverage all
necessary resources and services to offer a holistic response to the individuals we serve.

The U.S. has the unfortunate distinction of having the highest rates of STDs of all industrialized
nations. In 2006 for the second consecutive year, the U.S. experienced record increases of the
three Jeading STDs — chlamydia (5.6 percent), gonorthea (5.5 percent), and syphilis (13.8
percent). After years of decline, our nation’s urban areas continue to experience a significant
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upswing in the number of syphilis cases, particularly among gay men and other MSM. A person
with a pre-existing STD has a three to five fold greater risk of acquiring HIV/AIDS.
Unfortunately, STD prevention programs at CDC have been cut or flat-funded since FY2003
while the number of persons infected continues to climb. State and local health departments
need additional resources to integrate STD and HIV prevention programs, particularly targeting
populations at highest risk for syphilis and other STD.

Approximately 6.25 million Americans are infected with the hepatitis C virus (HCV) and
hepatitis B virus (HBV). Chronic viral hepatitis is now one of the leading killers of Americans
living with HIV/AIDS. In addition, chronic viral hepatitis is the leading cause of liver cancer,
now among the top 10 killers of Americans over the age of 25 years. Overall, the rate for HCV-
related deaths in the U.S. is expected to triple by 2019. There is no federal funding to provide
core public health services for viral hepatitis. Funds are needed for hepatitis B and C counseling,
testing, and medical referral. States receive on average $90,000 for adult hepatitis prevention.
This provides for little more than a position in the health department. Availability of testing is
essential so individuals can take steps to protect their health and prevent infecting others.

The greatest remaining challenge for hepatitis A and B prevention is the vaccination of high-risk
adults. High-risk adults account for more than 75 percent of all new cases of hepatitis B infection
each year and annually result in an estimated $658 million in medical costs and lost wages. In
FY2007, CDC allowed states to use $20 million of 317 Vaccine funds to vaccinate high risk adults
for hepatitis B. States are integrating vaccination into service programs for persons with risk factors
for infection (e.g., STD clinics, HIV counseling, and testing and referral sites, correctional facilities
and drug treatment facilities). By targeting high-risk adults, including those with hepatitis C for
vaccination, the gap between children and adults who have not benefited from routine childhood
immunization programs can be bridged.

Use Structural-level linterventions

To truly change the course of the epidemic in America, structural-level impediments must be
removed and structural-level assets must be leveraged. We must do everything in our power to
promote policies that prevent new infections and promote health such as access to sterile
injection equipment, buprenorphine and naloxone for people who use injection drugs; access to
accurate science-based information for youth; and those that climinate stigina and discrimination.
We must also engage systems and institutions, including state and local govermments, the
Internet and faith communities, to leverage their support for our HIV prevention efforts.

A specitic example is education for school-aged youth, who are desperately in need of HIV
prevention services. The only federal funding for comprehensive sexual education currently
available in the U.S. is through CDC’s Division of Adolescent and School Health (DASH)
program which provides funding to state and local education agencics to support the
development and implementation of effective HIV prevention programs for school-aged
children. The programs are locally designed to target those most vulnerable for sexual-risk
taking behaviors. Comprehensive sexuality education programs have been found effective in
delaying the onset of sexual intercourse, reducing the number of sexual partners, and increasing
contraception and condom use. In FY2008, DASH's school health program was funded at $40.2
milhion.
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[n contrast, our nation has spent over $1 billion in the last five years to support abstinence-only-
until marriage programs, which even government research has proven to be ineffective.
Abstinence-only-until marriage programs are also stigmatizing for young people because they
often reinforce heterosexual identities to the exclusion of gay, lesbian and transgender youth.
Funding for DASH programs must be increased at the same time that Congress dedicates federal
funding and support to broader comprehensive sexuality education programs. NASTAD
supports Representative Barbara Lee’s legislation, “The Responsible Education About Life Act,”
which would provide funding to all states to establish medically accurate and age-appropriate
comprehensive sexuality education programs that includes information on both abstinence and
contraception, from both a values and public health perspective.

Continuously Educate the Public

By sustaining public attention on HIV/AIDS and its impact, we can reinforce accurate, evidence-
based information and begin to reduce the stigma associated with the disease. Educating the
public about the economic, social and health consequences HIV/AIDS is having on our society
will help build a supportive foundation for individual behavioral change and change at the
community level. We must invest in a sustained national media presence that brings accurate
knowledge and information about HIV to all individuals and communities in our country.

The Maryland AIDS Administration and the National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS
Directors thanks the Chairman, Ranking Member and members of the Committee for their
thoughtful consideration of our recommendations to increase access to HIV prevention
interventions provided by state and local health departments in response to data on each state’s
unique epidemic. Our response to the HIV epidemic in the United States defines us as a society,
as public health agencies, and as individuals living in this country. There is no time to waste in
our nation’s fight against the HIV/AIDS epidemic.
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New York City $18,264748 $22,393,514 $22.207.921 $22,173,421 $22,281,440 $22,154,912 $21.267.893 $21,281,593
North Caralina $3,866.927 $4,322,890 $4,397,336 $4,204.370 $4.497.416 $4,723,876 $4,336.589 4,208,066
North Dakota $598,468 $677.404 $727.649 $727.549 $723,256 $717,253 $695,879 $672.678
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$5.664.367 6,539,444 $6,613822 $6.480,790 | $6,5 56,527,130 $6,328.212 $6,327.782

Puerto Rico $3,496,948 $4,443,333 $4,434,870 4,809,672 $4,332.351 $4,020,741 $3,807,634 $4.051.694
Rhode istand $1,500,764 $1,663,940 $1,716.866 $1716.866 $1,708.736 51,692,570 $1,642,131 $1.642,131
San Francisco $9,533.084 $10,426.780 $10,572,031 $10,572,031 | $9,493.014 $9.440.710 $9,007 422 $9,005,733
South Carolina $4,126,803 $4,597,329 | $4.661,944 $4,654,369 54,634,617 $4,591,174 $4,458.082 | $4,460,043
South Dakota $540.402 $621,307 $671,525 $671.525 $687.563 $658,962 $556,383 $642,201
Tennessee $3,555,531 $4,026.504 $4,001,135 $4.091,135 $4,066.998 $4,033.242 $3.913.051 $3.913.051
Texas $12,303,287 $13,858,060 $14,001,265 $13,932,861 | $13891,060 |  $13,765.747 $12,225,557 $12,936.907
Utah 5912718 $1,069,758 $1,122.789 $1,122.789 $1,201,727 $1,189.912 $1.070.872 $1,071.870
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West Virginia $1,620,392 $1,709,080 $1.761497 | $1.761.497 $1.751,104 $1.730.675 $1,501,036 $1.684,759
Wisconsin $3.287,978 $3,500,647 $3,798.017 $3.798.017 $2,940801 | $2.930 $2.790,680 $2.788,528

| Wyoming $691,119 $772,829 | $823.077_ $823,077 $818,221 $719.153 $784.765 $787,249
Totat $286,841,075 | $323,203,572 | $322,271,745" | $320,142,357% | $313,723,742 | $302,165669 |  $293,758,549 | _ 5297,049,344

*The decrease in FY2002 funding from FY2001 is due fo the ending of the grants awarded for community coalition development
projects to Maryland (Baitimore), Los Angeles and Chicago.

**The decreases in FY2003 funding from FY2002 is due to some FY02 supplemental funding that was not built into base awards
and because DSTD covered some of the direct assistance that had previously been covered by DHAP. Puerto Rico also
includes the addition of unobligated funding.”
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Chairman WaAXMAN. Mr. Oldham.

STATEMENT OF FRANK OLDHAM

Mr. OLDHAM. Chairman Waxman and the entire Oversight Com-
mittee, people living with HIV/AIDS thank you for your dem-
onstrated leadership and an opportunity to speak with you about
the state of HIV prevention in the United States of America.

As a trusted and representative voice of more than 1 million peo-
ple living with HIV/AIDS in America, I say with great confidence
that we know our status, and that has enabled us to save lives.

HIV-related stigma and homophobia, homo-hatred continue to re-
sult in disproportionate HIV incidence among gay and bisexual
men, Black and Hispanic men and women, and individuals chal-
lenged by poverty, incarceration, and mental illness. As a Black
gay man, a person living with AIDS, and as a proud American, I
ask, is this acceptable in our America?

HIV prevention can only succeed through access to evidence-
based interventions, accurate information and education, protected
and voluntary HIV testing and screening services, effective use of
care—HIV care and treatment as prevention, reduced stigma, and
increased support for sero status disclosure, and by addressing
structural, systemic, and economic barriers that continue to perpet-
uate HIV wvulnerability among the most marginalized groups of
Americans.

This is the basis of support for our communities’ call for a na-
tional AIDS strategy that is coordinated, evidence based, outcome
driven, and inclusive of people living with HIV/AIDS.

We have heard testimony from the Centers for Disease Control
that annual HIV incidence has been as much as 40 percent higher
in the past 15 years. Prevention efforts have been flat-funded in
our country for more than two decades, and the Minority AIDS Ini-
tiative has not been funded adequately to address the real HIV
needs in communities of color.

As we increase resources for minority AIDS initiatives, we must
be sure to hold organizations that receive MAI funds accountable.
We must scale up HIV prevention in America to an annual invest-
ment of $1.3 billion. This investment will prove to those at in-
creased risk for HIV that we care about their lives.

We hope that this will be a priority for the next administration.
In the meantime, we urge an initial investment of $200 million for
fiscal year 2009. The AIDS communities consent to this request.

Eight years of abstinence only until marriage programs has had
dire human consequences. HIV risk reduction strategies such as
comprehensive sex education and syringe exchange programs have
been proven to reduce HIV infections; yet, these interventions have
not received the requisite level of Federal funding. It is imperative
that we make decisions based in science and don’t sacrifice lives
and waste already constrained resources on programs that have
been proven to be ineffective.

The vast majority of individuals aware of their status are making
decisions about their health and behavior that are not contributing
to the spread of HIV. And I repeat, that are not contributing to the
spread of HIV. Diagnosis, care, and treatment is effective HIV pre-
vention, and our lives depend on it. This is all the more reason why
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we must ramp up our efforts to make sure people are aware of
their HIV status.

Sixteen years ago, the National Association of People With AIDS
launched National HIV Testing Day, because we believe that tak-
ing an HIV test makes it possible for people to protect themselves
and their loved ones. NAPWA supports increased in targeted test-
ing at-risk populations, routine opt out screening for HIV in medi-
cal settings, and strongly believes there is an obligation to link peo-
ple who test positive to high quality care, treatment, and support
services. The Kaiser Foundation continues to report that 45 to 55
percent of those with HIV are still not in care; 45 to 55 percent of
people who have HIV are not in care.

Whether by the passing of the Early Treatment for HIV Act or
efforts to reform health care, America must ensure access to com-
prehensive and coordinated care for all persons living with HIV/
AIDS. Aggressive research and treatment advances have helped
more people live with HIV than ever before. The benefits of this re-
search extend beyond HIV.

CDC needs more resources to do the requisite research and work
on the ground. HRSA, the National Institutes of Health, and the
substance abuse and health agencies also need appropriate re-
sources to identify new research opportunities and collectively fur-
ther expand the toolkit of prevention strategies.

Perceptions of stigma directly impact an individual’s willingness
to be open about their HIV status. NAPWA invites more leadership
from all sectors of American society in life to increase the visibility
of people living with HIV and AIDS, and opposes stigmatizing or
negative language toward them. This is especially true in minority
communities, in gay communities, and all communities challenged
with social and economic inequality. The critical issue of AIDS in
America must be a priority for all of us.

NAPWA supports HIV prevention activities that are culturally
and gender specificc. NAPWA supports community mobilization
strategies for all communities disproportionately impacted by this
disease, and will launch the first National Gay Men’s HIV Aware-
ness Day on September 27th, later this month, in Raleigh, North
Carolina. They will seek to accomplish increased awareness about
the needs of gay men for HIV prevention, care, and treatment, fo-
rums to strategize effective responses to the epidemic in our com-
munity. We ask your support on this historic day, Gay Men’s HIV
Awareness Day, September 27th. Thank you.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Oldham.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Oldham follows:]
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NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF PEOPLE WITH AIDS WRITTEN TESTIMONY ON DOMESTIC HIV PREVENTION
COMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND GOVERNMENT REFORM CONGRESSIONAL HEARING ON DOMESTIC HIV PREVENTION
September 16, 2008

Committee Chairman Waxman, Ranking Member Davis, Congresswoman Holmes-Norton, Congressman
VanHollen, and the entire Oversight Committee, thank you for your demonstrated leadership and the
opportunity to speak with you about the state of HIV prevention in the United States of America.

As the trusted and representative voice of the greater than one million persons living with HIV/AIDS in
America, I say with great confidence that we know our status and that has enabled us to save lives. HIV
continues to disproportionately affect gay and bisexual men, women and men of color, and individuals
challenged by poverty, incarceration, and mental illness. It is NAPWA's belief as well as many in the AIDS
community that HIV is exacerbated by social marginalization with effects that manifest in individual
health challenges.

For this reason, from our view HIV prevention can only succeed through access to and dissemination of
evidence-based information and education, protected and voluntary HIV testing and screening services;
expanded access to healthcare, treatment, and support services; and efforts to reduce stigma and
increased support for sevo-status disclosure, as well as by addressing structural/systemic/economic
barriers that continue to perpetuate HIV vulnerability among the most marginalized groups of Americans.

This is the basis of support for the call for a National AIDS Strategy that is coordinated, evidence-based,
outcome-driven and inclusive of people living with HIV/AIDS. The principles of the National AIDS
strategy, as well as the over 300 organizations and 1000 individuals that have endorsed it, can be found
online at www.nationalaidsstrategy.org. As we are in the midst of an election year, it is critical to those
living with and concerned about HIV/AIDS in this country that those who are in or seeking political office
once again prioritize HIV/AIDS through their support of the establishment and implementation of a
National AIDS Strategy. To this end it is critical for people living with HIV/AIDS to share their lived
experiences to inform development and implementation of a national AIDS strategy.

Evidence-based Information & Education

The Centers for Disease Control updated its annual HIV incidence estimate reporting that HIV infections
have been as much as forty percent higher for the past fifteen years. This information does not indicate
that prevention doesn’t work, but that it is not reaching the amount of people that need it. Dr. David
Holtgrave of Johns Hopkins University and Julie Scofield of the National Alliance of State and Territorial
AIDS Directors (NASTAD) in the Baltimore Sun, August 31, 2008 articulated the community consensus
that we must scale up HIV prevention in this country to an annual investment of $1.3 billion ~ this
commitment will bring resources closer to pace with prevention and surveillance need and efforts.

Over the past eight years we've seen an emphasis on prevention interventions that are not science-based.
The administration has pushed abstinence-only-until-marriage education and refused to remove the ban
on federal funding for syringe exchange programs. These kinds of short-sighted policies have real
consequences for people’s lives. Max Siegel, now employed by AIDS Alliance for Women, Youth, and
Families was inadequately prepared to make informed decisions about his own sexual health as a result of
ideologically based abstinence-only-until-marriage programs. Max Siegel is now HIV-positive and sharing
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his experience to address the unintended consequences of failing to provide comprehensive sex education.
At the same time the Centers for Disease Control also released information articulating that while HIV
infections decreased slightly among women, women between the ages of pregnancy and sexually
transmitted diseases — indicators of HIV risk—revealed increased susceptibility.

Human sexuality is a right! Evidence proves that risk reduction strategies reduce HIV infections. It is
imperative that we don't sacrifice lives and waste already constrained resources on programs that have
been proven to be ineffective. Verified by the testimony from the Centers for Disease Control, more people
have been acquiring HIV than we previously thought.

Support HIV Diagnosis & Quality Healthcare and Treatment

Dr. Holtgrave provided research detailing that among persons living with HIV -- people like us—members
of the National Association of People with AIDS -- 95% are making decisions about their health and
behavior that aren’t contributing to the spread of HIV. We mentioned earlier that we know our status and
that has empowered us to save lives. Sixteen years ago, the National Association of People with AIDS
(NAPWA) launched National HIV Testing Day because we believe that taking an HIV test makes it
possible for us to protect ourselves and those we love. This supports the evidence from researchers that
people who are aware of their HIV status make adjustments to their behavior that are vital to their health
and advance BIV prevention goals. However, a positive HIV diagnosis is life altering and decisions to test
must be made accessible in a safe, voluntary, and confidential manner. While NAPWA supports increased
and targeted HIV screening to bring important health information to vulnerable populations, we strongly
believe there is an obligation to link those HIV-positive individuals to high-quality care, treatment, and
support services.

Highly Active Anti-retroviral Treatment (HAART), also known as “the drug cocktail” first came onto the
scene in 1996. The availability of which has drastically reduced individual progression to AIDS as well as
deaths. Despite documented evidence in a 2004 AIDS journal which indicates that HIV therapies reduce
infectiousness by 60%, approximately half of people living with HIV that are eligible for HAART are not
receiving it. NAPWA in partnership with the Treatment Access Expansion Project is seeking the passage
of the Early Treatment for HIV Act (ETHA) (S.860; H.R.3326), the bill has been deadlocked in Congress
for more than a decade. Access to quality and comprehensive healthcare and treatment should be a
guaranteed right for American people, not an earned privilege. In many areas of the country, low-income
pre-disabled people with HIV remain ineligible for Medicaid until they develop AIDS. Medicare Part D
beneficiaries suffer from limited formulary access due to cost-sharing challenges. Ryan White recipients
continue to attempt to piecemeal their care in a system that is supported by discretionary funds, and hold
onto hope with each reauthorization that they will continue to be able to access life-saving care and
freatment.

Numerous influential sources have made the connection between access and adherence to treatment and
reduced HIV infectivity. However the Kaiser Family Foundation continues to report that 45-55% percent
of those with HIV are still not in care, inclusive of the 24% - 27% of those that are not presently aware of
their status. This is a central principle to any effort to increase routine HIV testing efforts. 1t is our view
that any effort to diagnose HIV must be paired with a guarantee of access to HIV/AIDS care, treatment,
and support for individual ability to manage the complexity of the disease.

Within this context we must address the absent resources and diminishing workforce to treat persons that
are diagnosed. As experienced HIV clinicians and other healthcare providers retire and move on to other
specialties, newly trained and rotating specialists have been moving into other more lucrative specialties
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or using their talents and abilities to address the global pandemic. The Health Resources and Services
Administration has begun to address this growing disparity, however the implications go beyond HRSA’s
purview and require a comprehensive approach to find solutions. This raises many concerns for those
living with HIV as well as those who are newly diagnosed with HIV, who are revealing increased needs to
respond to a complex chronic illness. These individual must be provided with appropriate and effective
tools and information to increase their ability to prevent new infections.

Greg Millet, a researcher for the Centers for Disease Control completed an analysis of African-American
men who have sex with men (MSM) which showed that unknown HIV seropositivity -- in addition to the
lack of access to antiretroviral care among African-American men who know that they are positive — is so
high that there is a much higher prevalence rate of men who are viremic in the population, which we in the
community call “viral load”. In the context of men whose sexual access is limited by race, and whose
sexual networks have such a high community viral load, even modest levels of sexual risk-taking can result
in very high transmission rates; even though the men are doing the best they can to be sexually safe.

Aggressive research and treatment advances have helped more people live with HIV/AIDS than ever
before. This only occurred as a result of the concerted demands of people living with and concerned about
AIDS, The benefits of this research have extended beyond HIV/AIDS into the treatment of other infections
and diseases of concern. Information acquired about infectivity learned from the experience of HAART
since 1996 also begs for more research into more available people-centered risk reduction methods to slow
the spread of HIV, The global environment has been much more aggressive in researching and applying
new HIV prevention technologies such as pre-exposure prophylaxis, microbicides, vaccines, the effects of
treatment adherence on transmitting HIV, and more. We must allocate resources to the Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention to continue to do the requisite research and work on the ground as well as
to the National Institutes of Health to identify new research opportunities that will further expand the
toolkit of prevention strategies.

In turn, NAPWA offers its trusted voice and reach into the community toward informing additional
research and prevention efforts for people living with HIV/AIDS. Prevention with positives serves to
increase and sustain individual sense of ability and control on the part of the person living with HIV to
protect their individual health and the health of those they love. Prevention with positives can be most
successful by engaging and educating PLWHA in self care and prevention; and support them in navigating
disclosure, relationships, insurance/access, and other factors of daily living (housing, employment, non-
HIV medical needs, mental health, addictions treatment, ete). Without these basic services and support,
which every American has a right to, more people will die.

Reduction of HIV-Related Stigma and Increased Support for Sero-status Disclosure

Stigma and discrimination continue to serve as the most pronounced impediment before resources and
access to care and prevention efforts in this country. Anecdotal information from members in the
community continues to reveal that persons with HIV/AIDS are finding additional barriers to accessing
care on the basis of their HIV-positive sero-status alone. At a recent meeting of people living with
HIV/AIDS in Atlanta, GA, an anonymous participant stated, “1 was refused treatment at my local clinic
though they wouldn’t tell me it was because I have HIV, the next nearest clinic to me is forty-five minutes
away. How am I supposed to get there? I don’t have a car, and I have a job!” The result of continued
occurrences of this prejudicial treatment further perpetuates stigma and has a negative impact on self-
disclosure, as well as threatens efforts to get others to screen for HIV if they perceive this is how they will
be treated.
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Regan Hoffmann, Editor-in-Chief of POZ magazine shares why she felt it was important to disclose to the
world in the April 2006 issue of POZ magazine. She states, “Why now? Because there’s a real need for
positive people to be visible—AIDS needs to be in the spotlight again.” Regan is responding to the
complacency that has become pervasive in the community with regard to the treatment of people with
AIDS as well as HIV prevention. She goes on to state, “AIDS is a preventable disease, yet last year there
were more than 40,000 new infections in the U.S,, including higher numbers of women and people of
color than ever before. Not to mention that the stigma surrounding the disease, even after a quarter-
century of education efforts, is still so severe that many with HIV feel they have to live in shame and
secrecy.” We now know that HIV incidence has been estimated 40% higher than previously thought.

Perceptions of stigma have been shown to be directly proportionate to willingness to be open about one’s
HIV status. NAPWA invites more leadership from all sectors of American society and life to increase the
visibility of and oppose stigmatizing or negative language toward people living with HIV/AIDS, especially
within the communities/individuals that are most disproportionately impacted by the disease. The critical
issue of AIDS in America must be a political priority in the U.S. Like our economy, national security, and
universal healthcare, HIV/AIDS remains a life and death issue for more than 1 million people in the U.S.
Strong national leadership is required to make progress decreasing new HIV infections and improve the
quality of life for people living with HIV/AIDS in the U.S.

Ignorance and misunderstanding remains about the plausible infection routes for HIV. People with
HIV/AIDS report being denied dental care and have experienced providers wearing three pairs of gloves
to provide treatment. Mary from Ohio reports, “She had so many pairs of gloves on, she could barely move
her fingers! They seemed to get more in the way than anything else. That was the most painful dental visit
T have ever had.” More needs to be understood about how individuals interpret an HIV-positive diagnosis,
and how stigma and discrimination must be addressed to increase engagement in HIV prevention
education and testing,

Addressing Structural/Systemic/Economic Barriers

A recent report released by the Black AIDS Institute has helped us understand that if we adjusted our view
of AIDS in this country to look at its impact on the Black community, the devastation would be greater
than that of 7 of the 15 President’s Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief funded countries.

NAPWA supports HIV prevention activities that are culturally and gender specific. The Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention understanding that more thoughtful and coordinated efforts are needed
launched the Heightened National Response to the HIV/AIDS epidemic in African American
communities. NAPWA supports similar community mobilization strategies for all communities
disproportionately impacted by this disease. In this manner, NAPWA will launch the first National Gay
Men’s HIV/AIDS Awareness Day on September 27, 2008 in Raleigh, North Carolina. The day will seek to
accomplish increased awareness about the needs of gay men for HIV/AIDS prevention, care, and
treatment, forums to strategize effective responses to the epidemic in this community, and social
marketing campaigns that promote evidence-based and de-stigmatizing strategies and messages.

NAPWA seeks appropriate resources to provide capacity building assistance (CBA) in the form of technical
assistance and skills building trainings to women-led or women-serving community based organizations
(CBOs). The purpose of this CBA is to: 1) increase the effectiveness and sustainability of these CBOs in
providing culturally competent, gender specific HIV prevention services and 2) strengthen partnerships
between these CBOs and HIV positive women. Such a partnership is essential to reaching, encouraging,
and supporting women access the continuum of HIV services beginning with HIV testing.
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The global community has already begun to address how criminalization of HIV transmission exacerbates
rather than promotes an effective and medically sound means of stopping the spread of HIV.
Stigmatization has no preventative effects! It is extremely destructive to people already living with HIV
and discourages others from disclosing their status or getting tested. Further, these cases undermine the
efforts of public health advocates who have worked tirelessly over the years to educate the public about
HIV.

Targeted HIV screening is sound public health and proven efficacious for maximizing resources. These
well-intended efforts have at times resulted in missed opportunities for diagnosis and prevention and
treatment intervention. Yvette Ogletree of San Marcos, CA reports going to doctor several times
complaining of persistent illness. In spite of evidence immune suppression and a recently deceased
husband, her doctor refused to test her for HIV on the grounds that she wasn’t at risk because she was
married. When Yvette was finally tested for HIV, she was diagnosed with AIDS, having 4 CD4 cells (the
white blood cells that HIV inhabits to replicate and perpetuate its existence) and meningitis. This
occurrence should never happen. The cost is individual life! Undiagnosed HIV results in AIDS and death.

PLWHA rights: I think we need to state unequivocally that PLWHA are pariners to achieving HIV
prevention goals but policies and laws that perpetuate stigma and discrimination and/or threaten
confidentiality (forced testing; criminal transmission; immigration ban; onerous and invasive record
keeping, etc) hurt efforts to engage PLWHA in prevention activities. Finally the lack of broad social
marketing about HIV/AIDS that includes people openly living with HIV contributes to more ignorance
and misinformation about all of us who are living with HIV/AIDS and adds to stigma.

The National Association of People with AIDS (NAPWA) continues to act as a conduit for people with
HIV/AIDS io provide meaningful input in all issues affecting our lives. Such input is especially needed at
the highest levels of political and public life. We urge both political parties to make a response to
HIV/AIDS a central component of their plans for the nation.

» Development, implementation, and bipartisan support for a National AIDS Strategy to bring a
much more coordinated, evidence-based and results-oriented approach to addressing HIV
prevention and treatment in our country, inclusive of persons living with HIV/AIDS.

» Increased federal appropriations for domestic HIV prevention programs

» Federal leadership to address stigmatizing policies and increase visibility of persons living with
HIV/AIDS

» Ensuring affordable to access comprehensive and quality care, treatment, and support services

* Increased support and funding for innovative biomedical and behavioral research initiatives

To be blunt our present course of action wastes valuable resources and most importantly costs the lives of
American people.
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Chairman WAXMAN. I thank all of you for your testimony. Dr.
Holtgrave, you prepared for us your idea of what a budget should
be for HIV prevention, and it seems like what you've suggested is
pretty much in the same ball park as what CDC said to us was
their best professional judgment. Would you say that is an accurate
statement?

Mr. HOLTGRAVE. I would say so. I would say there are more
points of agreement probably than disagreements. I think that the
central message probably from both is that we need to substan-
tially scale up our investment in HIV prevention. And, also, that
it is achievable to think about reducing transmission rates and in-
cidence by 50 percent in the United States, and that it will take
some years to do so.

I think some of the difference in terms of the $1.3 billion versus,
say, the $1.7 billion or so that CDC called for is that they have
some research funding, some activities on STD, TB, and hepatitis,
which are very important, but that allows for some of the dif-
ference. And also, I think we could even be a little bit more aggres-
sive and achieve the 50 percent reduction a bit sooner than CDC
has estimated. But, again, I think there is much more to agree
than disagree between the two estimates.

Chairman WAXMAN. But both you and CDC suggest that we
could be preventing many more HIV infections than we are doing
now, as well as increasing the proportion of people who know their
HIV status, which of course goes together.

Do you think that the two estimates reflect a general consensus
among HIV experts that better outcomes are within reach, even
based on current knowledge?

Mr. HOLTGRAVE. I believe so. I think there is a general consensus
scientifically that we have an outstanding array of tools, some of
which that Dr. Fauci mentioned earlier, that are available to us
now. And we need to make sure that we are using those tools. We
must develop vaccines, we must develop microbicides. But we need
to use immediately what we have available at our disposal.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you.

Dr. Adimora, I thought your presentation was very interesting.
You presented a perspective that I hadn’t heard before within the
African American community. One of the aspects of the African
American community, especially those who have HIV and AIDS, is
that they live—many of them, if not most of them, live in poverty.
How does poverty contribute to HIV risk for African Americans?

Dr. ADIMORA. There are a variety of pathways between poverty
and HIV and population HIV transmission. In fact, I would con-
sider this to be consider the culprits to be not only poverty, but also
racial discrimination.

Among the pathways that I mentioned were segregation. And I
mentioned some of the ways by which it works in terms of structur-
ing people’s social and sexual networks. Particularly alarming is
the way in which it can structure the sexual networks of youth.
Another issue concerning poverty is homelessness. Homeless people
are particularly at risk for HIV. I mentioned just a few of the po-
tential structural interventions that could be implemented, but I
think that attention to homelessness and improved housing is cer-
tainly a major consideration, and that relates certainly to poverty.
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Another issue is incarceration, given the disproportionate incar-
ceration of Black men. And I think that it is important, in thinking
about incarceration, there is sometimes a tendency to start talking
about mandatory testing in prison. Certainly everyone should have
available to them a means for learning their HIV diagnoses and for
appropriate treatment; but in addition, I think that incarceration
is actually a major symbol of racial discrimination and oppression
in this country, and there needs to be—significant attention needs
to be paid to because of the myriad of consequences that it is hav-
ing—well, certainly it is wrong in the first place. But the other
issue is that it is clearly having an impact on the health of people,
particularly Black people.

Chairman WAXMAN. You mentioned incarceration in your origi-
nal presentation to us. And you said, not only are people getting
HIV when they are incarcerated, but that there is a social disrup-
tion that imprisonment causes. I thought that was an interesting
point. Do you see bias, racial bias as well as discrimination among
gay and bisexual men in the Black community as factors that are
important for us to take note of?

Dr. ADIMORA. Unquestionably. There are pathways between ra-
cial discrimination and HIV infection. This is beyond a matter of
simply social justice because that is a good thing. The absence of
social justice is a major root cause of many of the racial disparities
in health that we are seeing in the United States, and specifically
of HIV infection.

Chairman WAXMAN. Dr. Ayala, do you have recommendations on
how programs should take into account the specific needs of gay
and bisexual men of color?

Dr. AvArA. As I said in my testimony, very, very few of the rec-
ommended prevention interventions are specifically designed or
geared to men of color, gay men of color.

I think we have to do two things. One, we have to invest in a
greater research portfolio that build HIV prevention interventions
that are specifically geared to gay, gay men of color. And the sec-
ond thing is that we should take what we have available and tailor
them for use in the communities, both for the target population in
question, but also with consideration to the needs of providers who
have to ultimately implement the interventions.

Chairman WAXMAN. Ms. Hauck, at the State level, you stated
surveillance measuring and monitoring the HIV/AIDS epidemic is
crucial to HIV prevention efforts. The surveillance data not only
helps you understand the epidemic but appropriately targeting re-
sources. And I understand that Maryland was among eight States
that actually lost funding, and you mentioned this in your opening
statement, to conduct the kind of new incidence measurements in
which the CDC based its recent estimates.

What has been the impact of this cut on Maryland and other
States?

Ms. Hauck. Thank you for the question. What happened at the
State level was that our surveillance activities had been integrated.
So we certainly received funding for core surveillance, which is
really the basics of HIV surveillance and AIDS surveillance. And
then we received these—funding for these projects. And we had in-
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tegrated all of the activities, so that we were really gathering infor-
mation in a holistic way about our epidemic.

When you start to peel off special projects that have been inte-
grated into your core surveillance activities, you are no longer able
to fully fund the staff that are gathering the information, you are
not able to do the data collection that we need to the level that we
need the data in order to accurately describe our epidemic. So we
may be missing some important components, like risk transmission
categories, like race, like ethnicity, as well as potentially missing
cases, because it is a rather intensive process to gather this infor-
mation through our surveillance activities.

So I think over time, what you will see is that States aren’t able
to sustain even our core surveillance activities, which again allow
us to describe our epidemics, and, therefore, use that funding to al-
locate, distribute, and plan prevention as well as care and treat-
ment services in our jurisdictions.

Chairman WAXMAN. CDC presented to us their professional judg-
ment of what the budget should look like; and they would request
more funding to strengthen behavioral and clinical surveillance ac-
tivities in the States. Do you think that they have adequately fund-
ed that aspect, in their professional judgment, budget?

Ms. HAUCK. The National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS
Directors certainly states that at least an investment of $35 million
in additional funding for surveillance is needed to both restore the
cuts in surveillance that we’ve seen over time and to really bring
all the jurisdictions up to standard operating budgets.

Chairman WAXMAN. Dr. Fenton in the first panel testified about
the importance of integrating HIV services with services for other
sexually transmitted diseases. I want to ask you about that at the
State level.

Since 2000, the rate of syphilis in the United States has in-
creased by 76 percent. As you know, this epidemic is primarily con-
centrated in the southeastern region of the United States among
heterosexual African Americans and men who have sex with men.
What will the States need to do to eliminate syphilis in these im-
pacted populations? And, should those efforts be coordinated with
HIV prevention efforts?

Ms. HAucK. Thank you for asking the question, Mr. Chairman.
I'll answer the first part first.

Yes, the CDC’s budget for STD prevention has suffered many of
the same declines that the HIV prevention budget has suffered
over the years. Maryland is a southern State as well, and has cer-
tainly seen a significant syphilis epidemic, especially in Baltimore
City and Prince Georges County, among African Americans, par-
ticularly men who have sex with men, and heterosexuals. And yet
our funding has not kept pace with our need to address the syphilis
epidemic in our State and certainly the majority of States that
have had a syphilis epidemic. So I would say that the increase in
resources is also needed. And we do integrate and do need to con-
tinue to integrate STD prevention and HIV prevention at the State
level and at the local level.

Many of the clients who come to seek services certainly need to
be given similar messages, similar education, similar screening,
and need to receive that in a holistic manner when they walk in
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the door of a clinic or an emergency room or a community-based
organization, and we need the resources to enable the clients to re-
ceive those services at the time when they see them. Thank you.

Chairman WAXMAN. Thank you. We have infection rates continu-
ing to rise among men who have sex with men, and in the mean-
time, discrimination and marginalization of men who have sex with
men remains widespread.

Mr. Oldham, how does discrimination on the basis of sexual ori-
entation affect gay and bisexual men who are living with HIV? And
have any national campaigns in the U.S. HIV prevention directly
addressed this kind of discrimination?

Mr. OLDHAM. There have been campaigns from community-based
organizations, such as Gay Men’s Health Crisis, the L.A. Gay and
Lesbian Center in Los Angeles, and AIDS-Positive Los Angeles.
However, there has not been the governmental campaigns. Like,
for example, we have National Black AIDS Awareness Day, Chair-
man Waxman, we have National Hispanic AIDS Awareness Day
and a number—there are 12 of them.

Even though the new CDC numbers indicate that gay men of all
ethnic backgrounds make up the bulk of the epidemic and the loss
of life in the epidemic, we do not even have a Gay Men’s HIV/AIDS
Awareness Day, which is why NAPWA is launching this on the
27th, to make sure that gay men are aware and are involved in
this epidemic and not complacent about it themselves, and the rest
of society deals with the issues of homophobia and homo-hatred, as
barriers to HIV prevention and care services for gay men.

Chairman WAXMAN. I want to thank all of you on this panel for
your presentation and your willingness to answer questions. We
may have members submitting to you additional questions, which
you may respond to in writing for the record, because I know many
members had a lot of things that they wanted to pursue but there
are so many competing things going on that not everybody can be
here.

I think the purpose of this hearing has been to sound an alarm,
because we have an increasing HIV epidemic in the United States.
It is different than where we were in the early days, but it is very
much with us. And unless we set a high priority to do the things
we know that will work and to try to research and develop new
ways of approaching the epidemic, we are going to fall further and
further behind.

We know that when budgets are sent to us, they are budgets
that are developed ultimately by the budget people in the adminis-
tration. They may get the input from the agencies and the experts,
but they are trying to figure out their overall priorities. And the
overall priority for this administration has not been to deal with
the HIV/AIDS epidemic in the way that we need to, to stop and
prevent the transmission of this disease.

That is why I was pleased to have CDC and NIH present to us
what their best professional judgment would be. It is always dif-
ferent when you ask that than what they have to say to us when
they are making presentations before Congress, because then their
presentations have to be consistent with the views of the adminis-
tration in which they serve.
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Well, I think that presentation to us and your expanded discus-
sion of the groups that are primarily affected and all the complica-
tions that we need to be aware of is going to help us face this epi-
demic and, I hope, to defeat it. Thank you very much for your pres-
entation.

That concludes the presentations at this hearing, and we stand
adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:33 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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